Cover Page



Universiteit Leiden



The handle <u>http://hdl.handle.net/1887/25009</u> holds various files of this Leiden University dissertation.

Author: Sabayan, Behnam Title: Cardiovascular and hemodynamic contribution to brain aging Issue Date: 2014-04-02

Cardiovascular and Hemodynamic Contribution to Brain Aging

Behnam Sabayan

Layout: Moein Mosleh Cover design: Moein Mosleh, Behnam Sabayan Published by: Drukkerij Mostert ISBN: 978-94-90858-22-3

No part of this book may be produced, stored or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission from the author. ©Behnam Sabayan 2014

Financial support for printing of this thesis was kindly provided by the Leiden University Medical Centre, Leyden Academy on Vitality and Ageing, and Internationale Stichting Alzheimer Onderzoek (ISAO)

Cardiovascular and Hemodynamic Contribution to Brain Aging

PROEFSCHRIFT

ter verkrijging van de graad van Doctor aan de Universiteit Leiden, op gezag van de Rector Magnificus prof. mr. C. J. J. M. Stolker, volgens besluit van het College voor Promoties te verdedigen op woensdag 2 april 2014 klokke 16:15 uur

door

Behnam Sabayan geboren te Shiraz, Iran in 1984

Promotiecommisie

Promotoren:	Prof. dr. R. G. J. Westendorp
	Prof. dr. M. A van Buchem
Co-Promoter:	Dr. M. J. P. van Osch
Overige leden:	Prof. dr. G. J. Blauw
	Prof. dr. M. J. Daemen
	Dr. L. J. Launer

(University of Amsterdam) (National Institute on Aging/ National Institute of Health, USA)

To my parents and Sanaz

And for the patients and participants who gave me the opportunity to learn, think and practice.

"I prefer a short life with width to a narrow one with length." – Avicenna, Persian Physician and Philosopher

Contents

Introduction Brain aging: demographic and biological perspectives	1 2 2
Cardiovascular and hemodynamic contribution to brain aging. Inissing links	3 4
High Blood Pressure and Resilience to Physical and Cognitive Decline	7
High Blood Pressure, Physical and Cognitive Function, and Risk of Stroke	21
Visit-to-visit Blood Pressure Variability and Impaired Brain Structure and Function	35
Cardiac Function and Features of Brain Aging	53
Serum NT-proBNP, Blood Pressure and Cognitive Function	73
Serum NT-proBNP and Risk of Cognitive Decline	91
Cerebrovascular Hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and Vascular Dementia	109
Cognitive Impairment and Risk of Stroke	127
Endothelial Dysfunction and Cerebral Blood Flow	141
Cerebral Blood Flow and Survival in Old Age	159
Key Findings and General Discussion Lowering blood pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain Limitations of the hypertension hypothesis in old age: significance of variability	 175 177 177 178 179 180
	Introduction Brain aging: demographic and biological perspectives The brain: a vascular organ Cardiovascular and hemodynamic contribution to brain aging: missing links Outline of this thesis Outline of this thesis High Blood Pressure and Resilience to Physical and Cognitive Decline High Blood Pressure, Physical and Cognitive Function, and Risk of Stroke Visit-to-visit Blood Pressure Variability and Impaired Brain Structure and Function Cardiac Function and Features of Brain Aging Serum NT-proBNP, Blood Pressure and Cognitive Function Serum NT-proBNP and Risk of Cognitive Decline Cerebrovascular Hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and Vascular Dementia Cognitive Impairment and Risk of Stroke Endothelial Dysfunction and Cerebral Blood Flow Cerebral Blood Pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain Lowering blood pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain Blood pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain Lowering blood pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain Blood pressure dysregulationn, cerebrovascular dysfunction and brain aging: A pathophysiological model Impaired cardiac function: an emerging risk factor for brain aging?

Vascular endothelium; roles in regulation of cerebral blood flow Cerebral blood flow; a determinant of survival in old age Methodological considerations	182 182 183 184
13 Summary/ Samenvatting	189
List of Publications	195
About the author	199
Acknowledgements	201



General Introduction

Brain aging: demographic and biological perspectives

With a rapid rise in the number of old and very old individuals, the need for a comprehensive understanding of brain aging is growing¹. Current data indicate that age-related disorders such as dementia and stroke impose a great burden on patients, families and health care systems^{2,3}. The term "Brain Aging" denotes a constellation of morphological and neurophysiological alterations in the brain that ultimately leads to impairments in motor, cognitive and social skills⁴. A progressive accumulation of damaged molecules and impaired energy metabolism, in the absence or failure of healing mechanisms, has been implicated in the pathogenesis of brain aging^{4,5}. Neuronal loss and diminished neuronal activity and connectivity are among the key features in an aging brain⁶. While these changes appear in many older individuals, recognition of factors that accelerate the process is crucial. Unique features of the brain like its metabolic demand and circulation might provide us with some clues for better understanding of the mechanisms leading to the accelerated brain aging. Strategies to slow down the process of brain aging might have implications in the treatment of age related disorders of the brain and contribute in better regulation of homeostasis which is a main function of the brain.

The brain: a vascular organ

Although the brain accounts for about 2% of body weight, it consumes about 20% of total body oxygen and 25% of total body glucose. High metabolic demand of the brain necessitates a remarkable fraction of cardiac output as well as a relatively constant level of blood flow⁷. Cerebral blood flow is tightly regulated by a harmonized function of the systemic and cerebrovascular circulations⁸. The heart provides a driving force for cerebral perfusion, extra-cranial vessels serve as a conduit for blood flow and send regulatory signals to the brain stem and intra-cranial vessels act in concert to maintain adequate cerebral blood flow despite fluctuations in systemic blood pressure⁹. In addition, there is a tight coordination between neuronal activity and blood flow within the brain parenchyma, known as functional hyperemia¹⁰. After a long-lasting exposure to cardiovascular risk factors, these regulatory mechanisms may fail to function properly which ultimately results in cerebral hypoperfusion¹¹. Ultimately, chronic hypoperfusion might lead to neuronal energy crisis and impairs structural and functional integrity of the brain¹².

Cardiovascular and hemodynamic contribution to brain aging: missing links

Different lines of evidence from epidemiological, pathological and neuroimaging studies show that midlife cardiovascular risk factors are associated with impaired brain structure and function in old $age^{13,14}$. Whether similar risk factors in late life have similar influence on the brain is a matter of debate. For instance, midlife hypertension has a well-established link with cerebrovascular events, cerebral small vessel disease and cognitive impairment¹⁵. Nevertheless, it is controversial whether all old and very old subjects benefit from lowering blood pressure for preservation of their brain function¹⁶. On one hand systemic hypertension might be seen as a risk factor that promotes brain vascular pathologies and on the other hand in older people who carry a great load of brain vascular pathologies higher blood pressure might be needed to overcome critical threshold for brain perfusion¹⁷. Cerebral perfusion is dependent on the normal function of the heart-brain axis⁹. During last couple of years several reports have shown that heart failure is closely linked with structural and functional features of brain aging¹⁸. Patients in advance stages of heart failure suffer from brain hypoperfusion and it has been shown that restoration of cardiac function, for example with cardiac transplantation, improves level of cerebral blood flow and cognition¹⁹. Whether older people free of heart failure but with sub-optimal cardiac function are also at a high risk for structural brain changes and cognitive impairment is yet to be determined²⁰. Decline in cognitive performance is one of the key aspects of brain aging²¹. Cognitive impairment is common in old age and is strongly associated with covert brain vascular pathologies such as white matter hyperintensities, lacunar infarcts and cerebral microbleeds²². In line with this evidence, previous studies reported that about 10% of patients with firsttime stroke suffer from pre-existing dementia²³. Furthermore, it is frequently reported that subjects with dementia and cognitive impairment have lower cerebral blood flow which may predispose them to develop cerebral infarcts²⁴. Further studies are needed to confirm whether assessment of cognitive performance in old age can be a tool to identify subjects at high risk for developing stroke. The brain acts as a central regulator of homeostasis by coordinating the physiology of extraneural tissues⁴. Therefore, it is possible that accelerated brain aging has detrimental effects not only on the brain function but also on the whole body and might affect survival of older people. Accordingly, it has been shown that structural and functional brain changes such as white matter hyperintensities, brain atrophy and cognitive impairment associate with shorter survival in old age²⁵⁻²⁷. However, role of cerebral perfusion, which is closely related to brain aging, in the maintenance of health and survival remained unknown.

Outline of this thesis

In the second chapter of this thesis, association between blood pressure and cognitive decline in a general population of the oldest old people is tested. The aim of **chapter three** is to answer the question whether the association between higher blood pressure and cerebrovascular events in very old people is dependent on the level of disability. Chapter four presents independent relationship of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability with cognitive impairment and manifestations of cerebral small vessel disease. Chapters five, six and seven are dedicated to the link between cardiac functioning and features of brain aging in two general populations of older people as well as in older subjects at high risk for cardiovascular disease. In a systematic review and meta-analysis (chapter eight), alterations of cerebral hemodynamics in patients with Alzheimers disease and vascular dementia were evaluated. Chapter nine compares the predictive value of cognitive impairment with Framingham stroke risk score in relation to future risk of stroke in the oldest old. Chapter ten expands current knowledge on the role of endothelial cells in regulation of cerebral blood flow. Chapter eleven presents new evidence on the relationship between level of cerebral blood flow and survival in old age. Chapter twelve summarizes key findings of this thesis and discusses them in the context of current knowledge about cardiovascular aspects of brain aging.

References

1. Trollor JN, Valenzuela MJ. Brain ageing in the new millennium. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2001;35:788-805

2. Wimo A, Winblad B, Jonsson L. The worldwide societal costs of dementia: Estimates for 2009. Alzheimers Dement. 2010;6:98-103

3. Norrving B, Kissela B. The global burden of stroke and need for a continuum of care. Neurology. 2013;80:S5-12

4. Bishop NA, Lu T, Yankner BA. Neural mechanisms of ageing and cognitive decline. Nature. 2010;464:529-535

5. Yeoman M, Scutt G, Faragher R. Insights into cns ageing from animal models of senescence. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2012;13:435-445

6. Peters R. Ageing and the brain. Postgrad Med J. 2006;82:84-88

7. Raichle ME, Gusnard DA. Appraising the brain's energy budget. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002;99:10237-10239

8. Panerai RB. Cerebral autoregulation: From models to clinical applications. Cardiovasc Eng. 2008;8:42-59

9. Ritz K, van Buchem MA, Daemen MJ. The heart-brain connection: Mechanistic insights and models. Neth Heart J. 2013;21:55-57

10. Attwell D, Buchan AM, Charpak S, Lauritzen M, Macvicar BA, Newman EA. Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow. Nature. 2010;468:232-243

11. Pase MP, Grima NA, Stough CK, Scholey A, Pipingas A. Cardiovascular disease risk and cerebral blood flow velocity. Stroke. 2012;43:2803-2805

12. de la Torre JC. Cardiovascular risk factors promote brain hypoperfusion leading to cognitive decline and dementia. Cardiovasc Psychiatry Neurol. 2012;2012:367516

13. Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C, Launer LJ, Laurent S, Lopez OL, Nyenhuis D, Petersen RC, Schneider JA, Tzourio C, Arnett DK, Bennett DA, Chui HC, Higashida RT, Lindquist R, Nilsson PM, Roman GC, Sellke FW, Seshadri S. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: A statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/american stroke association. Stroke. 2011;42:2672-2713

14. Debette S, Seshadri S, Beiser A, Au R, Himali JJ, Palumbo C, Wolf PA, DeCarli C. Midlife vascular risk factor exposure accelerates structural brain aging and cognitive decline. Neurology. 2011;77:461-468

15. Iadecola C, Davisson RL. Hypertension and cerebrovascular dysfunction. Cell Metab. 2008;7:476-484

16. Kennelly SP, Lawlor BA, Kenny RA. Blood pressure and the risk for dementia: A double edged sword. Ageing Res Rev. 2009;8:61-70

17. Birns J, Markus H, Kalra L. Blood pressure reduction for vascular risk: Is there a price to be paid? Stroke. 2005;36:1308-1313

18. Jefferson AL. Cardiac output as a potential risk factor for abnormal brain aging. J

Alzheimers Dis. 2010;20:813-821

19. Gruhn N, Larsen FS, Boesgaard S, Knudsen GM, Mortensen SA, Thomsen G, Aldershvile J. Cerebral blood flow in patients with chronic heart failure before and after heart transplantation. Stroke. 2001;32:2530-2533

20. Jefferson AL, Himali JJ, Beiser AS, Au R, Massaro JM, Seshadri S, Gona P, Salton CJ, DeCarli C, O'Donnell CJ, Benjamin EJ, Wolf PA, Manning WJ. Cardiac index is associated with brain aging: The framingham heart study. Circulation. 2010;122:690-697

21. Hedden T, Gabrieli JD. Insights into the ageing mind: A view from cognitive neuroscience. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2004;5:87-96

22. Prins ND, van Dijk EJ, den Heijer T, Vermeer SE, Jolles J, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Cerebral small-vessel disease and decline in information processing speed, executive function and memory. Brain. 2005;128:2034-2041

23. Pendlebury ST, Rothwell PM. Prevalence, incidence, and factors associated with prestroke and post-stroke dementia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Neurol. 2009 ;11:1006-18.

24. Marshall RS, Lazar RM. Pumps, aqueducts, and drought management: vascular physiology in vascular cognitive impairment. Stroke. 2011;1:221-6.

25. Debette S, Markus HS. The clinical importance of white matter hyperintensities on brain magnetic resonance imaging: Systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2010; 341:c3666

26. Staff RT, Murray AD, Ahearn T, Salarirad S, Mowat D, Starr JM, Deary IJ, Lemmon H, Whalley LJ. Brain volume and survival from age 78 to 85: The contribution of alzheimer-type magnetic resonance imaging findings. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2010;58:688-695

27. Sachs GA, Carter R, Holtz LR, Smith F, Stump TE, Tu W, Callahan CM. Cognitive impairment: An independent predictor of excess mortality: A cohort study. Ann Intern Med. 2011;155:300-308



High Blood Pressure and Resilience to Physical and Cognitive Decline

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, Oleksik AM, Maier AB, van Buchem MA, Poortvliet RK, de Ruijter W, Gussekloo J, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. High blood pressure and resilience to physical and cognitive decline in the oldest old: the Leiden 85-plus Study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2012;60(11):2014-9.

Summary

The aim of this chapter is to evaluate the association of various blood pressure measures at age 85 years with future decline in physical and cognitive function in the oldest old. From the Leiden 85-plus Study, five hundred and seventy two community-dwelling individuals aged 85 years were included. Blood pressure was measured at age 85 years during home visits. Activities of daily living (ADL) and Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE) were assessed at age 85 years and annually thereafter up to age 90 years. On average, participants were followed for 3.2 years. Cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses were performed using linear regression models. Systolic, diastolic, mean arterial blood pressure and pulse pressure were considered as the determinants. All analyses were adjusted for socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors. At age 85 years, higher systolic blood pressure and pulse pressure were associated with lower ADL disability scores (both p = 0.01). Similarly, higher systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure and mean arterial pressure were associated with higher MMSE scores (all p < 0.05). From age 85 years onward, higher systolic blood pressure (p<0.001), mean arterial pressure (p=0.01) and pulse pressure (p=0.003) at age 85 years were associated with lower annual increases in ADL disability scores. Likewise, both higher systolic (p=0.03) and pulse pressure (p=0.008) at age 85 years were associated with lower annual declines in MMSE scores. Additional analyses showed that the association between high blood pressure and lower annual decline in MMSE score was most pronounced in subjects with high ADL disability. In the oldest old, higher systolic blood pressure and pulse pressure are associated with resilience to physical and cognitive decline, especially in those with pre-existing physical disability.

Introduction

Although high blood pressure is highly prevalent in the oldest old¹, the relationship between high blood pressure and adverse medical outcomes remains ambiguous². In contrast to general expectation, it has been shown that low blood pressure, rather than high blood pressure carries the greatest mortality risk among the oldest old³. Low blood pressure may be a consequence of imminent heart failure, drug treatment or both 4 . On the other hand, high blood pressure may be reactive and can have a survival benefit while ensuring perfusion in critical organs⁵. High blood pressure in middle age has detrimental effects on physical and cognitive disabilities in later life^{6,7}. Paradoxically, it has been suggested that in older people with physical disability, low blood pressure may lead to cerebral hypoperfusion and accelerated cognitive decline⁸. Since a considerable proportion of the oldest old individuals with physical disabilities have widespread vascular damage^{9,10}, high blood pressure might be a compensatory mechanism to maintain organ perfusion, function of body and brain, and ultimately prevention of physical and cognitive decline. Large randomized clinical trials such as Hypertension in the Very Elderly Trial (HYVET) showed no increased risk of cognitive impairment in very old subjects treated for hypertension¹¹. However, these clinical trials generally included healthy participants, with low levels of co-morbidities and physical disability¹². Therefore, observational studies are needed to address the trajectories of cognitive function dependent on blood pressure in unselected oldest old subjects with different levels of disability.

In the Leiden 85-plus Study, we have recruited a population-based sample of the oldest old with a wide variety of functional disability at age 85 years who were prospectively followed for five years for clinical outcomes. This allowed us to investigate the association between various blood pressure measures at age 85 years with future physical and cognitive decline in the oldest old. The underlying hypothesis under scrutiny is that older people with higher physical disability may benefit from higher blood pressure to preserve perfusion of the brain and to protect their cognitive function.

Methods

Study design and participants

The Leiden 85-plus Study is a population-based prospective follow-up study of inhabitants of Leiden, the Netherlands. Between 1997 and 1999, all inhabitants of 1912-1914 birth cohort (n = 705) were contacted in the month of their 85th birth-

day. There were no selection criteria on demographic features or health status. A total of 599 (397 women and 202 men) subjects agreed to participate (85%) and 572 of them for whom blood pressure and functionality measures were available, were included in this study. As described earlier, there was no significant difference between the demographic features and health status of those who participated and those who did not¹³. Participants were visited within one month after their 85th birthday at their homes where face-to-face interviews and neuropsychological testing were done. After age 85 years, all subjects were revisited annually until age 90 years for physical and cognitive assessment. On average, participants were followed for 3.2 years. The Medical Ethical Committee of the Leiden University Medical Centre approved the study, and informed consent was obtained from all the subjects.

Blood pressure

Blood pressure was measured at baseline in the seated position, using a mercury sphygmomanometer. During the home visits, two blood pressure measurements were done two weeks apart. Blood pressure measurements were recorded after at least 5 min of rest and no vigorous exercise in the preceding 30 min. The systolic blood pressure (SBP) was measured at Korotkoff sound 1, and the diastolic blood pressure (DBP) was measured at Korotkoff sound 5. The mean value of two measurements was calculated and used in further analyses. Mean arterial pressure (MAP) and pulse pressure (PP) were calculated as 1/3(SBP) + 2/3(DBP) and (SBP) - (DBP) respectively.

Physical and cognitive disability

To evaluate level of physical disability we used Groningen Activity Restriction Scale (GARS) which is a non-disease-specific instrument to measure disability in activities of daily living $(ADL)^{14}$. In the GARS nine questions refer to ADL. Using four-category response for each question, a score of 9 indicates no disability while a score of 36 indicates highest disability in ADL. Based on the median of ADL scores, participants were categorized into two groups with high (ADL score \geq 10) and low (ADL score < 10) physical disability. Disability in cognitive function was assessed in all participants using Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE).

Demographic and clinical characteristics

Level of education was dichotomized into primary education and less versus more than primary education. All participants were interviewed about their smoking habits and alcohol intake. Use of antihypertensive medication was extracted from pharmacy records. Antihypertensive medications were categorized into classes of calcium channel blockers, ACE inhibitors, beta blockers and diuretics. All participants were interviewed about their smoking habits and alcohol intake. Diabetes mellitus was considered present if diagnosed by the primary care physician, if the non-fasting glucose level was greater than 11 mmol/L or if a participant was taking antidiabetic medication. History of cardiovascular diseases including ischemic heart disease and peripheral vascular disease as well as stroke was obtained from general practitioners or nursing home physicians.

Statistical analysis

Since distribution of ADL and MMSE scores was skewed, summary statistics of them are reported as median and inter quartile range (IQR). In cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses, various measures of blood pressure were divided into three strata and baseline or changes in physical and cognitive scores were calculated in each stratum. Change in physical and cognitive disability were defined as the last ADL and MMSE scores minus first ADL and MMSE scores divided by observed years of follow up. To determine the p value for the trend over strata of blood pressure measures, linear regression analyses were performed using tertiles of blood pressure measures as determinants. We did our cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses in two steps. First, analyses were adjusted for sex and then we did further adjustment for level of education, smoking status, alcohol intake, history of stroke, types of antihypertensive medications, diabetes mellitus and history of cardiovascular diseases (including myocardial infarction, angina pectoris, intermittent claudication, vascular Surgery, congestive heart failure, arrhythmia). All longitudinal analyses were adjusted for baseline physical and cognitive scores in both steps. Finally, in a stratified analysis, we tested whether the association between blood pressure and cognitive decline was different in subjects with low and high physical disability at baseline. Interaction between level of physical disability and tertiles of blood pressure measures was tested by adding an interaction term in linear regression models. All analyses were carried out using SPSS software (version 17.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

Results

A total of 382 (66.8%) participants were female. Sixty four percent had low education. Mean values of systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, mean arterial pressure and pulse pressure were 155mmHg, 77 mmHg, 103 mmHg and 78 mmHg respectively. The median ADL and MMSE scores were 10 and 26 respectively, reflecting low physical and cognitive disabilities in a considerable proportion of the participants. Table 1 shows the characteristics of participants at age 85 years in tertiles of systolic blood pressure. Subjects in lowest tertile of systolic blood pressure were more diabetic (p=0.05) and had lowest prevalence of alcohol consumption (p=0.04).

Table 1. Characteristics of the Study Participants at Age 85 Years in Tertiles of Systolic Blood

 Pressure.

	Tertiles of systolic blood pressure				
	110-146 mmHg (n= 186)	147-161 mmHg (n= 193)	162-215 mmHg (n= 193)	pValue [†]	
Demographic factors					
Female, n (%)	125 (67.2)	125 (64.8)	132 (68.4)	0.79	
Low education*, n (%)	107 (65.6)	122 (65.6)	113 (60.8)	0.32	
Cardiovascular risk factors					
Ever smoking, n (%)	83 (45.6)	98 (52.4)	89 (46.6)	0.86	
Regular alcohol use**, n (%)	77 (42.1)	105 (55)	101 (52.6)	0.04	
BMI, mean (SD)	27.2 (4.6)	27 (4.0)	27.4 (4.6)	0.77	
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	32 (18.6)	32 (16.6)	23 (11.9)	0.05	
Antihypertensive medication, n (%)	81 (43.5)	82 (42.7)	87 (45.3)	0.63	
Co-morbidities					
Cardiovascular diseases***, n(%)	81 (45.3)	86 (46.5)	82 (43.9)	0.22	
Stroke, n (%)	23 (12.4)	12 (6.3)	21 (10.9)	0.51	
Parkinson, n (%)	6 (3.2)	6 (3.1)	3 (1.6)	0.30	
Malignancy	27 (14.7)	40 (20.8)	34 (17.6)	0.46	
Arthritis	62 (33.3)	61 (31.8)	61 (31.8)	0.77	

Abbreviations: SD: standard deviation, BMI: body mass index

+ Indicates p-value for trend over strata of systolic blood pressure

* Primary education or less.

** Self-reported alcohol consumption

*** Including myocardial infarction, angina pectoris, intermittent claudication, vascular Surgery, congestive hear failure, arrhythmia

Table 2 shows cross-sectional findings on the association between various measures of blood pressure and level of physical and cognitive disability. At age 85 years, higher SBP and PP were associated with lower ADL disability scores (both p=0.01). Furthermore, higher SBP, DBP and MAP were associated with higher MMSE scores (all p<0.01).

	Tertiles of blood pressure			
	Low	Middle	High	P for trend*
SBP (Range, mmHg) ADL disability score, median [IQR] MMSE score, median [IQR]	(110-146) 11 [9, 17] 25 [18, 27]	(147-161) 9 [9, 12] 26 [21, 29]	(162-215) 9 [9, 14] 27 [24, 28]	0.01 0.001
DBP (Range, mmHg) ADL disability score, median [IQR] MMSE score, median [IQR]	(43-71) 11 [9, 16] 25 [19, 27]	(72-80) 10 [9, 14] 26 [22, 29]	(81-115) 9 [9, 13] 27 [24, 28]	0.57 0.004
MAP (Range, mmHg) ADL disability score, median [IQR] MMSE score, median [IQR]	(70-98) 11 [9, 17] 25 [18, 27]	(99-107) 10 [9, 13] 26 [22, 29]	(108-146) 9 [9, 13] 27 [24, 29]	0.08 < 0.001
PP (Range, mmHg) ADL disability score, median [IQR] MMSE score, median [IQR]	(37-71) 10 [9, 16] 26 [19, 28]	(72-83) 9 [9, 14] 26 [22, 28]	(84-131) 9 [9, 13] 26 [24, 28]	0.01 0.06

Table 2. Physical and Cognitive Disability in Tertiles of Blood Pressure at Age 85 Years.

Abbreviations: ADL: activities of daily living, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP; mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure, IQR; inter quartile range, MMSE: mini mental state examination

* Analyses were adjusted for sex, education, smoking status, alcohol intake, history of stroke, types of antihypertensive medications, diabetes mellitus and history of cardiovascular diseases

Table 3 presents longitudinal analyses from age 85 years onwards. Higher SBP (p<0.001), MAP (p=0.01) and PP (p=0.003) were associated with lower annual increases in ADL disability scores. Likewise, higher SBP (p=0.03) and PP (p=0.008) at age 85 years were associated with lower annual declines in MMSE scores.

To further explore our findings, we performed a stratified analysis that showed the association between high blood pressure and lower annual decline in MMSE scores to be most pronounced in subjects with high physical disability (figure 1). Among participants with high physical disability (ADL score \geq 10) increase in tertile of SBP and PP was associated with a 0.39 and 0.41 point lower annual decline in MMSE scores respectively (p=0.04, p=0.03 respectively). Tests for interaction between blood pressure measures and physical disability were not statistically significant (all p> 0.05). In addition, we repeated the cross-sectional, longitudinal and stratified analyses in subjects who were not on antihypertensive medication. This sensitivity analysis showed findings similar to what we observed in the whole population (data not shown).

	Tertiles of blood pressure			
	Low	Middle	High	P for trend*
SBP (Range, mmHg)	(110-146)	(147-161)	(162-215)	
Δ ADL disability score, median [IQR]	1.8 [0.4, 3.7]	1.0 [0, 2.4]	0.5 [0, 1.6]	< 0.001
Δ MMSE score, median [IQR]	-1.0 [-2.0, 0]	-0.6 [-1.5, 0]	-0.4 [-1.2, 0]	0.03
DBP (Range, mmHg)	(43-71)	(72-80)	(81-115)	
Δ ADL disability score, median [IQR]	1.2 [0.4, 3.0]	1.0 [0, 2.7]	0.6 [0, 2.0]	0.13
Δ MMSE score, median [IQR]	-0.7 [-2.0, 0]	-0.6 [-1.6, 0]	-0.5 [-1.4, 0]	0.86
MAP (Range, mmHg)	(70-98)	(99-107)	(108-146)	
Δ ADL disability score, median [IQR]	1.4 [0.4, 3.6]	0.8 [0, 2.4]	0.6 [0, 2.0]	0.01
Δ MMSE score, median [IQR]	-0.8 [-2.0, 0]	-0.6 [-1.5, 0]	-0.4 [-1.4, 0]	0.83
PP (Range, mmHg)	(37-71)	(72-83)	(84-131)	
Δ ADL disability score, median [IQR]	1.6 [0.2, 3.7]	1.0 [0, 2.2]	0.7 [0, 2.0]	0.003
Δ MMSE score, median [IQR]	-0.8 [-2.2, 0]	-0.6 [-1.6, 0]	-0.3 [-1.0, 0]	0.008

Table 3. Annual Change in Physical and Cognitive Disability from Age 85 Years Onwards in Tertiles of Blood Pressure

Abbreviations: ADL: activities of daily living, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP; mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure, IQR; inter quartile range Δ : Indicates annual change in physical and cognitive scores calculated as (Last measure-First measure/Years of follow up)

* Analyses were adjusted for sex, education, smoking status, alcohol intake, history of stroke, types of antihypertensive medications, diabetes mellitus, history of cardiovascular diseases and baseline physical and cognitive scores

Discussion

In this study, we showed that higher levels of various blood pressure measures are associated with less physical and cognitive disabilities at age 85 years. Furthermore, in longitudinal analyses, we observed that higher SBP and PP at age 85 years are associated with lower physical and cognitive decline. The relation between high blood pressure and lower cognitive decline was most pronounced in those with preexisting physical disability. These associations were independent of cardiovascular risk factors and co-morbidities such as smoking, diabetes mellitus, coronary artery diseases, arrhythmias, peripheral vascular diseases and heart failure.

Our findings are consistent with previous observational studies in the oldestold. In a recent study by Molander et al, among individuals aged 85 years and older, higher PP was associated with better cognition¹⁵. Furthermore, a similar study in Australian centenarians reported that higher SBP is associated with



Figure 1. Annual change in MMSE (mini mental state examination) score for increase in tertiles of systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), mean arterial pressure (MAP) and pulse pressure (PP) in two groups of low and high physical disability measured by activities of daily living (ADL). † and ‡ show significant difference from unity (p=0.04 and p=0.03 respectively). Analyses were adjusted for sex, education, smoking status, alcohol intake, history of stroke, types of antihypertensive medications, diabetes mellitus, history of cardiovascular diseases and baseline mini mental state examination (MMSE) scores.

lower cognitive and physical disabilities¹⁶. In the third national health and nutrition examination in the United States, although hypertension was associated with poorer cognitive performance in younger subjects (aged less than 80 years), optimally-controlled blood pressure was associated with better cognitive function in those aged 80 years and older¹⁷. Similarly, in a study among individuals aged 85 years and over, five years follow up did not show a significant association between various measures of blood pressure measures at baseline and incidence of dementia¹⁸.

One reason why the relationship between blood pressure and cognitive function differs between younger and oldest-old patients has been suggested by other authors: a higher blood pressure might be needed to overcome advanced arterial stiffness to ensure sufficient perfusion in critical organs¹⁹. Another possible reason for the observed findings is that those subjects that are most vulnerable to the adverse effects of high blood pressure have died earlier, leaving a subset who is resistant to these adverse effects. Alternatively, cognitive and physical disabilities may cause abnormalities in blood pressure regulation and decline in blood pressure^{20,21}. An overall decline might be confounding both blood pressure and functional or cognitive decline. Although our longitudinal study helps to address some reverse causality, further controlled interventions in older patients with baseline disability are needed to fully answer questions posed by our results.

Clinical trials on the benefit of antihypertensive medication in very old subjects have shown mixed findings²². A recent meta-analysis by Bejan-Angoulvant et al shows that antihypertensive treatment in subjects 80 years and older reduces risk of cardiovascular events; however, it has no benecial effects on all cause or cardiovascular mortality²³. This meta-analyses also showed that the mortality rate in trials were heterogeneous which might be explained by the heterogeneity in the population under study and/or an increase in mortality in trials where the participant received maximal allowable blood pressure lowering²⁴⁻²⁶. A limited number of studies evaluated the effect of antihypertensive treatment on cognitive function in very old subjects. In the hypertension in the very elderly trial (HYVET), antihypertensive treatment showed no significant benefit in reducing incidence of dementia¹¹. However, the HYVET findings, when combined in a meta-analysis of other placebo-controlled, double-blind, trials of antihypertensive treatment in younger elderly people²⁷⁻²⁹, a significant reduction in incident dementia was observed. It is worth pointing out that participants in HYVET were generally healthier than normal for their age, as shown by a low number of cardiovascular risk factors and co-morbidities which limits the extrapolation of these findings to the general population of the oldest old where physical and cognitive disability is common¹².

Physical disability has been linked to cerebrovascular pathologies in the brain³⁰.

In the presence of hypotension, regulatory mechanisms in the brain cannot effectively safeguard brain blood flow leading to decline in cerebral perfusion³¹. Consistent with this mechanism, in our study, those with poorest baseline physical function showed the strongest association between hypotension and greater cognitive decline.

In the coming years, the increasing number of the oldest old subjects with various levels of functional disability³² highlights the necessity of an individualized approach for treatment of hypertension in this age group³³. Further experimental and interventional studies, combined with imaging techniques, are warranted to further explore and substantiate the impact of physical disability on the association between systemic blood pressure and cognitive function. We also propose that future trials should test whether relaxation of blood pressure control in elderly with low or normal blood pressure can contribute in prevention of further physical and cognitive decline especially in elderly with advanced physical disability. This study has certain strengths. A relatively large group of the oldest old subjects, a long term follow up, low attrition rate and annual home visits to assess physical and cognitive disability can be put forward as the strengths of this study. However, there are limitations which are necessary to be considered when interpreting the results. First, our findings can be due to the fact that subjects who had lower blood pressure at age 85 years were already on the way down because of long histories of exposure to hypertension and co-morbidities. This decline in blood pressure could be concomitant with decline in physical and cognitive function after age 85 years raising the issue whether confounding by overall decline can explain our results. Nevertheless, our analyses show that subjects with low systolic blood pressure did not have higher prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors or co-morbidities except for diabetes mellitus. In addition, we performed all cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses adjusted for cardiovascular risk factors and co-morbidities at baseline which did not essentially change our estimates. As a second limitation, we used only ADL and MMSE to estimate physical and cognitive disability. Since there are no single criteria or definition for physical and cognitive disability, ADL and MMSE may not fully reflect the level physical and cognitive disabilities respectively. Furthermore, lack of information on neuroimaging and cardiac function of our participants, did not allow us to add further details on the causal interpretation of our findings.

In conclusion, our results show that higher systolic blood pressure and pulse pressure are associated with resilience to physical and cognitive decline in the oldest old. Subjects with preexisting physical disability may benefit most from high blood pressure to preserve cognitive function.

References

1. Hajjar I, Kotchen TA. Trends in prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension in the United States, 1988-2000. JAMA 2003;290:199-206.

2. van Bemmel T, Woittiez K, Blauw GJ et al. Prospective study of the effect of blood pressure on renal function in old age: the Leiden 85-Plus Study. J Am Soc Nephrol 2006;17:2561-6.

3. Oates DJ, Berlowitz DR, Glickman ME et al. Blood pressure and survival in the oldest old. J Am Geriatr Soc 2007;55:383-8.

4. van Bemmel T, Holman ER, Gussekloo J et al. Low blood pressure in the very old, a consequence of imminent heart failure: the Leiden 85-plus Study. J Hum Hypertens 2009;23:27-32.

5. Euser SM, van Bemmel T, Schram MT et al. The effect of age on the association between blood pressure and cognitive function later in life. J Am Geriatr Soc 2009;57:1232-7.

6. Whitmer RA, Sidney S, Selby J et al. Midlife cardiovascular risk factors and risk of dementia in late life. Neurology 2005;64:277-81.

7. Lawes CM, Vander Hoorn S, Rodgers A. Global burden of blood-pressure-related disease, 2001. Lancet 2008;371:1513-8.

8. Maule S, Caserta M, Bertello C et al. Cognitive decline and low blood pressure: the other side of the coin. Clin Exp Hypertens 2008;30:711-9.

9. Mittelmark MB, Psaty BM, Rautaharju PM et al. Prevalence of cardiovascular diseases among older adults. The Cardiovascular Health Study. Am J Epidemiol 1993;137:311-7.

10. Brunner EJ, Shipley MJ, Witte DR et al. Arterial stiffness, physical function, and functional limitation: the Whitehall II Study. Hypertension 2011;57:1003-9.

11. Peters R, Beckett N, Forette F et al. Incident dementia and blood pressure lowering in the Hypertension in the Very Elderly Trial cognitive function assessment (HYVET-COG): a double-blind, placebo controlled trial. Lancet Neurol 2008;7:683-9.

12. Kostis JB. Treating hypertension in the very old. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1958-60

13. der Wiel AB, van Exel E, de Craen AJ et al. A high response is not essential to prevent selection bias: results from the Leiden 85-plus study. J Clin Epidemiol 2002;55:1119-25.

14. Kempen GI, Miedema I, Ormel J et al. The assessment of disability with the Groningen Activity Restriction Scale. Conceptual framework and psychometric properties. Soc Sci Med 1996;43:1601-10.

15. Molander L, Gustafson Y, Lovheim H. Low blood pressure is associated with cognitive impairment in very old people. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2010;29:335-41.

16. Richmond R, Law J, Kay-Lambkin F. Higher blood pressure associated with higher cognition and functionality among centenarians in Australia. Am J Hypertens 2011;24:299-303.

17. Obisesan TO, Obisesan OA, Martins S et al. High blood pressure, hypertension, and high pulse pressure are associated with poorer cognitive function in persons aged 60 and older: the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. J Am Geriatr Soc

2008;56:501-9.

18. Molander L, Gustafson Y, Lovheim H. Longitudinal associations between blood pressure and dementia in the very old. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2010;30:269-76.

19. de la Torre JC. How do heart disease and stroke become risk factors for Alzheimer's disease? Neurol Res 2006;28:637-44.

20. Qiu C, von Strauss E, Winblad B et al. Decline in blood pressure over time and risk of dementia: a longitudinal study from the Kungsholmen project. Stroke 2004;35:1810-5.

21. van Vliet P, Westendorp RG, van Heemst D et al. Cognitive decline precedes late-life longitudinal changes in vascular risk factors. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2010;81:1028-32.

22. Musini VM, Tejani AM, Bassett K et al. Pharmacotherapy for hypertension in the elderly. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009:CD000028.

23. Bejan-Angoulvant T, Saadatian-Elahi M, Wright JM et al. Treatment of hypertension in patients 80 years and older: the lower the better? A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Hypertens 2010;28:1366-72.

24. Amery A, Birkenhager W, Brixko P et al. Mortality and morbidity results from the European Working Party on High Blood Pressure in the Elderly trial. Lancet 1985;1:1349-54.

25. Dahlof B, Lindholm LH, Hansson L et al. Morbidity and mortality in the Swedish Trial in Old Patients with Hypertension (STOP-Hypertension). Lancet 1991;338:1281-5.

26. Bulpitt CJ, Beckett NS, Cooke J et al. Results of the pilot study for the Hypertension in the Very Elderly Trial. J Hypertens 2003;21:2409-17.

27. Forette F, Seux ML, Staessen JA et al. Prevention of dementia in randomised doubleblind placebo-controlled Systolic Hypertension in Europe (Syst-Eur) trial. Lancet 1998; 352:1347-51.

28. Tzourio C, Anderson C, Chapman N et al. Effects of blood pressure lowering with perindopril and indapamide therapy on dementia and cognitive decline in patients with cerebrovascular disease. Arch Intern Med 2003;163:1069-75.

29. Prevention of stroke by antihypertensive drug treatment in older persons with isolated systolic hypertension. Final results of the Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP). SHEP Cooperative Research Group. JAMA 1991;265:3255-64.

30. Rosano C, Kuller LH, Chung H, et al. Subclinical brain magnetic resonance imaging abnormalities predict physical functional decline in high-functioning older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc 2005;53:649-654.

31. Kim YS, Davis SC, Truijen J, et al. Intensive blood pressure control affects cerebral blood flow in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. Hypertension 2011;57:738-745.

32. Berlau DJ, Corrada MM, Kawas C. The prevalence of disability in the oldest-old is high and continues to increase with age: Findings from The 90+ Study. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2009;24:1217-1225.

33. Gueyffier F, Perez MI, Wright JM, et al. Blood pressure lowering in the oldest old: A step toward abandoning arbitrary blood pressure targets. J Hypertens 2011;29:171-173.



High Blood Pressure, Physical and Cognitive Function, and Risk of Stroke

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, van Vliet P, de Ruijter W, Gussekloo J, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. High blood pressure, physical and cognitive function, and risk of stroke in the oldest-old: The Leiden 85-plus Study.

Stroke. 2013;44(1):15-20

Summary

Epidemiological studies have shown mixed findings on the association between hypertension and stroke in the oldest-old. Heterogeneity of the populations under study may underlie variation of outcomes. The aim of this chapter is to examine whether level of physical and cognitive function moderates the association between blood pressure and stroke. We included 513 subjects aged 85 years old from the population based Leiden 85-plus Study. Systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), mean arterial pressure (MAP) and pulse pressure (PP) were measured at baseline. Activities of daily living and Mini Mental State Examination were assessed to estimate level of physical and cognitive function, respectively. Five-year risk of stroke was estimated with Cox-regression analysis. In the entire cohort, there were no associations between various measures of blood pressure and risk of stroke except for the inverse relation between PP and stroke risk (HR: 0.80, 95 % CI: 0.66-0.98). Among subjects with impaired physical functioning, higher SBP (HR: 0.74, 95 % CI: 0.59-0.92), MAP (HR: 0.68, 95 % CI: 0.47-0.97) and PP (HR: 0.71, 95 % CI: 0.55-0.93) were associated with reduced risk of stroke. Likewise, among subjects with impaired cognitive functioning higher SBP was associated with reduced risk of stroke (HR: 0.80, 95 % CI: 0.65-0.98). In subjects with unimpaired cognitive functioning, higher DBP (HR: 1.98, 95 % CI: 1.21-3.22) and MAP (HR: 1.70, 95 % CI: 1.08-2.68) were associated with higher risk of stroke. Our findings suggest that impaired physical and cognitive function moderates the association between blood pressure and stroke.

Introduction

Clinical trials have shown mixed findings on the benefit of antihypertensive treatment in lowering risk of stroke in very old age¹. It has been suggested that heterogeneity of the populations under study underlies variety of outcomes, but the explanatory biological variables have as yet remained uncertain^{2, 3}.

Inherent mechanisms in brain vessels keep cerebral blood flow constant despite variations in blood pressure⁴. Once advanced cerebrovascular damage is present, these mechanisms cannot effectively regulate level of cerebral blood flow^{5, 6}. Therefore, low systemic blood pressure in the presence of cerebrovascular damage may lead to decline in cerebral blood flow which renders brain tissue vulnerable to ischemic events⁷. Both physical and cognitive impairment are common in very old age and are strongly associated with cerebrovascular pathologies and cerebral hypoperfusion⁸⁻¹¹. Hence, low systemic blood pressure in subjects with physical and cognitive impairment might reduce cerebral blood flow and increase risk of ischemic stroke.

In the Leiden 85-plus Study, we have recruited a population-based sample of the oldest-old with a wide variety of functional impairments at age 85 years who were prospectively followed for clinical outcomes. This allowed us to examine whether very old subjects with different levels of physical and cognitive impairment show different associations between high blood pressure and risk of stroke. We hypothesized that higher blood pressure in the presence of physical and cognitive impairment is associated with lower risk of stroke.

Material and methods

Study design and participants

The Leiden 85-plus Study is a population-based prospective follow-up study of inhabitants of Leiden, the Netherlands. Between 1997 and 1999, all inhabitants of 1912-1914 birth cohort (n = 705) were contacted in the month of their 85th birthday. There were no selection criteria on demographic features or health status. A total of 599 (397 women and 202 men) subjects agreed to participate (85%). As described previously, there was no significant difference between the demographic features and health status of those who participated and those who did not¹². Blood pressure measures and clinical data were available for 571 subjects. We excluded 58 subjects who had a clinically recognized stroke at baseline, leaving 513 subjects for this analysis. Participants were visited within one month after their 85th birthday at their homes where face-to-face interviews and clinical examinations were done. The Medical Ethical Committee of the Lei-

den University Medical Centre approved the study, and informed consent was obtained from all the subjects.

Blood pressure

Systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) were measured at baseline, using a mercury sphygmomanometer, in seating position. During two home visits at age 85 years, two blood pressure measurements were done in two weeks apart. Blood pressure measurements were recorded after at least 5 min of rest and no vigorous exercise in the preceding 30 min. The mean value of the two measurements was calculated and used in further analyses. Mean arterial pressure (MAP) and pulse pressure (PP) were calculated as 1/3(SBP) + 2/3(DBP) and (SBP) - (DBP), respectively, using the mean blood pressure of the two visits.

Stroke

The primary outcome of this study was fatal plus non-fatal stroke. In the Netherlands detailed information on health status, emergency events and patients' hospitalizations are recorded with general practitioners. Occurrence of clinically recognized stroke during five years of follow up was assessed by annually interviewing general practitioners (for subjects living independently) or nursing home physicians (for subjects living in a nursing home). We used the World Health Organization definition of stroke of "rapidly developing clinical signs of focal (at times global) disturbance of cerebral functioning lasting >24 hours" to identify subjects with stroke events¹³. To assess fatal stroke, we obtained dates of deaths from the Dutch civic registry and specific data on causes of death from Statistics Netherlands, which assigns codes for all national death certificates according to the International Classification of Diseases and Related Disorders, 10th revision (ICD-10). Death due to stroke was classified as ICD-10 codes I60- 169^{14} .

Physical and cognitive function

To evaluate level of physical impairment in the participants we used Groningen Activity Restriction Scale (GARS) which is a non-disease-specific instrument to measure impairment in activities of daily living $(ADL)^{15}$. In the GARS, nine questions refer to ADL. Using four-category response for each question, a score of 9 indicates no impairment while a score of 36 indicates highest impairment in ADL. Based on the median ADL scores (10 points), participants were categorized into two groups of impaired (ADL score \geq 10) and unimpaired (ADL score = 9)

physical function. Impairment in cognitive function was assessed in all participants using Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE)¹⁶. Similarly, based on the median MMSE scores (26 points), participants were categorized into two groups of impaired (MMSE score \leq 26) and unimpaired (MMSE score > 26) cognitive function.

Demographic and clinical characteristics

Level of education was dichotomized into primary education and less versus more than primary education. Use of antihypertensive medication was extracted from pharmacy records. All participants were interviewed about their smoking habits and alcohol intake. Diabetes mellitus was considered present if diagnosed by the primary care physician, if the nonfasting glucose level was greater than 11 mmol/L or if a participant was taking antidiabetic medication. History of cardiovascular diseases, including ischemic heart disease, intermittent claudication, vascular surgery, arrhythmia and heart failure, was obtained from general practitioners or nursing home physicians.

Statistical analysis

Since distribution of ADL and MMSE scores was skewed, summary statistics of them are reported as median and inter quartile range (IQR). Cox regression models were fitted with time-to-stroke as the outcome variable and each 10 mmHg increase in various blood pressure measures as the determinants. First, we performed our analyses adjusted for sex and then we did further adjustments for history of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes mellitus, smoking and use of antihypertensive medication in multivariate models. These variables were selected for multivariable analysis since they were correlated with level of blood pressure (data not shown) and have a well-established association with stroke¹⁷. Outputs of the Cox regression analyses were checked for violation of the proportional hazards and linearity assumptions. Furthermore, we performed a stratified analysis to test whether subjects with different levels of physical and cognitive function show different associations between blood pressure and stroke. Interaction between the level of physical and cognitive function with various blood pressure measures regarding the risk of stroke was tested by adding an interaction term in Cox regression models. All analyses were carried out using SPSS software (version 17.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).
Results

Table 1 summarizes the clinical characteristics of participants at age 85 years. Mean values of SBP, DBP, MAP and PP were 155mmHg, 77mmHg, 102mmHg and 78mmHg respectively. Median ADL and MMSE scores were 10 and 26, respectively. Clinical characteristics of the subjects with different levels of physical and cognitive function are separately presented in the supplement data (Table S-1 and Table S-2, http://stroke.ahajournals.org/content/44/1/15/suppl/DC1). Subjects with physical and cognitive impairment had lower levels of blood pressure measures in comparison to those with unimpaired physical and cognitive function (all p<0.05). In addition, subjects with cognitive impairment had higher prevalence of myocardial infarction (p=0.03) and heart failure (p=0.04) in comparison to those with unimpaired cognitive function.

Characteristics	Value
Socio-demographics	
Female, n (%)	344 (67.1)
Low education [*] , n (%)	312 (63.9)
Ever smoking, n (%)	242 (48.2)
Regular alcohol intake [†] , n (%)	262 (51.6)
Cerebrovascular risk factors	
History of CVD [‡] , n (%)	218 (44)
Heart failure, n (%)	63 (12.3)
History of DM, n (%)	79 (16)
BMI, mean (SD)	27.2(4.5)
Total cholesterol, mmol/L mean (SD)	5.7 (1.1)
Triglycerides, mmol/L mean (SD)	1.6 (0.8)
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	155 (18)
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	77 (10)
Pulse pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	78 (15)
Mean arterial pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	102 (11)
Antihypertensive medication, n (%)	222 (43.3)
Functionality measures	
ADL, median [IQR]	10 [9,13]
MMSE, median [IQR]	26 [23,28]

Table 1. Clinical characteristics of 513 participants atage 85 years

* Primary education and less.

+Self-reported alcohol consumption

‡ Including myocardial infarction, angina pectoris, intermittent claudication, congestive heart failure and arrhythmia

Abbreviations: CVD: cardiovascular diseases, DM: diabetes mellitus, BMI: body mass index, SD: standard deviation, IQR: interquartile range, ADL: activities of daily living, MMSE: mini mental state examination During five years of follow up, 58 of the 513 (11.3%) subjects developed stroke, of which 27 (46.5%) cases were fatal. Risk of stroke per each 10 mmHg increase in various blood pressure measures in the whole population is presented in table 2. The proportional hazards and linearity assumptions of the Cox regression analyses were confirmed after checking the outputs. In the sex adjusted models, there was no association between different measures of blood pressure and risk of stroke (all p>0.05). Further adjustment for socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors did not essentially change the estimates except for the association between higher PP and lower risk of all stroke (Hazard ratio [HR]: 0.80, 95 % CI: 0.66-0.98). In a sensitivity analysis, we tested the association between blood pressure measures and risk of stroke in subjects who were not on antihypertensive medication. In this sensitivity analysis we also found no association between different measures of blood pressure and risk of stroke (Table S-3 http://stroke.ahajournals.org/content/44/1/15/suppl/DC1).

	Crude model			Adjusted model		
	HR (95% CI) P-value		HR	(95% CI)	P-value	
Fatal and non-fatal stroke						
SBP	0.91	(0.78 - 1.06)	0.21	0.86	(0.73-1.02)	0.09
DBP	1.03	(0.78-1.37)	0.82	1.04	(0.76 - 1.40)	0.81
MAP	0.93	(0.73-1.19)	0.57	0.89	(0.68 - 1.17)	0.41
PP	0.86	(0.72-1.03)	0.10	0.80	(0.66-0.98)	0.03

Table 2. Risk of stroke for each 10mmHg increase in systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, mean arterial pressure and pulse pressure

Crude Model: Adjusted for sex

Adjusted Model: Analyses were adjusted for sex, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes mellitus, antihypertensive medication, smoking

Abbreviations: HR: Hazard ratio, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP: mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure

Figure 1 shows the associations between various measures of blood pressure and risk of stroke dependent on level of physical and cognitive function. Significant interactions were present between SBP, DBP, MAP and PP and level of physical function regarding the risk of stroke (all p for interaction <0.05). Similarly, we observed significant interactions between SBP, DBP and MAP and level of cognitive function regarding the risk of stroke (all p for interaction <0.05). Interactions were most pronounced for those subjects who had both impaired physical and cognitive function (n=144) when compared to those who had neither of these disabilities (n=180). To explore whether use of more than one blood pressure value in our analyses changed our results, we performed a sensitivity analysis in which the association of mean blood pressure measures at age 85 and 86 years with stroke events from age 86 years onwards was investigated. This sensitivity analysis did not change the effect estimates (data not shown).

Table 3 shows multivariable adjusted analyses on the associations between various measures of blood pressure and risk of all strokes, stratified for level of physical and cognitive function at baseline. In subject with unimpaired physical functioning, no significant association was found between various measures of blood pressure and risk of stroke (all p>0.05), albeit virtually all HRs were above unity, indicating higher risk of stroke with increasing blood pressure. Conversely, in subjects with impaired physical functioning, higher SBP (HR: 0.74, 95 % CI: 0.59-0.92), MAP (HR: 0.68, 95 % CI: 0.47-0.97) and PP (HR: 0.71, 95 % CI: 0.55-0.93) were associated with reduced risk of stroke. In subjects with unimpaired cognitive functioning, higher measures of blood pressure were associated with increased risk of stroke, which was statistically significant for DBP and MAP (HR: 1.98, 95% CI: 1.21-3.22 and 1.70, 95% CI: 1.08-2.68, respectively). In contrast, in subjects with impaired cognitive function, higher measures of blood pressure were associated with lower risk of stroke, which was statistically significant for SBP (HR: 0.80, 95 % CI: 0.65-0.98). To test whether the outcomes of this stratified analysis were dependent on specific MMSE cut-offs, we repeated our analyses using a MMSE cut-off at 20 points and found similar outcomes (data not shown).

	Unimpaired			Impaired		
	HR	(95% CI) P-value		HR	(95% CI)	P-value
Physical function		n= 251			n= 262	
SBP	1.11	(0.88 - 1.41)	0.38	0.74	(0.59-0.92)	0.007
DBP	1.45	(0.94 - 2.25)	0.07	0.81	(0.53 - 1.22)	0.31
MAP	1.32	(0.91-1.93)	0.14	0.68	(0.47-0.97)	0.03
PP	1.00	(0.73-1.35)	0.98	0.71	(0.55-0.93)	0.01
Cognitive function		n= 247			n= 266	
SBP	1.21	(0.90-1.61)	0.21	0.80	(0.65-0.98)	0.03
DBP	1.98	(1.21-3.22)	0.006	0.83	(0.57-1.21)	0.33
MAP	1.70	(1.08-2.68)	0.02	0.74	(0.52-1.03)	0.08
PP	0.96	(0.66 - 1.39)	0.82	0.80	(0.63 - 1.01)	0.06

Table 3. Risk of stroke for each 10mmHg increase in systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, mean arterial pressure and pulse pressure stratified for level of physical and cognitive function

Hazard ratio (HR) was measured for each 10 mmHg increase in blood pressure measures

Abbreviations: HR: Hazard ratio, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP: mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure Analyses were adjusted for sex, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes mellitus,

antihypertensive medication, smoking



Unimpaired physical and/or cognitive function

Figure 1. Hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence interval on the associations between blood pressure and risk of stroke dependent on level of physical and cognitive function. Unimpaired physical function was defined as ADL score = 9 and impaired physical function as ADL score \geq 10. Unimpaired cognitive function was defined as MMSE score > 26 and impaired cognitive function as MMSE score \leq 26. Subjects with unimpaired physical and cognitive function had both ADL score = 9 and MMSE score > 26. Whereas subjects with impaired physical and cognitive function had both ADL score ≥ 10 and MMSE score \leq 26. HRs were estimated for each 10 mmHg increase in blood pressure adjusted for sex, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes mellitus, antihypertensive medication, smoking.

Abbreviations: SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP: mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure, ADL: activities of daily living, MMSE: mini mental examination.

Discussion

The main findings of this study are twofold. First, high blood pressure is not associated with increased risk of stroke in a general population of the oldestold. Second, in subjects with physical and/or cognitive impairment, high blood pressure might be paradoxically associated with lower risk of stroke.

Although hypertension has been recognized as a strong risk factor for stroke, current evidence shows that the predictive value of high blood pressure for stroke attenuates with age¹⁸. In line with this evidence, we found that high blood pressure is not associated with increased risk of stroke in the oldest-old. Furthermore, our observations suggest that in very old age high blood pressure in the presence of physical and cognitive impairment, reflecting high load of brain vascular pathologies, may preserve cerebral perfusion and lower risk of stroke. This observation might be explained in different ways. First, lower blood pressure in subjects with physical and cognitive impairment might be related to better treatment of hypertension in high risk subjects. Furthermore, low blood pressure related risk of stroke in subjects with previous functional impairment can be due to the fact that structural heart disease and/or poor cardiac functioning are associated with both low blood pressure and risk of stroke¹⁹. This might partially explain different associations between blood pressure measures and stroke in subjects with different levels of cognitive function, since subjects with cognitive impairment had higher prevalence of myocardial infarction and heart failure. However, subjects with physical impairment did not have more cardiovascular pathologies at age 85 years compared to the subjects with unimpaired physical function. Additionally, the observed associations in this study did not essentially change after adjustment for antihypertensive medications and most known risk factors for cardiovascular disease, such as sex, smoking, diabetes mellitus and history of cardiovascular diseases.

The alternative explanation can be that low blood pressure may lead to insufficient cerebral perfusion, particularly in the presence of advance cerebrovascular damage²⁰. It is well-established that both physical and cognitive impairment are associated with structural and functional alterations in the brain vasculature leading to impaired cerebral perfusion^{21, 22}. In this setting, our findings may imply that higher blood pressure in the presence of advanced brain vascular damage can play a compensatory role to improve cerebral perfusion and thereby lower risk of ischemic events, especially low-flow infarcts²³. However, we are not able to make a causal inference solely from our observational data and further experimental and interventional studies are needed to examine this hypothesis.

Although the number of oldest-old subjects is rapidly increasing and prevalence of hypertension as well as functional impairment is high in this age group²⁴, clinical guidelines on antihypertensive therapy in very old subjects with different co-morbidities and functional impairment are not clear²⁵. This ambiguity might stem from the fact that clinical trials have generally enrolled healthy and competent older participants while very old individuals with multiple morbidities and cognitive impairment have participated less in such studies²⁶. Previously, it has been shown that results of the published trials are not always applicable to the treatment of older frail patients with multiple co-morbid conditions and concomitant functional impairment²⁷. Findings of current study may support further investigations to optimize benefits of blood pressure control in very old patients based on level of functional impairment.

Our study has certain strengths and major limitations. As a strength, this study was conducted in a relatively large population of the oldest-old people with long-term follow-up period. As a major limitation, we did not have neuroimaging data to identify subjects with unrecognized cerebrovascular pathologies at baseline. Similarly, we were not able to determine type, load and location of stroke events during follow-up period. However, it has been reported that the majority of strokes in subjects aged 80 years and older are of the ischemic type^{28, 29}. Another limitation of this study is that we used only ADL and MMSE to estimate level of physical and cognitive impairment. Since there is no single criterion or definition for physical and cognitive impairment, ADL and MMSE may not fully reflect level of physical and cognitive impairment, respectively. Detection of outcomes by interviewing general practitioners might be the other potential limitation of this study. This method could result in detection bias explaining the differential blood pressure effect in subjects with different levels of functional impairments. In addition, it was possible that general practitioners had different diagnostic sensitivity in patients with and without physical and cognitive impairment.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that impaired physical and cognitive functioning moderates the traditional association between higher blood pressure and increased risk for stroke. We found that in subjects with physical and cognitive impairment, a higher blood pressure was associated with lower risk of stroke. Given the observational design of this study and the mentioned limitations, caution should be used in interpretation of our results as we cannot make a causal inference from our findings. However, these findings merit further interventional and experimental studies, combined with imaging techniques, to test whether less intensive control of blood pressure in patients with physical and cognitive impairment, can contribute to better cerebral perfusion and prevention of subsequent cerebrovascular events.

References

1. Musini VM, Tejani AM, Bassett K, Wright JM. Pharmacotherapy for hypertension in the elderly. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009:CD000028

2. Kostis JB. Treating hypertension in the very old. N Engl J Med. 2008;358:1958-1960

3. Engelaer FM, van Bodegom D, Westendorp RG. Hypotension is more risky than hypertension in very old people. BMJ. 2012;344:e721

4. van Beek AH, Claassen JA, Rikkert MG, Jansen RW. Cerebral autoregulation: An overview of current concepts and methodology with special focus on the elderly. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28:1071-1085

5. Matsushita K, Kuriyama Y, Nagatsuka K, Nakamura M, Sawada T, Omae T. Periventricular white matter lucency and cerebral blood flow autoregulation in hypertensive patients. Hypertension. 1994;23:565-568

6. Sierra C, de la Sierra A, Chamorro A, Larrousse M, Domenech M, Coca A. Cerebral hemodynamics and silent cerebral white matter lesions in middle-aged essential hypertensive patients. Blood Press. 2004;13:304-309

7. Kim YS, Davis SC, Truijen J, Stok WJ, Secher NH, van Lieshout JJ. Intensive blood pressure control affects cerebral blood flow in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. Hypertension. 2011;57:738-745

8. Baune BT, Schmidt WP, Roesler A, Berger K. Functional consequences of subcortical white matter lesions and mri-defined brain infarct in an elderly general population. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2009;22:266-273

9. van der Flier WM, van Straaten EC, Barkhof F, Verdelho A, Madureira S, Pantoni L, Inzitari D, Erkinjuntti T, Crisby M, Waldemar G, Schmidt R, Fazekas F, Scheltens P. Small vessel disease and general cognitive function in nondisabled elderly: The ladis study. Stroke. 2005;36:2116-2120

10. Rogers RL, Meyer JS, Mortel KF. After reaching retirement age physical activity sustains cerebral perfusion and cognition. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1990;38:123-128

11. Sabayan B, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, van Vliet P, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: A meta-analysis of transcranial doppler studies. Ageing Res Rev. 2012;11:271-277

12. der Wiel AB, van Exel E, de Craen AJ, Gussekloo J, Lagaay AM, Knook DL, Westendorp RG. A high response is not essential to prevent selection bias: Results from the leiden 85-plus study. J Clin Epidemiol. 2002;55:1119-1125

13. Truelsen T, Mahonen M, Tolonen H, Asplund K, Bonita R, Vanuzzo D. Trends in stroke and coronary heart disease in the who monica project. Stroke. 2003;34:1346-1352

14. Kokotailo RA, Hill MD. Coding of stroke and stroke risk factors using international classification of diseases, revisions 9 and 10. Stroke. 2005;36:1776-1781

15. Kempen GI, Miedema I, Ormel J, Molenaar W. The assessment of disability with the groningen activity restriction scale. Conceptual framework and psychometric properties. Soc Sci Med. 1996;43:1601-1610

16. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res. 1975;12:189-198

17. Wolf PA, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Kannel WB. Probability of stroke: A risk profile from the framingham study. Stroke. 1991;22:312-318

18. Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: A meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet. 2002;360:1903-1913

19. van Bemmel T, Holman ER, Gussekloo J, Blauw GJ, Bax JJ, Westendorp RG. Low blood pressure in the very old, a consequence of imminent heart failure: The leiden 85-plus study. J Hum Hypertens. 2009;23:27-32

20. Dorresteijn JA, van der Graaf Y, Spiering W, Grobbee DE, Bots ML, Visseren FL. Relation between blood pressure and vascular events and mortality in patients with manifest vascular disease: J-curve revisited. Hypertension. 2012;59:14-21

21. Mokhtari A, Bellinetto-Ford L, Melander O, Nilsson PM. Determinants of increasing pulse pressure during 23 years' follow-up as a marker of arterial stiffness and vascular ageing. Blood Press. 2008;17:291-297

22. Ungvari Z, Kaley G, de Cabo R, Sonntag WE, Csiszar A. Mechanisms of vascular aging: New perspectives. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2010;65:1028-1041

23. Weiller C, Ringelstein EB, Reiche W, Buell U. Clinical and hemodynamic aspects of low-flow infarcts. Stroke. 1991;22:1117-1123

24. Campion EW. The oldest old. N Engl J Med. 1994;330:1819-1820

25. Hackam DG, Khan NA, Hemmelgarn BR, Rabkin SW, Touyz RM, Campbell NR, Padwal R, Campbell TS, Lindsay MP, Hill MD, Quinn RR, Mahon JL, Herman RJ, Schiffrin EL, Ruzicka M, Larochelle P, Feldman RD, Lebel M, Poirier L, Arnold JM, Moe GW, Howlett JG, Trudeau L, Bacon SL, Petrella RJ, Milot A, Stone JA, Drouin D, Boulanger JM, Sharma M, Hamet P, Fodor G, Dresser GK, Carruthers SG, Pylypchuk G, Burgess ED, Burns KD, Vallee M, Prasad GV, Gilbert RE, Leiter LA, Jones C, Ogilvie RI, Woo V, McFarlane PA, Hegele RA, Tobe SW. The 2010 canadian hypertension education program recommendations for the management of hypertension: Part 2 - therapy. Can J Cardiol. 2010;26:249-258

26. Tinetti ME, Bogardus ST, Jr., Agostini JV. Potential pitfalls of disease-specific guidelines for patients with multiple conditions. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:2870-2874

27. Gambassi G, Lapane K, Sgadari A, Landi F, Carbonin P, Hume A, Lipsitz L, Mor V, Bernabei R. Prevalence, clinical correlates, and treatment of hypertension in elderly nursing home residents. Sage (systematic assessment of geriatric drug use via epidemiology) study group. Arch Intern Med. 1998;158:2377-2385

28. Olindo S, Cabre P, Deschamps R, Chatot-Henry C, Rene-Corail P, Fournerie P, Saint-Vil M, May F, Smadja D. Acute stroke in the very elderly: Epidemiological features, stroke subtypes, management, and outcome in martinique, french west indies. Stroke. 2003;34:1593-1597

29. Rothwell PM, Coull AJ, Giles MF, Howard SC, Silver LE, Bull LM, Gutnikov SA, Edwards P, Mant D, Sackley CM, Farmer A, Sandercock PA, Dennis MS, Warlow CP,

Bamford JM, Anslow P. Change in stroke incidence, mortality, case-fatality, severity, and risk factors in oxfordshire, uk from 1981 to 2004 (oxford vascular study). Lancet. 2004;363:1925-1933



Visit-to-visit Blood Pressure Variability and Impaired Brain Structure and Function

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B*, Wijsman LW*, Foster-Dingley JC, Stott DJ, Ford I, Buckley BM, Sattar N, Jukema JW, van Osch MJ, van der Grond J, van Buchem MA, Westendorp RG, de Craen AJ, Mooijaart SP. Association of visit-to-visit variability in blood pressure with cognitive function in old age: prospective cohort study.

BMJ. 2013 29;347:f4600.

* The authors had equal contribution

Summary

The aim of this chapter is to investigate the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and cognitive function in elderly subjects. In this prospective cohort study, 5461 participants at risk of cardiovascular disease with mean age of 75.3 years were included. Blood pressure was measured every three months during an average period of 3.2 years. Blood pressure variability was defined as the standard deviation of visit-to-visit blood pressure measurements. Four domains of cognitive function including selective attention, processing speed, immediate and delayed memory were assessed. In an MRI substudy of 553 participants, structural brain volumes, cerebral microbleeds, infarcts and white matter hyperintensities were measured. Subjects with higher visit-to-visit systolic blood pressure variability had worse performance on all cognitive tests, including attention (mean difference high vs. low thirds) 3.08 seconds (95% confidence interval (CI) 0.85; 5.31); processing speed -1.16 digits coded (95% CI -1.69; -0.63), immediate memory -0.27 pictures remembered (95% CI -0.41; -0.13) and delayed memory -0.30 pictures remembered (95% CI -0.49; -0.11). Furthermore, higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with lower hippocampal volume and cortical infarcts, and higher diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with cerebral microbleeds (all p < 0.05). All associations were adjusted for average blood pressure and cardiovascular risk factors. Higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability independent of average blood pressure associates with impaired cognitive function in old age.

Introduction

Visit-to-visit blood pressure variability independent of average blood pressure is related to cerebrovascular damage¹. It has been shown that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability increases risk of stroke and antihypertensive medications which decrease both blood pressure variability and mean blood pressure more effectively reduce risk of stroke². In addition, observational studies have demonstrated associations of blood pressure variability, independent of average blood pressure, with white matter hyperintensities, carotid artery intima media thickness and atherosclerosis in elderly subjects³⁻⁵.

There is a well-established relationship between increased blood pressure variability and end organ damage⁶. Recent evidence indicates that higher visitto-visit blood pressure variability is linked with microvascular damage, endothelial injury and disturbances in vascular smooth muscle functioning^{7 8}. Indicators of cerebral small vessel disease including white matter hyperintensities, cortical microinfarcts and cerebral microbleeds are implicated in the pathogenesis of cognitive impairment⁹⁻¹¹. Several pathological, observational and experimental studies showed that disruption of the blood brain barrier due to microvascular damage results in neuronal injury and accelerates neuronal loss and brain atrophy¹². Hence, higher blood pressure variability might potentially lead to cognitive impairment through changes in the brain structures and development of cerebral small vessel disease.

The aim of this study was to investigate the association of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability independent of average blood pressure with cognitive function in older subjects at high risk of cardiovascular disease. Possible explanations behind this association were additionally investigated in an MRI substudy.

Methods

Study design and participants

The data in this study were obtained from the PROSPER study, a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial designed to investigate the effect of pravastatin in prevention of vascular events in elderly men and women with pre-existing cardiovascular disease or risk factors thereof. This trial included 5,804 individuals aged 70-82 years old who were enrolled from three collaborating centers in Ireland, Scotland and the Netherlands. Approximately 50% of the participants showed evidence of cardiovascular disease including stable angina, intermittent claudication, stroke (type of stroke, hemorrhagic or ischemic, was unknown), transient ischemic attack, myocardial infarction and vascular surgery. The rest of participants had one or more major cardiovascular risk factors, defined as hypertension, cigarette smoking or diabetes mellitus. The primary outcome of the PROSPER study was the combined endpoint of definite or suspect death from coronary heart disease, non-fatal myocardial infarction and fatal or non-fatal stroke during a mean follow-up period of 3.2 years. In the present study we included 5,461 participants for whom data on blood pressure variability and cognitive function were available. Additionally, participants from the Netherlands were invited to participate in an MRI substudy. Participants were included from both pravastatin and placebo groups as we previously reported that treatment with pravastatin did not influence cognitive function, structural brain volumes or indicators of cerebral small vessel disease¹³⁻¹⁵. The institutional ethics committees of the three collaborating centers approved the study and all participants gave written informed consent.

Blood pressure measurements

Systolic and diastolic blood pressure were measured at baseline and repeated every three months. Blood pressure was measured in sitting position using a fully automatic electronic sphygmomanometer (Omron M4®). All measurements were performed in the same clinical setting. The average values of these blood pressure measurements were calculated and used in the analyses. Visit-to-visit blood pressure variability was defined as the standard deviation of blood pressure measurements during the study period. We only report the blood pressure variability by using the standard deviation. Variance and coefficient of variation, which are two other measures of variability, are strongly correlated with the standard deviation (data are presented in supplemental table S-1 http://www.bmj.com/content/suppl/2013/07/29/bmj.f4600.DC1) and they showed similar associations with cognitive and MRI outcomes (data not shown).

Cognitive function

The Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) was used to evaluate global cognitive function at baseline; a cutoff score of 24 points or more (out of 30) was used as an inclusion criterion to exclude subjects with poor cognitive function at baseline. In the present study we used data on cognitive function assessed at the end of the study, after a mean follow up time of 3.1 years, by a cognitive test battery consisting of four different tests. The Stroop-Colour-Word-Test was used to test selective attention and reaction time of the participants. The participants were asked to read a color name which was displayed in a color different from the color it actually names. The outcome parameter was total number of seconds to complete the test; a higher score therefore indicates worse performance. General cognitive speed was tested by the Letter-Digit Coding Test. The participants had to match certain digits with letters according to a provided key. The outcome variable was the total number of correct entries in 60 seconds, and therefore higher scores represented better performance. The Picture-Word Learning Test was used to assess immediate and delayed memory performance. Fifteen pictures were presented at the participants, and they were asked to recall as many pictures as possible in three trials. After 20 minutes they were asked to repeat the test to measure their delayed recall. The outcome parameter is the accumulated number of correct recalled pictures, immediate and after 20 minutes. Higher scores thus indicate better performance. A detailed description of the cognitive tests and the procedures has been published previously¹⁶.

MRI substudy

Of the 1,100 Dutch participants in the PROSPER study, 646 consented to participate in the MRI substudy. Forty of the 646 original study participants died during follow-up period. From the remaining 606 participants, an MRI was performed at the end of follow up period. Visit-to-visit blood pressure measurements and MRI data were available for a total number of 553 subjects. Details of individually MRI scan parameters have been published previously¹³.

All imaging was performed on an MR system operating at field strength of 1.5 Tesla (Philips Medical Systems, Best, the Netherlands). Gray and white matter volumes were calculated by SIENAX technique. In short, SIENAX starts by extracting brain and skull images from the single whole-head input data. The brain image is then afne-registered to Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) 152 space (by using the skull image to determine the registration scaling), done primarily to obtain the volumetric scaling factor to be used as normalization for head size. Next, tissue-type segmentation with partial volume estimation is carried out to calculate total volume of brain tissue (including separate estimates of volumes of gray matter, white matter, peripheral gray matter, and ventricular cerebrospinal fluid)¹⁷. The algorithm FIRST (FMRIBs Integrated Registration and Segmentation Tool) was applied to estimate the volume of hippocampus. In addition, volume of six other subcortical regions including nucleus accumbens, globus pallidus, amygdala, putamen, caudate nucleus and thalamus were estimated. FIRST is part of FSL (FMRIB's Software Library) and performs both registration and segmentation of the mentioned subcortical regions¹⁸. To assess cerebral microbleeds, all MRI scans were read in consensus by two experienced raters who were blinded to subjects' clinical history. Cerebral microbleeds were defined as focal areas of signal loss on T2*-weighted gradient echo pulse sequence ("blooming effect") that are invisible or smaller on T2-weighted MRI ¹⁹. For each subject the number and location (cortical, subcortical, and infratentorial) of the cerebral microbleeds were recorded. Segmentation of white matter hyperintensities volume was performed automatically using software for Neuro-Image Processing in Experimental Research (SNIPER), an in-house developed program for image processing²⁰. This segmentation was based on the T2-weighted and FLAIR images. Cerebral infarcts were defined as parenchymal defects seen on FLAIR images with the same signal intensity as CSF and a surrounding rim of high signal intensity following a vascular distribution.

Demographic and clinical characteristics

Demographic, medical and anthropometric data of the participants were recorded at baseline. A fasting venous blood sample was taken for biochemical and hematological assessment. Apolipoprotein E phenotype was determined on plasma samples by Western blotting ²¹.

Statistical analysis

Characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and frequency (percentage) for categorical variables. The correlation between blood pressure variability and average blood pressure was assessed by calculating the Pearson's Correlation Coefficient. Linear regression models were used to assess the association of blood pressure variability and average blood pressure with cognitive function. Dependent variables were the mean scores of the cognitive tests. In the tables these scores are presented in thirds of systolic and diastolic blood pressure and blood pressure variability. In the MRI substudy, we used logistic regression models to estimate the odds ratio and 95% confidence interval of the presence of microbleeds or infarcts in different thirds of blood pressure variability as well as average blood pressure. Multivariable linear regression models were used to test the association between blood pressure variability and average blood pressure with volume of white matter hyperintensities and structural brain volumes. P-values in all the analyses were calculated using systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability as continuous variables. We performed our analyses in three steps. In the first step, crude analyses were performed, in which we only adjusted for cognitive test version where appropriate. In the second step, we added age, sex, education and country as covariates to investigate the potential influence of these factors on the associations (model 1). In the final model (model 2), we further adjusted the analyses for the following potential confounders: cardiovascular diseases and risk factors (history of vascular disease, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, smoking status, cholesterol levels, body mass index), average blood pressure, statin treatment and apo E genotype. We adjusted the analyses of systolic blood pressure variability with cognitive function and MRI outcomes for average systolic blood pressure. The analyses of diastolic blood pressure variability with cognitive function and MRI outcomes were adjusted for average diastolic blood pressure. Since the associations did not essentially change in different models, results of the second model are presented in the manuscript and results from the other models are presented as supplementary data (tables S-2 and S-3 http://www.bmj.com/content/suppl/2013/07/29/bmj.f4600.DC1). All analyses were performed using SPSS software (version 20.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

Results

Table 1 shows the characteristics of participants in the whole group and MRI substudy. Blood pressure was measured in an average number of 12.7 and 12.9 visits in the whole group and MRI substudy respectively. Average systolic and diastolic blood pressure over the period of blood pressure measurements was 153.1 mmHg and 82.5 mmHg respectively. Mean values of standard deviation of systolic and diastolic blood pressure during this period were 14.8 mmHg and 7.1 mmHg respectively. There was a weak but statistically significant correlation between average systolic blood pressure and standard deviation of systolic blood pressure measurements (r=0.20, p<0.001). Similarly, average diastolic blood pressure was weakly but statistically significantly correlated with standard deviation of diastolic blood pressure measurements (r=0.12, p<0.001).

Table 2 shows the association of systolic and diastolic visit-to-visit blood pressure variability with cognitive function. Higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with worse performance on the Stroop test (both p < 0.001), Letter-Digit Coding test (both p < 0.001), immediate Picture-Word Learning test (both p < 0.001) and delayed Picture-Word Learning test (both p=0.001). All associations were independent of average blood pressure and cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, as all analyses were adjusted for these factors. Mean cognitive scores (95% confidence intervals) in each third of systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability are presented in Figure 1. Data on the association of blood pressure variability with cognitive function from crude and minimally adjusted models are shown in supplemental material (table S-2 and S-3 http://www.bmj.com/content/suppl/2013/07/29/bmj.f4600.DC1). Furthermore, we found a significant association of higher average systolic and diastolic blood pressure with worse performance in different domains of cognitive function (all p < 0.05), except for the association between higher average systolic blood pressure and performance on the Picture-Word Learning tests (p>0.05) (data presented in the supplemental material table S-4 http: //www.bmj.com/content/suppl/2013/07/29/bmj.f4600.DC1).

	All	MRI substudy
	(n=5,461)	(n=553)
Demographics		
Number of visits, mean (SD)	12.7 (2.4)	12.9 (1.5)
Age years mean (SD)	75.3 (3.3)	74 9 (3 2)
Female, n (%)	2.822 (51.7)	241 (43.6)
Age left school, years, mean (SD)	15.1 (2.1)	15.5 (2.9)
Vascular risk factor	1011 (211)	1010 (11)
History of hypertension, n (%)	3,399 (62,2)	341 (63.1)
History of diabetes mellitus, n (%)	576 (10.5)	91 (16.5)
History of stroke or TIA, n (%)	606 (11.1)	89 (16.1)
History of myocardial infarction, n (%)	714 (13.1)	67 (12.1)
History of vascular disease. n (%)	2,404 (44.0)	240 (43.4)
Current smoker, n (%)	1.433 (26.2)	115 (20.8)
Body mass index , kg/m^2 , mean (SD)	26.9 (4.2)	26.7 (3.6)
Total cholesterol, mmol/L, mean (SD)	5.7 (0.9)	5.7 (0.8)
Blood pressure, mean (SD)	· · /	· · ·
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg*	153.1 (16.1)	156.1 (16.4)
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg*	82.5 (7.5)	85.1 (7.3)
Variability in systolic blood pressure, mmHg**	14.8 (5.0)	13.9 (4.6)
Variability in diastolic blood pressure, mmHg**	7.1 (2.9)	7.4 (2.3)
Cognitive function, mean (SD)***		· · ·
Stroop test score, seconds	69.4 (31.6)	56.9 (23.3)
Letter-Digit Coding test score, digits coded	21.8 (8.0)	26.3 (7.4)
PLTi score, pictures remembered	9.2 (2.2)	10.1 (2.2)
PLTd score, pictures remembered	9.8 (3.1)	11.1 (3.0)
MRI features		
Grey matter, ml, mean (SD)	_	590 (44)
White matter, ml, mean (SD)	_	768 (38)
Hippocampus, ml, mean (SD)	_	7.5 (1.1)
Micro-bleeds, n (%)	_	124 (24.0)
Infarcts, n (%)	_	180 (33.6)
Cortical	—	65 (12.1)
Lacunar	_	112 (21.0)
WMH volume, ml, mean (SD)	_	7.2 (1.1)

Table 1. Table 1. Characteristics of study participants in whole group and MRI substudy

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; n, number; TIA, transient ischemic attack; PLTi, Picture-Word Learning

Test immediate; PLTd, Picture-Word Learning Test delayed; WMH, white matter hyperintensity.

* defined as the mean of all blood pressure measurements during follow-up. ** defined as the standard deviation of all blood pressure measurements during follow-up.

*** defined as the cognitive test score at the end of follow-up.

**** defined as the sum of the z-score of each cognitive test, averaged across all available cognitive tests.

	Third of visit			
	Low (n=1820)	Middle (n=1821)	High (n=1820)	P-value
Systolic blood pressure				
Range of SD, mmHg	0.7-12.2	12.3-16.2	16.3-64.4	
Stroop, seconds	68.46 (0.79)	68.75 (0.79)	71.54 (0.82)	< 0.001
LDCT, digits coded	22.40 (0.19)	21.82 (0.19)	21.24 (0.19)	< 0.001
PLTi, pictures remembered	9.37 (0.05)	9.28 (0.05)	9.10 (0.05)	< 0.001
PLTd, pictures remembered	10.00 (0.07)	9.89 (0.07)	9.70 (0.08)	0.001
Diastolic blood pressure				
Range of SD, mmHg	0-6.5	6.6-8.5	8.6-33.1	
Stroop, seconds	68.28 (0.79)	68.89 (0.79)	71.34 (0.80)	< 0.001
LDCT, digits coded	22.35 (0.19)	21.93 (0.19)	21.27 (0.19)	< 0.001
PLTi, pictures remembered	9.41 (0.05)	9.22 (0.05)	9.13 (0.05)	< 0.001
PLTd, pictures remembered	10.01 (0.07)	9.88 (0.07)	9.74 (0.07)	0.001

Table 2. Cognitive function in thirds of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; n, number; LDCT, Letter-Digit Coding test; PLTi, Picture-Word Learning Test immediate; PLTd, Picture-Word Learning Test delayed.

Data are adjusted values of the mean (standard error) of each cognitive function test. Adjustments were made for age, sex, body mass index, Statin treatment, apo E genotype, country, education, test version where appropriate, smoking, cholesterol level, history of vascular diseases, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, and average blood pressure measures.

Table 3. Structural brain volumes in three groups of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability

	Three groups of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability			
	Low	Middle	High	P-value
Systolic blood pressure	(n = 194)	(n = 210)	(n = 149)	
Range of SD, mmHg	0.7-12.2	12.3 - 16.2	16.3 - 64.4	
Grey matter	593 (3)	590 (3)	589 (3)	0.21
White matter	770 (3)	770 (3)	765 (3)	0.19
Hippocampus	7.6 (0.07)	7.6 (0.07)	7.4 (0.08)	0.01
Diastolic blood pressure	(n = 178)	(n=184)	(n=191)	
Range of SD, mmHg	0 - 6.5	6.6 - 8.5	8.6 - 33.1	
Grey matter	591 (3)	594 (3)	587 (3)	0.18
White matter	768 (3)	772 (3)	764 (3)	0.62
Hippocampus	7.6 (0.07)	7.5 (0.07)	7.4 (0.07)	0.01

Data are structural brain volumes presented in mean (standard error) ml. Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation.

Analyses were adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, Statin treatment, smoking, cholesterol level, history of vascular diseases, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, and average blood pressure measures. Table 3 shows the association of systolic and diastolic visit-to-visit blood pressure variability with structural brain volumes. Higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with lower hippocampal volume (both p=0.01). There was no association between blood pressure variability and volume of the other brain structures (all p>0.05), except for the association between higher systolic blood pressure variability and lower amygdala and putamen volumes (both p=0.04). Again, all analyses were adjusted for average systolic and diastolic blood pressure, which themselves did not associate with structural brain volumes (all p>0.05) (table S-6 http://www.bmj.com/content/suppl/2013/07/29/bmj.f4600.DC1).

Table 4. Microbleeds, infarcts and white matter hyperintensities in three groups of visit-tovisit blood pressure variability

	Three group			
	Low	Middle	High	P-value
Systolic blood pressure	(n=207)	(n=191)	(n=137)	
Range of SD, mmHg	0.7-12.2	12.3-16.2	16.3-64.4	
Microbleeds, OR (95% CI)	1(ref)	1.13 (0.69-1.85)	1.30 (0.77-2.21)	0.39
Infarcts, OR (95% CI)	1(ref)	0.95 (0.61-1.48)	1.26 (0.78-2.04)	0.40
Cortical	1(ref)	1.34 (0.68-2.64)	2.22 (1.09-4.54)	0.02
Lacunar	1(ref)	0.79 (0.48-1.31)	0.84 (0.48-1.46)	0.97
WMH volume, ml, mean (SE)	8.12 (1.02)	7.34 (1.08)	7.79 (1.19)	0.98
Diastolic blood pressure	(n=215)	(n=166)	(n=154)	
Range of SD, mmHg	0-6.5	6.6-8.5	8.6-33.1	
Microbleeds, OR (95% CI)	1(ref)	1.75 (1.05-2.91)	1.77 (1.06-2.96)	0.01
Infarcts, OR (95% CI)	1 (ref)	0.99 (0.63-1.56)	1.32 (0.84-2.06)	0.43
Cortical	1(ref)	1.87 (0.93-3.76)	2.19 (1.10-4.37)	0.02
Lacunar	1(ref)	0.95 (0.57-1.60)	1.17 (0.70-1.95)	0.75
WMH volume, ml, mean (SE)	7.65 (1.05)	8.27 (1.11)	7.93 (1.10)	0.55

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; n, number; OR: odds ratio, CI: confidence interval, WMH: white matter hyperintensity, SE: standard error.

Analyses were adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, statin treatment, smoking, cholesterol level, history of vascular diseases, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, and average blood pressure measures.

Data for microbleeds, infarcts and white matter hyperintensities were available for 535 participants

Table 4 shows the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and cerebral microbleeds, infarcts and white matter hyperintensities. Higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with higher risk of cortical infarcts (both p=0.02). Prevalence of cortical infarcts in participants with low, middle and high systolic blood pressure variability was 9.2%, 12.0%

and 16.2% respectively. Prevalence of cortical infarcts in participants with low, middle and high diastolic blood pressure variability was 7.9%, 13.3% and 16.2% respectively. Furthermore, higher diastolic blood pressure variability was associated with higher risk of all type microbleeds (p=0.01) as well as subcortical microbleeds (p=0.004). Prevalence of microbleeds in participants with low, middle and high systolic blood pressure variability was 21.2%, 23.9% and 28.4% respectively. Prevalence of cortical infarcts in participants with low, middle and high diastolic blood pressure variability was 17.8%, 27.5% and 28.9% respectively. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability was not associated with white matter hyperintensities (both p > 0.05). We found no association of average systolic and diastolic blood pressure with cerebral microbleeds, infarcts and white matter hyperintensities (all p > 0.05) (data presented in the supplemental material table S-6). We performed four sensitivity analyses to explore whether the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and the studied outcomes could be affected by (1) participants with a history of clinical stroke/transient ischemic attack (n=606) and cardiovascular disease (n=2404); (2) participants with new or change in antihypertensive therapy during the study period (n=2733); (3) participants who developed vascular events (n=872) or arrhythmia (n=506) during the study period; (4) participants with high average blood pressure (defined as average systolic blood pressure of \geq 140 mmHg and diastolic blood pressure of > 80 mmHg during the study period) (n=830). These sensitivity analyses showed that the results did not materially change. In an overall sensitivity analysis we excluded all participants with previously mentioned conditions (n=4654) and results remained essentially unchanged (data not shown).

Discussion

The main findings of this study are threefold. First, higher visit-to-visit systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability is associated with worse performance in different domains of cognitive function. Second, higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability is associated with lower hippocampal volume and risk of cortical infarcts, and higher diastolic blood pressure variability is associated with risk of cerebral microbleeds. Third, these associations are independent of various cardiovascular risk factors in particular average systolic and diastolic blood pressure.

Although hypertension is a well-established risk factor for cardiovascular diseases²², increasing evidence indicates that the predictive value of conventional blood pressure measurement for cardiovascular diseases attenuates with increasing age²³ ²⁴. Recent studies have shown that higher visit-to-visit blood





Figure 1. Stroop test, Letter-Digit Coding Test (LDCT), immediate Picture-Word Learning Test (PLTi) and delayed Picture-Word Learning Test (PLTd) scores in low, middle and high thirds of systolic and diastolic visit-to-visit blood pressure variability. Bars represent mean and 95% confidence interval. All analyses were adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, Statin treatment, apo E genotype, country, education, test version where appropriate, smoking, cholesterol level, history of vascular diseases, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, and average blood pressure measures.

pressure variability increases risk of cardiovascular events²⁵, stroke ^{1 24} and carotid artery atherosclerosis ²⁶ in older subjects, independent of average blood pressure. Given the link between neuro-vascular dysfunction and cognitive impairment ²⁷, a recent study on 201 elderly participants at high risk of cardiovascular disease showed that high visit-to-visit blood pressure variability during 12 months was associated with worse performance in MMSE and global deterioration scale²⁸. Consistent with this finding, by using a population of over five thousand participants and over three years of blood pressure measurements, we showed that high visit-to-visit systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability associates with worse performance in different domains of cognitive function including selective attention, processing speed, immediate verbal memory and delayed verbal memory.

The magnitude of associations in this study, reflected as differences in cognitive scores between top and bottom thirds of systolic and diastolic blood pressure variability, are comparable with the observed differences in cognitive function between groups of apolipoprotein E (Apo E) genotype on cognitive function²⁹. Apo E4 genotype is a well-recognized risk factor for development of dementia in later life and it has been shown that subjects who carry this risk factor have a four times higher risk of developing late onset Alzheimer's disease³⁰. This similar differences in cognitive test scores in Apo E groups and blood pressure variability implies that the observed associations can be considered clinically relevant. Different explanations can be proposed for the observed association between high visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and impaired cognitive function. First, both blood pressure variability and cognitive impairment could stem from a common cause, without being causally related themselves. Cardiovascular risk factors are the most likely candidate³¹. Nevertheless, we reported our analyses adjusted for different cardiovascular risk factors and we performed a sensitivity analysis, by separately excluding subjects with history of cardiovascular diseases, which did not change our estimates, although we accept that residual confounding could remain from unmeasured CVD risk factors. As a second explanation, high visit-to-visit blood pressure variability might reflect a long term hemodynamic instability in the systemic circulation which puts stress on the vascular endothelium^{7, 32}. This hemodynamic stress may lead to endothelial dysfunction and micro-vascular damage with consequent alterations in brain structure and function³³. Thirdly, exaggerated fluctuations in systemic blood pressure could result in repeated episodes of cerebral hypoperfusion causing neuronal injury and cell death particularly in vulnerable brain regions such as the hippocampus⁴. In line with latter explanations, we found that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability is related to lower hippocampal volume and presence of cerebral microbleeds and cortical infarcts. Given the well-described association of hippocampal atrophy ³⁴ and cerebral small vessel

disease ¹⁰ with cognitive impairment, our findings may suggest that decreased hippocampal volume, cerebral microbleeds and cortical infarcts are potential pathogenic mechanisms behind the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and cognitive impairment.

Current evidence on the association of blood pressure variability with structural brain damage and cerebral small vessel disease mainly comes from studies that focused on ambulatory blood pressure variability rather than visit-to-visit blood pressure variability. These studies showed that higher ambulatory blood pressure variability associates with brain atrophy and white matter lesions³⁵⁻³⁷. In the present study, we only observed the association of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability with lower hippocampal volume, cerebral microbleeds and cortical infarcts. This might imply that different measures of blood pressure variability carry different predictive values for brain outcomes²⁴. Data on the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and manifestations of small vessel diseases are scarce. Consistent with our findings, a recent study showed that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability in subjects with a history of ischemic stroke was associated with progression of cerebral microbleeds but not with white matter lesions³⁸. It is worth pointing out that it is still unclear whether higher blood pressure variability is a cause or consequence of brain pathologies. It has been suggested that higher blood pressure variability itself could originate from previously established brain pathologies disturbing central autonomic control³⁹. While clinical trials have shown conflicting findings on the benefit of antihypertensive therapy on reducing risk of dementia, calcium channel blockers, the most effective drug class to reduce blood pressure variability⁴⁰, showed significant efficacy in lowering risk of vascular cognitive impairment⁴¹. This might highlight potential clinical implications of blood pressure variability reducing agents in lowering risk of brain vascular pathologies and cognitive impairment in old age. Collectively, we are not able to make a causal inference from our observation and future long-term investigations are warranted to examine whether strategies to reduce blood pressure variability can effectively decrease risk of cognitive impairment as well as brain vascular pathologies.

The major strengths of this study include a large sample size and application of an extended standardized cognitive test battery to assess cognitive function. In addition, availability of neuroimaging data provided us with a unique opportunity to investigate potential biological pathways linked to the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and cognitive function. However, this study has certain limitations that should be kept in mind when evaluating the results. First, we included elderly participants at risk of cardiovascular diseases with relatively preserved cognitive function (MMSE \geq 24 points), which might limit the extrapolation of our findings to a general population of elderly. However, this restriction has likely resulted in a homogeneous study population who are among the main target groups for preventing cognitive decline⁴². Second, the outcomes of this study were evaluated at one time point and longterm longitudinal studies are needed to test whether lowering blood pressure variability could lead to decelerated cognitive decline and lower load of brain pathologies. Third, due to the limited number of participants in the MRI substudy, we had limited power in several outcome measures. This means that absence of significant associations for several outcome measures should be interpreted with caution. There are reports indicating that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability is related to a higher risk of stroke and cerebrovascular damage¹, however, the exact mechanisms behind these associations are still unclear. This issue needs to be addressed in future MRI studies with larger number of participants. Fourth, although we adjusted our analyses for different potential confounding factors, there still might be some other confounders that we did not consider in our analyses. Future studies investigating the determinants of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability might help to better understand the association between visit-to-visit blood pressure variability and neurocognitive outcomes.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability independent of average blood pressure is associated with worse cognitive performance in older subjects at high risk of cardiovascular disease. Changes in hippocampal volume and occurrence of cortical infarcts and cerebral microbleeds might be candidate pathogenic mechanisms behind this association. This observation merits further interventional studies to address whether reducing blood pressure variability can decrease risk of cognitive impairment in old age.

References

1. Rothwell PM, Howard SC, Dolan E, O'Brien E, Dobson JE, Dahlof B, et al. Prognostic significance of visit-to-visit variability, maximum systolic blood pressure, and episodic hypertension. Lancet 2010;375(9718):895-905.

2. Rothwell PM, Howard SC, Dolan E, O'Brien E, Dobson JE, Dahlof B, et al. Effects of beta blockers and calcium-channel blockers on within-individual variability in blood pressure and risk of stroke. Lancet Neurol 2010;9(5):469-80.

3. Gunstad J, Cohen RA, Tate DF, Paul RH, Poppas A, Hoth K, et al. Blood pressure variability and white matter hyperintensities in older adults with cardiovascular disease. Blood Press 2005;14(6):353-8.

4. Brickman AM, Reitz C, Luchsinger JA, Manly JJ, Schupf N, Muraskin J, et al. Longterm blood pressure fluctuation and cerebrovascular disease in an elderly cohort. Arch Neurol 2010;67(5):564-9.

5. Havlik RJ, Foley DJ, Sayer B, Masaki K, White L, Launer LJ. Variability in midlife systolic blood pressure is related to late-life brain white matter lesions: the Honolulu-Asia Aging study. Stroke 2002;33(1):26-30.

6. Mancia G, Parati G. The role of blood pressure variability in end-organ damage. J Hypertens Suppl 2003;21(6):S17-23.

7. Diaz KM, Veerabhadrappa P, Kashem MA, Feairheller DL, Sturgeon KM, Williamson ST, et al. Relationship of visit-to-visit and ambulatory blood pressure variability to vascular function in African Americans. Hypertens Res 2012;35(1):55-61.

8. Diaz KM, Veerabhadrappa P, Kashem MA, Thakkar SR, Feairheller DL, Sturgeon KM, et al. Visit-to-visit and 24-h blood pressure variability: association with endothelial and smooth muscle function in African Americans. J Hum Hypertens 2013 [Epub ahead of print].

9. van Es AC, van der Grond J, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG, Bollen EL, Blauw GJ, et al. Cerebral microbleeds and cognitive functioning in the PROSPER study. Neurology 2011;77(15):1446-52.

10. Pantoni L. Cerebral small vessel disease: from pathogenesis and clinical characteristics to therapeutic challenges. Lancet Neurol 2010;9(7):689-701.

11. Kovari E, Gold G, Herrmann FR, Canuto A, Hof PR, Michel JP, et al. Cortical microinfarcts and demyelination significantly affect cognition in brain aging. Stroke 2004;35(2):410-4.

12. Wardlaw JM, Sandercock PA, Dennis MS, Starr J. Is breakdown of the blood-brain barrier responsible for lacunar stroke, leukoaraiosis, and dementia? Stroke 2003;34(3):806-12.

13. ten Dam VH, Box FM, de Craen AJ, van den Heuvel DM, Bollen EL, Murray HM, et al. Lack of effect of pravastatin on cerebral blood flow or parenchymal volume loss in elderly at risk for vascular disease. Stroke 2005;36(8):1633-6.

14. ten Dam VH, van den Heuvel DM, van Buchem MA, Westendorp RG, Bollen EL, Ford I, et al. Effect of pravastatin on cerebral infarcts and white matter lesions. Neurology

2005;64(10):1807-9.

15. Trompet S, van Vliet P, de Craen AJ, Jolles J, Buckley BM, Murphy MB, et al. Pravastatin and cognitive function in the elderly. Results of the PROSPER study. J Neurol 2010;257(1):85-90.

16. Houx PJ, Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Ford I, Bollen EL, et al. Testing cognitive function in elderly populations: the PROSPER study. PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2002;73(4):385-9.

17. Smith SM, Jenkinson M, Woolrich MW, Beckmann CF, Behrens TE, Johansen-Berg H, et al. Advances in functional and structural MR image analysis and implementation as FSL. NeuroImage 2004;23 Suppl 1:S208-19.

18. Widya RL, de Roos A, Trompet S, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG, Smit JW, et al. Increased amygdalar and hippocampal volumes in elderly obese individuals with or at risk of cardiovascular disease. Am J Clin Nutr 2011;93(6):1190-5.

19. Altmann-Schneider I, Trompet S, de Craen AJ, van Es AC, Jukema JW, Stott DJ, et al. Cerebral microbleeds are predictive of mortality in the elderly. Stroke 2011;42(3):638-44.

20. Admiraal-Behloul F, van den Heuvel DM, Olofsen H, van Osch MJ, van der Grond J, van Buchem MA, et al. Fully automatic segmentation of white matter hyperintensities in MR images of the elderly. NeuroImage 2005;28(3):607-17.

21. Havekes LM, de Knijff P, Beisiegel U, Havinga J, Smit M, Klasen E. A rapid micromethod for apolipoprotein E phenotyping directly in serum. J Lipid Res 1987;28(4):455-63.

22. Olindo S, Cabre P, Deschamps R, Chatot-Henry C, Rene-Corail P, Fournerie P, et al. Acute stroke in the very elderly: epidemiological features, stroke subtypes, management, and outcome in Martinique, French West Indies. Stroke 2003;34(7):1593-7.

23. Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet 2002;360(9349):1903-13.

24. Rothwell PM. Limitations of the usual blood-pressure hypothesis and importance of variability, instability, and episodic hypertension. Lancet 2010;375(9718):938-48.

25. Eguchi K, Hoshide S, Schwartz JE, Shimada K, Kario K. Visit-to-visit and ambulatory blood pressure variability as predictors of incident cardiovascular events in patients with hypertension. Am J Hypertens 2012;25(9):962-8.

26. Dellasega C, Morris D. The MMSE to assess the cognitive state of elders. Mini-Mental State Examination. J Neurosci Nurs 1993;25(3):147-52.

27. Kim YS, Immink RV, Stok WJ, Karemaker JM, Secher NH, van Lieshout JJ. Dynamic cerebral autoregulatory capacity is affected early in Type 2 diabetes. Clin Sci (Lond) 2008;115(8):255-62.

28. Nagai M, Hoshide S, Ishikawa J, Shimada K, Kario K. Visit-to-visit blood pressure variations: new independent determinants for cognitive function in the elderly at high risk of cardiovascular disease. J Hypertens 2012;30(8):1556-63.

29. Packard CJ, Westendorp RG, Stott DJ, Caslake MJ, Murray HM, Shepherd J, et al. Association between apolipoprotein E4 and cognitive decline in elderly adults. J Am

Geriatr Soc 2007;55(11):1777-85.

30. Sadigh-Eteghad S, Talebi M, Farhoudi M. Association of apolipoprotein E epsilon 4 allele with sporadic late onset Alzheimer's disease. A meta-analysis. Neurosciences (Riyadh) 2012;17(4):321-6.

31. Parati G, Lantelme P. Blood pressure variability, target organ damage and cardiovascular events. J Hypertens 2002;20(9):1725-9.

32. Kim KI, Lee JH, Chang HJ, Cho YS, Youn TJ, Chung WY, et al. Association between blood pressure variability and inflammatory marker in hypertensive patients. Circ J 2008;72(2):293-8.

33. Cecchi E, Giglioli C, Valente S, Lazzeri C, Gensini GF, Abbate R, et al. Role of hemodynamic shear stress in cardiovascular disease. Atherosclerosis 2011;214(2):249-56.

34. Barnes J, Bartlett JW, van de Pol LA, Loy CT, Scahill RI, Frost C, et al. A meta-analysis of hippocampal atrophy rates in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging 2009;30(11):1711-23.

35. Goldstein IB, Bartzokis G, Guthrie D, Shapiro D. Ambulatory blood pressure and the brain: a 5-year follow-up. Neurology 2005;64(11):1846-52.

36. Goldstein IB, Bartzokis G, Guthrie D, Shapiro D. Ambulatory blood pressure and brain atrophy in the healthy elderly. Neurology 2002;59(5):713-9.

37. Gomez-Angelats E, de La Sierra A, Sierra C, Parati G, Mancia G, Coca A. Blood pressure variability and silent cerebral damage in essential hypertension. Am J Hypertens 2004;17(8):696-700.

38. Liu W, Liu R, Sun W, Peng Q, Zhang W, Xu E, et al. Different Impacts of Blood Pressure Variability on the Progression of Cerebral Microbleeds and White Matter Lesions. Stroke 2012;43(11):2916-22.

39. Kario K, Motai K, Mitsuhashi T, Suzuki T, Nakagawa Y, Ikeda U, et al. Autonomic nervous system dysfunction in elderly hypertensive patients with abnormal diurnal blood pressure variation: relation to silent cerebrovascular disease. Hypertension 1997;30(6):1504-10.

40. Webb AJ, Fischer U, Mehta Z, Rothwell PM. Effects of antihypertensive-drug class on interindividual variation in blood pressure and risk of stroke: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet 2010;375(9718):906-15.

41. Lopez-Arrieta JM, Birks J. Nimodipine for primary degenerative, mixed and vascular dementia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2002(3):CD000147.

42. Alagiakrishnan K, McCracken P, Feldman H. Treating vascular risk factors and maintaining vascular health: is this the way towards successful cognitive ageing and preventing cognitive decline? Postgrad Med J 2006;82(964):101-5.



Cardiac Function and Features of Brain Aging

Manuscript based on this chapter has been submitted as:

Sabayan B, van Buchem MA, Sigurdsson S, Zhang Q, Harris TB, Gudnason V, Arai AE, Launer LJ. Cardiac Hemodynamics and Brain Ageing: The AGES-Reykjavik Study

Summary

The aim of this chapter is to investigate the association between cardiac hemodynamics and features of brain ageing in community dwelling older subjects. Data are from 931 subjects (b. 1907-35) who participated in a sub-study of the Age, Gene/Environment Susceptibility (AGES)-Reykjavik Study. Cardiac hemodynamics including left ventricular stroke volume (LVSV) and cardiac output (CO) were measured using cardiac MRI. We assessed parenchymal brain volumes, performance in three domains of cognition and presence of mild cognitive impairment or dementia. Each 10 ml lower LVSV was associated with 5.0 ml (95% CI 2.6-7.4) lower total parenchymal brain volume and 4.4 ml (95% CI 2.5-6.3) lower gray matter volume. Likewise, each unit (L/min) lower CO was associated with 4.4 ml (95% CI 1.0-7.9) lower total brain parenchymal volume and 4.5 ml (95% CI 1.8-7.3) lower gray matter volume. Lower LVSV was associated with worse performance in memory (p=0.040), processing speed (p=0.003) and executive functioning (p < 0.001). Lower CO was associated with worse performance in processing speed (p=0.014) and executive functioning (p<0.001). A decrease in each 10 ml of LVSV and each unit of CO associated with higher risk of mild cognitive impairment or dementia (OR: 1.25, 95% CI 1.02-1.561 and OR: 1.43, 95% CI 1.05-1.96 respectively). All these associations were independent of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus and body mass index. Sub-optimal cardiac functioning, as reflected in lower levels of stroke volume and cardiac output, is associated with structural and functional features of brain ageing.

Introduction

Structural and functional integrity of the brain depends on adequate and constant supply of oxygen and nutrient through cerebral blood flow¹. Chronic cerebral hypoperfusion has been shown to play a key role in development of agerelated brain pathologies in animal models². Animal models with decreased cerebral blood flow carry a higher risk for neuronal injury and death, blood brain barrier disruption, cerebrovascular pathologies, and cognitive deficit³⁻⁶.

Congestive heart failure has a well-established association with decline in cerebral blood flow⁷. Hence, patients with heart failure have been described as human models for studying the impact of cerebral hypoperfusion on abnormal brain ageing⁸. Different lines of evidence indicate that patients with heart failure are at a higher risk for structural and functional brain abnormalities and interventions to improve cardiac functioning might lead to neurocognitive benefits in these patients⁹⁻¹¹. Recently, it has been debated whether early disturbances in cardiac functioning, as reflected in cardiac hemodynamics, should also be considered as a risk factor for abnormal brain ageing¹². Given the scarcity of data on the link between suboptimal changes in cardiac functioning and features of brain ageing in elderly community dwelling subjects, we aimed to investigate the association of cardiac hemodynamics with structural and functional features of brain ageing in a community-based cohort of older subjects.

Methods

Study population

Participants were from the ICELAND MI (Imaging Cardiac Evaluation to Locate Areas of Necrosis and Detect MI) cohort, which is a substudy of the Age, Gene/Environment Susceptibility (AGES)-Reykjavik Study (n=5764)¹³. The AGES-Reykjavik study is a randomly selected population-based cohort of men and women born between 1907 and 1935 in Iceland. This study was approved by the National Bioethics Committee in Iceland that acts as the institutional review board for the Icelandic Heart Association and by the National Institute on Ageing intramural institutional review board. Participants in the AGES-Reykjavik study were enrolled from January 2004 to January 2007. Details of inclusion procedure for the AGES-Reykjavik study have been reported previously¹⁴. To be eligible for the sub-study participants should be free of contraindications for MRI scanning and gadolinium contrast injection. All participants gave informed consent for this sub-study.

The overall study goals and study design of the ICELAND MI study have been

described previously¹³. Participants in the ICELAND MI cohort were recruited in two phases. The first phase involved random recruitment and a second phase recruited all eligible and willing participants with diabetes. Of those who underwent cardiac MRI (n = 970), 34 participants had nondiagnostic cardiac MRI scans due to arrhythmia or inability to hold breath (n = 14), claustrophobia (n = 7), inability to gate cardiac images (n = 3), technical issues with reconstruction and data transfer (n = 9), or artifact from spinal implants (n = 1). For five participants data on the brain outcomes was not available leaving a final cohort of 931 participants (including 671 who were randomly selected and 260 with diabetes) for this analysis.

Cardiac MRI and hemodynamic parameters

Cardiac magnetic resonance scans were performed on a study-dedicated 1.5-T Signa Twinspeed system (GE Healthcare) using a 4-element cardiac phased array coil. Typical cine steady-state free precession (SSFP) scan parameters resulted in pixel dimensions of 1.8×2.1 mm, a slice thickness of 8mm with a 3-mm gap, and 30 images per cycle. Standard long-axis and short-axis views were obtained to evaluate global and regional function. End-systolic phase was determined as the minimal cross-sectional area of a midventricular slice. Left ventricular end diastolic volume (LVEDV) and Left ventricular end systolic volume (LVESV) were computed by the summation of disks method. Left ventricular stroke volume (LVSV) in ml was calculated by subtracting LVESV from LVEDV. Left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) in % was calculated as LVSV/LVED \times 100 and cardiac output (CO) in L/min was calculated as LVSV/1000 \times heartbeat per minute.

Brain Imaging

All the participants underwent a high-resolution brain MRI on the same 1.5-T system. The imaging protocol has been described previously^{14, 15} and included 3D spoiled-gradient recalled T1-weighted, fast spin echo proton density/T2-weighted, fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) and echo-planar imaging gradient echo T2*-weighted sequences. All images were acquired to give full brain coverage with slices angled parallel to the anterior commissure-posterior commissure line in order to give reproducible image views in the oblique-axial plane. Total brain, white and grey matter, and white matter hyperintensity volumes were computed automatically with the AGES-Reykjavik/Montreal Neurological Institute pipeline, which accommodates full brain coverage including cerebellum and brainstem, includes multispectral images (T1-weighted 3D spoiled-gradient recalled sequence, FLAIR and proton density/T2-weighted fast spin echo sequences), and is high throughput and with minimal editing. Data

on manifestations of cerebral small vessel disease including white matter hyperintensities, infarcts and cerebral microbleeds (CMB) were obtained. The segmentation pipeline, its components and accuracy has been described in detail elsewhere¹⁶. White matter hyperintensities were considered present in regions where signal intensity was higher than that of normal white and grey matter on both T2-weighted and FLAIR images. Infarcts and CMB were evaluated qualitatively according to a standardized protocol that required a neuroradiologist to identify the parenchymal defects and radiographers who entered additional data on slice, location, and image characteristics. Infarcts were defined as a defect of the brain parenchyma with signal intensity equal to cerebrospinal fluid on all pulse sequences (FLAIR, T2-weighted, proton density weighted). CMB were defined as focal areas of signal void within the brain parenchyma that (1) are visible on T2*-weighted GRE-EPI images, (2) are smaller or invisible on T2weighted FSE images ("blooming effect"), (3) are not abutting a parenchymal defect, and (4) do not show any other structure in the area of signal void. Using these criteria, CMB can be differentiated from areas of signal void based on vascular flow voids (which do not show the "blooming effect"), from past larger hematomas associated with parenchymal defects, and from cavernomas. Areas of symmetric hypointensities of the globus pallidus and putamen, likely to represent calcification or nonhemorrhagic iron deposits, were excluded.

Cognitive function and depressive symptoms

A battery of six different neurocognitive tests was administered to all participants. From these tests, three cognitive domain composite scores were calculated: (1) the memory composite score included the immediate and delayed recall of a modified version of the California Verbal Learning Test^{17} ; (2) the speed of processing composite included the Figure Comparison Test¹⁸, the Digit Symbol Substitution Test¹⁹, and the Stroop Test²⁰ part 1 and 2; and (3) the executive function composite included a short version of the Cambridge Neuropsychological Test Automated Battery Spatial Working Memory test, the Digits Backward test¹⁹, and the Stroop test part 3. Composite measures were computed by converting raw scores on each test to standardized Z-scores and averaging the Z-scores across the tests in each composite. Inter-rater reliability for all tests was excellent (Spearman correlations range, 0.96-0.99). Cognitive impairment was considered to be present if subjects had either mild cognitive impairment or dementia. Mild cognitive impairment and dementia case ascertainment was a 3-step process described previously²¹. Briefly, all subjects were screened on cognitive function with the Mini-Mental State Examination²² and Digit Symbol Substitution Test. Those with positive screen results were administered a diagnostic battery of neuropsychological tests and, among them, those with positive

screen results were examined by a neurologist and a proxy interview was administered. A consensus diagnosis, according to international guideline, was made by a panel that included a geriatrician, neurologist, neuropsychologist, and neuroradiologist. Depressive symptoms were assessed using the 15-item Geriatrics Depression Scale (GDS-15)²³. The GDS-15 is a well-established screening tool to detect depression in elderly people and consists of yes and no questions. Higher scores in the GDS-15 indicate greater number of depressive symptoms.

Other covariates

Level of education and smoking status were assessed by questionnaire. Diabetes was defined as a history of diabetes, use of glucose-modifying medication, or fasting blood glucose of 7 mmol/L. Hypertension was defined as measured systolic blood pressure 140 mm Hg or diastolic blood pressure 90 mm Hg, or self-reported doctor's diagnosis of hypertension, or using antihypertensive medications. Prevalent coronary heart disease was defined as self-reported history of coronary artery disease or coronary artery bypass surgery or angioplasty or angina pectoris on the Rose Angina Questionnaire, or evidence on ECG of possible or probable myocardial infarction. The diagnosis of atrial fibrillation was made by a twelve lead electrocardiogram (ECG) performed during the AGES-Reykjavik study comprehensive examination. Additionally, hospital discharge diagnosis codes from all hospitals in Reykjavik from January 1987 till the day of the study examination were reviewed for the diagnosis of atrial fibrillation (ICD-9 code 427.9 or ICD-10 code I48).

Statistical analyses

Characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and number (percentage) for categorical variables. GDS score is reported as median (interquartile range) since it was not distributed normally. The association between hemodynamic parameters and continues outcomes was estimated with linear regression models, and the association between hemodynamic parameters and dichotomous outcomes was estimated with logistic regression models. We performed our analyses in two steps. In the first step all the analyses were adjusted for age and sex. In the second step all analyses were adjusted for age, sex, education, smoking status, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, prevalent coronary heart disease, total cholesterol, body mass index, atrial fibrillation and systolic blood pressure. For the association between hemodynamic parameters and brain volumes, analyses were additionally adjusted for intracranial volume. All the probability values were calculated by using cardiac hemodynamics as continuous variables. Analysis of covariance was used to calculate the adjusted means and standard errors for the brain volumes and cognitive scores in the tertiles of hemodynamic parameters. All analyses were carried out using SPSS software (version 20.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

Results

Mean age of participants was 75.9 years and 47.7% of them were male. Average values for LVEF, LVSV and CO were 60.5%, 62.1 ml and 4.0 L/min respectively (Table 1).

Characteristics	Values
Number of participants	931
Socio-demographics	
Age, mean (SD)	75.9 (5.2)
Male, n (%)	444 (47.7)
Low education*, n (%)	206 (22.2)
Current smoker, n (%)	105 (11.3)
Cardiovascular risk factors	
Hypertension, n (%)	770 (82.7)
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	330 (35.4)
Coronary heart disease, n (%)	208 (22.3)
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	138 (14.8)
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg, mean (SD)	143.4 (19.7)
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg, mean (SD)	74.0 (9.5)
Total cholesterol, mmol/L, mean (SD)	5.5 (1.2)
Body mass index, kg/m ² , mean (SD)	27.6 (4.3)
Cardiac hemodynamics	
Left ventricular end diastolic volume, ml, mean (SD)	105.0 (29.8)
Left ventricular end systolic volume, ml, mean (SD)	43.0 (23.3)
Left ventricular ejection fraction, %, mean (SD)	60.5 (9.8)
Left ventricular stroke volume, ml, mean (SD)	62.1 (15.2)
Cardiac output**, L/min, mean (SD)	4.0 (1.0)
Brain outcomes	
Total brain tissue volume, ml, mean (SD)	1082.0 (104.8)
Grey matter volume, ml, mean (SD)	678.0 (64.8)
White matter volume, ml, mean (SD)	384.3 (48.2)
Memory composite score, point, mean (SD)	0.07 (0.9)
Processing speed composite score, point, mean (SD)	0.10 (0.8)
Executive function composite score, point, mean (SD)	0.04 (0.7)
Geriatric depression scale score, point, median (IQR)	2 (1-3)
Cognitive impairment***, n (%)	81 (8.8)
White matter lesion volume, ml, mean (SD)	19.7 (18.2)
Infarcts, n (%)	311 (33.4)
Microbleeds, n (%)	110 (11.9)

Table 1. Characteristics of the study participants: AGES-RS ICELAND-MI

* Primary school education or less

** Data for cardiac output was available for 922 participants.

*** Presence of mild cognitive impairment or dementia

Abbreviations: SD; standard deviation, n; number, IQR; inter quartile range,

As presented in table 2, multivariate analyses showed that each 10 ml lower LVSV was associated with 5.0 ml (95% CI 2.6-7.4) lower total brain parenchymal volume and 4.4 ml (95% CI 2.5-6.3) lower gray matter volume. Likewise, each unit (L/min) lower CO was associated with 4.4 ml (95% CI 1.0-7.9) lower total brain parenchymal volume and 4.5 ml (95% CI 1.8-7.3) lower gray matter volume. Lower LVSV and CO were not associated with white matter volume and we found no association between LVEF and any of the brain volumes we examined (all p < 0.05). Figure 1 shows adjusted mean values of the brain volumes in tertiles of LVEF, LVSV and CO.

In multivariate analyses lower LVEF was associated with worse performance in executive function (p<0.001) (Table 3). Lower LVSV was associated with worse performance on memory (p=0.04), processing speed (p=0.003) and executive function (p<0.001) tests. Likewise, lower CO was associated with worse scores in processing speed (p=0.014) and executive function (p<0.001). Figure 2 shows adjusted mean values of the cognitive scores in tertiles of LVEF, LVSV and CO.

In age and sex adjusted analyses, lower LVEF, LVSV and CO were associated with depressive symptoms (Table 4). However, further adjustment for cardiovascular risk factors attenuated the significance of the associations. We observed that each 10 ml lower LVSV was associated with 1.25-fold (95% CI 1.02-1.51) higher risk of cognitive impairment and each unit lower CO was associated with 1.43-fold (95% CI 1.05-1.96) higher risk of cognitive impairment. All these associations were independent of socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors. We found no associations between cardiac hemodynamic parameters and manifestations of cerebral small vessel disease. To test whether the association of cardiac hemodynamic parameters with brain volumes and cognitive functioning was the same in the groups of randomly selected subjects and diabetic patients, we performed a stratified analysis and found similar associations (all p for interactions <0.05). In a sensitivity analysis, to test whether observed associations were not dependent on subjects with very low cardiac functioning, we excluded subjects in the lowest decile of the cardiac hemodynamic parameters and the associations did not essentially change (data not shown).
		Total brain pare	nchyma	Gray mat	er	White mat	ter
		Beta* (95% CI)	P value	Beta* (95% CI)	P value	Beta* (95% CI)	P value
LVEF	Model 1	-4.1 (-10.0, 1.8)	0.17	-4.0 (-7.7, -0.3)	0.03	-1.8 (-3.5, 2.0)	0.58
	Model 2	-2.3 (-5.8, 1.2)	0.19	-2.1 (-4.9, 0.7)	0.14	-0.4 (-2.3, 1.5)	0.67
LVSV	Model 1	-8.9 (-12.8, -5.0)	< 0.001	-7.1 (-9.5, -4.6)	< 0.001	-1.8 (-3.6, 0.5)	0.06
	Model 2	-5.0 (-7.4, -2.6)	< 0.001	-4.4 (-6.3, -2.5)	< 0.001	-1.1 (-2.4, 0.2)	0.09
00	Model 1	-10.8 (-16.4, -5.2)	< 0.001	-9.2 (-12.8, -5.7)	< 0.001	-1.4 (-4.1, 1.6)	0.29
	Model 2	-4.4 (-7.9, -1.0)	0.012	-4.5 (-7.3, -1.8)	0.001	-0.6 (-1.9, 1.8)	0.94
Model 1- Model 2-	Adjusted for Adjusted fo	r age and sex r age, sex, education	, current sr	noker, intracranial v	volume, his	tory of hypertensio	n, diabetes
tion	systolic plour	ı pressure, prevarenı	coronary m	cart uisease, total u	ioresteror, p	ouy mass muex, ar	-141 IIDUIII4-
* Betas r	epresent char	nge in the brain volu	mes for eac	h 10 % lower LVEF,	10 ml lowe	rr LVSV and one L,	'min lower

Ę έ ¢

CO. Abbreviation: LVEF; Left ventricular ejection fraction, LVSV: Left ventricular stroke volume, CO; Cardiac output



Figure 1: Brain tissue volumes in tertiles of left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF), left ventricular stroke volume (LVSV) and cardiac output (CO). Bars represent adjusted means and standard errors. Analyses were adjusted for age, sex, education, current smoker, intracranial volume, history of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, systolic blood pressure, prevalent coronary heart disease, total cholesterol, body mass index and atrial fibrillation. Ranges for tertiles of LVEF are low: 15.2-58.4%, middle: 58.5-65.2% and high: 65.3-85.3%. Ranges for tertiles of LVSV are low: 20.3-55.3ml, middle: 55.4-66.5ml and high: 66.6-166.9ml. Ranges for tertiles of CO are low:1.6-3.4L/min, middle: 3.5-4.2L/min and high: 4.3-11.7L/min.

Table 3. (Cardiac hemo	dynamic measures and	d cognitive	functioning: AGES-R9	S ICELAND	IM-	
		Memory		Processing S ₁	beed	Executive Fun	ction
		Beta* (95% CI)	P value	Beta* (95% CI)	P value	Beta* (95% CI)	P value
LVEF	Model 1	-0.01 (-0.06, 0.05)	0.78	-0.04 (-0.10, -0.01)	0.028	-0.09 (-0.13, -0.04)	< 0.001
	Model 2	0.00 (-0.05, 0.06)	0.91	-0.03 (-0.08, 0.01)	0.13	-0.08 (-0.13, -0.04)	< 0.001
LVSV	Model 1	-0.04 (-0.08, -0.01)	0.015	-0.06 (-0.09, -0.03)	0.001	-0.06 (-0.09, -0.03)	< 0.001
	Model 2	-0.04(-0.07, 0.00)	0.04	-0.05 (-0.08, -0.02)	0.003	-0.06 (-0.09, -0.03)	< 0.001
00	Model 1	-0.04(-0.09, 0.01)	0.12	-0.07 (-0.10, -0.02)	0.004	-0.08 (-0.12, -0.03)	< 0.001
	Model 2	-0.03 (-0.08, 0.03)	0.32	-0.06 (-1.0, -0.11)	0.01	-0.08 (-0.12, -0.03)	< 0.001
Model 1- Model 2- sure, prev * Betas r Abbrevia	· Adjusted for - Adjusted for /alent coronal epresent char tition: LVEF; L	: age and sex t age, sex, education, c ry heart disease, total c age in the brain volume .eft ventricular ejection	current smo cholesterol, es for each n fraction, L	ker, history of hypert body mass index, atri 10% lower LVEF, 10 m VSV: Left ventricular	ension, diab al fibrillatio d lower LVS stroke volun	etes mellitus, systolic n V and one L/min low ne, CO; Cardiac outpu	blood pres- er CO t

AGES-RS ICELAND-MI
cognitive functioning:
/namic measures and
Cardiac hemody
ole 3.



Figure 2: Cognitive function in tertiles of left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF), left ventricular stroke volume (LVSV) and cardiac output (CO). Bars represent adjusted means and standard errors. Analyses were adjusted for age, sex, education, current smoker, history of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, systolic blood pressure, prevalent coronary heart disease, total cholesterol, body mass index and atrial fibrillation. Ranges for tertiles of LVEF are low: 15.2-58.4%, middle: 58.5-65.2% and high: 65.3-85.3%. Ranges for tertiles of LVSV are low: 20.3-55.3ml, middle: 55.4-66.5ml and high: 66.6-166.9ml. Ranges for tertiles of CO are low:1.6-3.4L/min, middle: 3.5-4.2L/min and high: 4.3-11.7L/min.

		Depressio	n	Cognitive impa	irment ⁺
		Beta* (95% CI)	P value	OR* (95% CI)	P value
LVEF	Model 1	0.16 (0.02, 0.30)	0.03	1.16 (0.99, 1.47)	0.09
	Model 2	0.08 (-0.06, 0.23)	0.25	1.07 (0.84, 1.37)	0.56
LVSV	Model 1	0.10 (0.00, 0.19)	0.05	1.28 (1.06, 1.59)	0.004
	Model 2	0.07 (-0.03, 0.17)	0.16	1.25 (1.02, 1.51)	0.033
CO	Model 1	1.5 (0.15, 2.90)	0.029	1.56 (1.18, 2.08)	0.003
	Model 2	1.1 (-0.33, 2.50)	0.13	1.43 (1.05, 1.96)	0.025

Table 4. Association of cardiac hemodynamics with depression and cognitive impairment: AGES-RS ICELAND-MI

Model 1- Adjusted for age and sex

Model 2- Adjusted for age, sex, education, current smoker, history of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, systolic blood pressure, prevalent coronary heart disease, total cholesterol, body mass index, atrial fibrillation † Defined as mild cognitive impairment or dementia

 \ast Betas and odds ratios are presented for each 10% lower LVEF, 10 ml lower LVSV and one L/min lower CO

Abbreviation: LVEF; Left ventricular ejection fraction, LVSV: Left ventricular stroke volume, CO; Cardiac output

Discussion

Findings of this study suggest that sub-optimal cardiac functioning, as reflected in cardiac hemodynamics, is associated with lower brain volumes and cognitive performance. We observed that community-dwelling older subjects with low stroke volume and cardiac output are at a higher risk for brain parenchymal loss and cognitive impairment. The associations between cardiac hemodynamics and brain outcomes were independent of socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors.

Increasing body of evidence indicates that patients with advanced heart failure carry a higher risk for manifestations of brain ageing including gray matter loss, white matter hyperintensities, infarcts, and cognitive impairment^{9, 24-26}. Recently, it has been proposed that not only subjects with advanced heart failure but also those with suboptimal cardiac functioning might be at higher risk for accelerated brain ageing⁸. This hypothesis was tested in a limited number of studies based on community-dwelling older adults. In a cohort of individuals from the Framingham Offspring Study with a mean age of 61 years, Jefferson et al showed that higher cardiac index was associated with higher total brain volume but they could not demonstrate a clear association with most of the neuropsychological measures in the whole study population¹². However, the interpretation of those findings is hampered because brain outcomes were assessed about four years before cardiac MRI measurements. On average, this cohort is also younger than our study population. In an another study, middle aged to elderly subjects in the lowest and highest quintile of the LVEF showed worse performance in memory and executive functioning as well as visuoperceptual abilities compared to the reference groups²⁷. In our cohort, with a mean age of 76 years, we showed that decreased cardiac hemodynamic parameters, in particular stroke volume and cardiac output, was strongly associated with structural brain changes including lower total brain volume and gray matter volume as well as functional brain abnormalities including worse performance in processing speed and executive functioning. Moreover, we showed that lower stroke volume and cardiac output associates with higher risk of mild cognitive impairment or dementia. Different mechanisms may explain a link between impaired cardiac functioning and brain ageing. One possibility is shared comorbidities and vascular risk factors²⁸. That could, on the one hand, impair cardiac functioning and on the other hand, lead to brain structural and functional abnormalities²⁹. Available evidence for the importance of early recognition and management of vascular risk factors such as hypertension in prevention of cardiovascular and cerebrovascular events support this notion³⁰. However, we observed that correction of the analyses for established vascular risk factors did not essentially change our findings except for depressive symptoms. It is also possible the decline in cardiac functioning and brain ageing are an epiphenomenon and not causally related. While this possibility cannot be totally excluded, previous population-based cohort studies on older people free of dementia showed that subjects with heart failure are at a significantly higher risk for developing dementia²⁶. As an alternative explanation, impaired cardiac functioning could result in a decreased cerebral blood flow and consequently long-standing cerebral hypoperfusion, via neuronal loss and injury, put the brain at higher risk for structural and functional abnormalities³¹. In line with this hypothesis, it has been shown that interventions to enhance left ventricular functioning improve cognitive performance in patients with heart failure¹⁰. In this study we observed that lower cardiac functioning was not related with markers of brain small vessel pathologies. This finding might indicate that long-term decreased cardiac functioning mainly influences neuronal energy homeostasis which ultimately results in neuronal cell death and brain tissue loss. Although a role for cerebral hypoperfusion as a mediator in the association between cardiac functioning and brain ageing seems plausible, further research is needed to confirm this hypothesis and we are not able to establish a causal relationship only based on our observational data.

This study has certain strengths and limitations. A relatively large cohort of community-dwelling older individuals with available data on cardiac function-

ing assessed by cardiac MRI, which is a reliable method and less operator dependent modality compared to conventional echocardiography³², can be marked as the main strengths of this study. In addition, we had an extended set of data on structural and functional features of brain ageing. A possible limitation is that our study population consists of randomly selected individuals as well as a group of individuals with diabetes. However, the stratified analyses showed that the association between cardiac hemodynamics and brain outcomes was similar in both groups. As another limitation, due to the cross-sectional design of this study, it is not clear whether changes in cardiac hemodynamics preceded changes in brain outcomes. This highlights a need for future longitudinal studies to investigate whether disturbances in cardiac hemodynamics are also associated with progression of the structural and functional brain pathologies.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that suboptimal cardiac functioning, independent of conventional cardiovascular risk factors, is associated with structural and functional features of brain ageing in community-dwelling older subjects. The cross-sectional associations suggest that elderly patients presenting with cardiac or cognitive signs and symptoms may have both cardiac and cerebral disease and should be evaluated accordingly. Further, since there is a wider formulary for treating cardiac problems than there is for cognitive problems, clinicians treating cardiac problems should monitor a patient's cognition along with cardiac function. This is consistent with recent recognition and recommendations by the AHA that cardio-vascular risk factors lead to vascular cognitive impairment³³. Future longitudinal and experimental studies will unravel the temporality and pathogenic mechanisms behind this association.

References

1. Attwell D, Buchan AM, Charpak S, Lauritzen M, Macvicar BA, Newman EA. Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow. Nature 2010;468:232-243

2. Sarti C, Pantoni L, Bartolini L, Inzitari D. Cognitive impairment and chronic cerebral hypoperfusion: What can be learned from experimental models. J Neurol Sci 2002;203-204:263-266

3. Farkas E, Luiten PG, Bari F. Permanent, bilateral common carotid artery occlusion in the rat: A model for chronic cerebral hypoperfusion-related neurodegenerative diseases. Brain Res Rev 2007;54:162-180

4. Yoshizaki K, Adachi K, Kataoka S, Watanabe A, Tabira T, Takahashi K, Wakita H. Chronic cerebral hypoperfusion induced by right unilateral common carotid artery occlusion causes delayed white matter lesions and cognitive impairment in adult mice. Exp Neurol 2008;210:585-591

5. Shibata M, Yamasaki N, Miyakawa T, Kalaria RN, Fujita Y, Ohtani R, Ihara M, Takahashi R, Tomimoto H. Selective impairment of working memory in a mouse model of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. Stroke 2007;38:2826-2832

6. Ueno M, Tomimoto H, Akiguchi I, Wakita H, Sakamoto H. Blood-brain barrier disruption in white matter lesions in a rat model of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 2002;22:97-104

7. Gruhn N, Larsen FS, Boesgaard S, Knudsen GM, Mortensen SA, Thomsen G, Aldershvile J. Cerebral blood flow in patients with chronic heart failure before and after heart transplantation. Stroke 2001;32:2530-2533

8. Jefferson AL. Cardiac output as a potential risk factor for abnormal brain aging. J Alzheimers Dis 2010;20:813-821

9. Woo MA, Macey PM, Fonarow GC, Hamilton MA, Harper RM. Regional brain gray matter loss in heart failure. J Appl Physiol 2003;95:677-684

10. Kindermann I, Fischer D, Karbach J, Link A, Walenta K, Barth C, Ukena C, Mahfoud F, Kollner V, Kindermann M, Bohm M. Cognitive function in patients with decompensated heart failure: The cognitive impairment in heart failure (cogimpair-hf) study. Eur J Heart Fail 2012;14:404-413

11. Vogels RL, Oosterman JM, van Harten B, Scheltens P, van der Flier WM, Schroeder-Tanka JM, Weinstein HC. Profile of cognitive impairment in chronic heart failure. J Am Geriatr Soc 2007;55:1764-1770

12. Jefferson AL, Himali JJ, Beiser AS, Au R, Massaro JM, Seshadri S, Gona P, Salton CJ, DeCarli C, O'Donnell CJ, Benjamin EJ, Wolf PA, Manning WJ. Cardiac index is associated with brain aging: The framingham heart study. Circulation 2010;122:690-697

13. Schelbert EB, Cao JJ, Sigurdsson S, Aspelund T, Kellman P, Aletras AH, Dyke CK, Thorgeirsson G, Eiriksdottir G, Launer LJ, Gudnason V, Harris TB, Arai AE. Prevalence and prognosis of unrecognized myocardial infarction determined by cardiac magnetic resonance in older adults. JAMA 2012;308:890-896

14. Harris TB, Launer LJ, Eiriksdottir G, Kjartansson O, Jonsson PV, Sigurdsson G,

Thorgeirsson G, Aspelund T, Garcia ME, Cotch MF, Hoffman HJ, Gudnason V. Age, gene/environment susceptibility-reykjavik study: Multidisciplinary applied phenomics. Am J Epidemiol 2007;165:1076-1087

15. Scher AI, Gudmundsson LS, Sigurdsson S, Ghambaryan A, Aspelund T, Eiriksdottir G, van Buchem MA, Gudnason V, Launer LJ. Migraine headache in middle age and latelife brain infarcts. JAMA 2009;301:2563-2570

16. Sigurdsson S, Aspelund T, Forsberg L, Fredriksson J, Kjartansson O, Oskarsdottir B, Jonsson PV, Eiriksdottir G, Harris TB, Zijdenbos A, van Buchem MA, Launer LJ, Gudnason V. Brain tissue volumes in the general population of the elderly: The ages-reykjavik study. Neuroimage 2012;59:3862-3870

17. Delis DC KJ, Kaplan E, Ober BA. California verbal learning test manual adult version (research edition). New york: The psychological corporation. 1987

18. Salthouse T BR. Decomposing adult age differences in executive function. Developmental psychology. Developmental Psychology 1991;27:763-776

19. Wechsler D. Wechsler adult intelligence scale. Manual. New york: The psychological corporation. 1955

20. J S. Studies of interference in serial verbal reactions. J Exp Psychol 1935:643-662

21. Qiu C, Cotch MF, Sigurdsson S, Jonsson PV, Jonsdottir MK, Sveinbjrnsdottir S, Eiriksdottir G, Klein R, Harris TB, van Buchem MA, Gudnason V, Launer LJ. Cerebral microbleeds, retinopathy, and dementia: The ages-reykjavik study. Neurology 2010;75:2221-2228

22. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res 1975;12:189-198

23. Incalzi RA, Cesari M, Pedone C, Carbonin PU. Construct validity of the 15-item geriatric depression scale in older medical inpatients. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol 2003;16:23-28

24. Vogels RL, van der Flier WM, van Harten B, Gouw AA, Scheltens P, Schroeder-Tanka JM, Weinstein HC. Brain magnetic resonance imaging abnormalities in patients with heart failure. Eur J Heart Fail 2007;9:1003-1009

25. Vogels RL, Oosterman JM, van Harten B, Gouw AA, Schroeder-Tanka JM, Scheltens P, van der Flier WM, Weinstein HC. Neuroimaging and correlates of cognitive function among patients with heart failure. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2007;24:418-423

26. Qiu C, Winblad B, Marengoni A, Klarin I, Fastbom J, Fratiglioni L. Heart failure and risk of dementia and alzheimer disease: A population-based cohort study. Arch Intern Med 2006;166:1003-1008

27. Jefferson AL, Himali JJ, Au R, Seshadri S, Decarli C, O'Donnell CJ, Wolf PA, Manning WJ, Beiser AS, Benjamin EJ. Relation of left ventricular ejection fraction to cognitive aging (from the framingham heart study). Am J Cardiol 2011;108:1346-1351

28. Andin U, Gustafson L, Passant U, Brun A. A clinico-pathological study of heart and brain lesions in vascular dementia. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2005;19:222-228

29. Seshadri S, Wolf PA, Beiser A, Elias MF, Au R, Kase CS, D'Agostino RB, DeCarli C. Stroke risk profile, brain volume, and cognitive function: The framingham offspring study. Neurology 2004;63:1591-1599

30. Rashid P, Leonardi-Bee J, Bath P. Blood pressure reduction and secondary prevention of stroke and other vascular events: A systematic review. Stroke 2003;34:2741-2748

31. de la Torre JC. Cardiovascular risk factors promote brain hypoperfusion leading to cognitive decline and dementia. Cardiovasc Psychiatry Neurol 2012;2012:367516

32. Wieben O, Francois C, Reeder SB. Cardiac mri of ischemic heart disease at 3 t: Potential and challenges. Eur J Radiol 2008;65:15-28

33. Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C, Launer LJ, Laurent S, Lopez OL, Nyenhuis D, Petersen RC, Schneider JA, Tzourio C, Arnett DK, Bennett DA, Chui HC, Higashida RT, Lindquist R, Nilsson PM, Roman GC, Sellke FW, Seshadri S. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: A statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/american stroke association. Stroke 2011;42:2672-2713



Serum NT-proBNP, Blood Pressure and Cognitive Function

Manuscript based on this chapter has been submitted as:

van Vliet P, Sabayan B, Wijsman LW, Poortvliet R, Mooijaart SP, de Ruijter W, Gussekloo J, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide, blood pressure and cognitive function.

Summary

Hypertension in middle age is a risk factor for dementia, whereas in old age cognitive impairment is associated with lower blood pressures. Heart failure may play a role in this reversal of associations. In this chapter, we studied the relation between N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) levels, a marker of heart failure, blood pressure, and cognitive function over time in the oldest old. In the Leiden 85-plus Study, we measured NT-proBNP levels at baseline and annually global cognitive function (MMSE) and blood pressure (BP) in 560 subjects aged 85 years at baseline, who were followed for 5 years. Subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP levels scored 1.8 points lower on the MMSE than subjects in the lowest tertile (p=0.004), and had a 0.7 point stronger decline in MMSE score per year (p=0.006). Subjects in the category highest tertile of NTproBNP and the lowest tertile of systolic BP had a 3.7 point lower MMSE score at baseline (p < 0.001) and a 0.6 point additional annual decline in MMSE score (p=0.040) compared to subjects in any other category. In the oldest old high NT-proBNP levels are associated with lower MMSE scores and with stronger declines in MMSE score. The combination of high NT-proBNP levels and low systolic BP is most detrimental for global cognitive function. Possibly, a failing pump function of the heart results in lower brain perfusion with resultant brain dysfunction.

Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases, such as myocardial infarction, generalized atherosclerosis, and stroke have been associated with increased risk of dementia and with steeper declines in cognitive function¹⁻⁴. Hypertension on the contrary seems to be a risk factor for dementia only when present in middle age, whereas most studies show that dementia and cognitive decline in the oldest old associate with lower blood pressures⁵. In the oldest old blood pressures decrease over time^{6,7}, and stronger declines are related to the presence of dementia and cognitive decline^{8,9}. One possible explanation for the decline in blood pressure in the oldest old might be the presence of (subclinical) congestive heart failure, with a failing pump function resulting in lower blood pressures¹⁰.

Congestive heart failure has been associated with cognitive impairment in several studies. In two hospital-based studies, patients with heart failure had an increased risk of cognitive impairment, and with increasing severity of heart failure patients had worse cognitive performance^{11,12}. Moreover, another study showed that lower left ventricular ejection fractions in elderly patients with heart failure associated with reduced verbal memory function¹³. A commonly used serum marker of heart failure is the N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP), the inactive fragment of the proBNP hormone¹⁴. NT-proBNP has proven to be a quantitative marker of acute heart failure, with high sensitivity and reasonable specificity, and is also a useful tool to monitor (treatment of) heart failure¹⁵. Several cross-sectional studies have shown that higher NTproBNP levels associate with lower cognitive function^{16,17}, and one follow-up study showed that higher NT-proBNP levels at baseline associated with worse cognitive function five to eight years later¹⁸. The relation between NT-proBNP levels, blood pressure, and cognitive function over time in the oldest old, has not been studied yet.

Here, we studied the association between NT-proBNP levels, blood pressure and cognitive function over time in the Leiden 85-plus Study, a population based follow-up study amongst subjects aged 85 years at baseline. We hypothesize that high NT-proBNP levels, and low systolic blood pressure associate with worse cognitive function.

Materials and Methods

Participants

Between September 1, 1997, and September 1, 1999, a total of 705 inhabitants of the community of Leiden, the Netherlands, reached the age of 85 years. Among these 85-year-old persons, we initiated a follow up study to investigate determinants of successful aging. There were no selection criteria on health or demographic characteristics. Fourteen inhabitants died before they could be enrolled. The response rate was 87%; a total of 599 subjects (397 women and 202 men) participated¹⁹. Of the 599 participants in the cohort, 38 refused to provide a blood sample, and NT-proBNP measurement failed in one participant, yielding a total number of 560 participants for the present study. Participants were visited within one month after their 85th birthday at their home for face-to-face interviews and neuropsychological testing. They were revisited annually until age 90 years. The Medical Ethical Committee of the Leiden University Medical Centre approved the study, and informed consent was obtained from all participants.

Plasma levels of NT-proBNP

Non-fasted blood samples were taken at the first visit early in the morning. Blood samples were kept frozen at -80°C. In 2011 citrated plasma levels of NTproBNP were measured in one batch using the NT-proBNP assay of Roche Diagnostics (Mannheim, Germany) on a Roche Modular E-170 automated immunoanalyser.

Blood pressure

Annually, blood pressure was measured, using a mercury sphygmomanometer, in seated position. During each home visit two blood pressure measurements were done, the first after at least five minutes of rest and no vigorous exercise in the preceding thirty minutes, the second after approximately 90 minutes at the end of the visit. The systolic value was measured at Korotkoff sound 1, and the diastolic value was measured at Korotkoff sound 5. For each year, the mean value of the two measurements was calculated and used in further analyses. Mean arterial pressure was calculated as 1/3(systolic blood pressure) + 2/3(diastolic blood pressure).

Global cognitive function

At age 85 years and then annually, global cognitive function was assessed in participants using the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE)²⁰. The MMSE examines five areas of cognitive function: orientation, registration, attention and calculation, recall, and language. Possible scores on the MMSE range from 0 to

30 points, with lower scores indicating worse global cognitive functioning.

Other covariates

The level of education of each participant was determined by the number of years a subject went to school. Information was obtained at the first visit using a questionnaire. Low education was defined by six or less than six years of schooling, whereas high education was defined by seven or more years of schooling. The burden of vascular disease at baseline was determined by the number of cardiovascular and cerebrovascular pathologies (myocardial infarction, angina pectoris or myocardial ischemia, claudicatio intermittens, arterial surgery, stroke, and transient ischemic attack). Information on use of antihypertensive medication was obtained from pharmacist records, or from a questionnaire, filled out by the treating physician for institutionalized participants. Participants were classified as having diabetes when they met at least one of the following criteria: (a) history of type 2 diabetes obtained from the general practitioner or the subject's treating physician; (b) use of antidiabetic medication, based on information obtained from the subject's pharmacist; or (c) nonfasting glucose of 11.1 mmol/L or higher. Information on smoking was obtained from questionnaires, which were filled out by each participant at baseline. BMI was calculated by dividing the weight in kilograms by the square of length in meters (kg/m^2) . Creatine clearance was estimated with the Cockroft-Gault formula. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation was determined by automated Minnesota Coding (Minnesota Code 8-3-1) of ECGs, which were recorded on a Siemens Sicard 440 (Erlangen, Germany), and were transmitted to the ECG Core Laboratory in Glasgow Royal Infirmary.

Statistical analyses

Characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and number (percentages) for categorical variables in tertiles of NT-proBNP levels. The associations of both NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure with MMSE score at baseline and during follow up were analyzed using two different methods. First, linear mixed models were used for graphically representing the associations. Linear mixed models use all available data during follow-up and account for repeated measurements, thereby handling missing data more appropriately than traditional models²¹. For more accurate analyses using all available data, but without imputation methods for missing data, the associations of NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure with MMSE score were analyzed using linear regression analysis. In these analyses baseline associations were tested and for the longitudinal associations regression coefficients of change in MMSE score per year were calculated per subject, yielding new outcome variables used as the determinant. In the primary analyses categorical NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure were the independent variable, whereby NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure were divided in tertiles. For continuous analyses log-transformed NT-proBNP levels were used. In a multivariate model all analyses were corrected for level of education, use of antihypertensives, smoking status, prevalence of diabetes, body mass index, renal function, prevalence of atrial fibrillation, and, finally, the number of cardiovascular and cerebrovascular pathologies at baseline. In a final analysis a new variable consisting of four categories, using combinations of the lowest and highest tertile of NT-proBNP levels and the lowest and highest tertile of systolic blood pressure, was used as an independent variable with MMSE scores as the determinant. All calculations were performed using SPSS software (version 20.0.1, SPSS Inc, Chicago, Ill).

Results

Table 1 shows baseline characteristics of all 560 study participants in tertiles of NT-proBNP levels. Compared to subjects in the lowest tertiles, subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP had a lower educational level, had lower blood pressures, had a lower body mass index, and a lower renal function, were more likely to use antihypertensives, and to have a history of smoking, and had a higher prevalence of cardiovascular pathologies and atrial fibrillation.

	Se	rum MT-proB	NP	
Characteristics	Low (n=186)	Middle (n=187)	High (n=187)	p-value
Male (%)	62 (33%)	54 (29%)	71 (38%)	0.176 ^c
Low education (%) ^a	115 (62%)	112 (60%)	134 (72%)	0.030 ^c
SBP, mmHg (SD) ^b	156.8 (17.6)	155.9 (18.1)	152.9 (20.0)	0.045 ^d
DBP, mmHg (SD) ^b	79.0 (9.0)	77.2 (9.4)	74.1 (9.6)	< 0.001 ^d
MAP, mmHg (SD) ^b	104.9 (10.5)	103.4 (11.0)	100.4 (11.4)	< 0.001 ^d
PP, mmHg (SD) ^b	77.8 (14.3)	78.7 (14.6)	78.8 (17.1)	0.553 ^d
Body mass index, kg/m^2 (SD) ^b	28.1 (4.2)	27.4 (4.9)	26.1 (4.0)	$< 0.001^{d}$
GFR, ml/min (SD) ^b	48.7 (11.0)	46.2 (10.6)	40.7 (11.5)	< 0.001 ^d
Use of antihypertensives (%)	66 (36%)	87 (45%)	96 (51%)	0.007 ^c
Current smoking (%)	30 (16%)	24 (13%)	35 (19%)	0.307 ^c
Former smoking (%)	90 (49%)	76 (42%)	99 (54%)	0.048 ^c
Prevalence of DM type II (%)	30 (16%)	27 (14%)	35 (19%)	0.531 ^c
Prevalence CVD (%)	49 (27%)	65 (36%)	111 (62%)	< 0.001 ^c
Prevalence of atrial fibrillation (%)	3 (2%)	4 (2%)	49 (27%)	< 0.001 ^c

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of study population.

^a Level of education was dichotomized by six years of schooling

^b Normally distributed continuous data are presented as means with standard deviations

^c Statistical significance of the difference in number of subjects per tertile, using Chi² testing

^d Statistical significance of the trend over the tertiles, using linear regression analysis

Abbreviations: SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP: mean arterial pressure, PP: pulse pressure

Figure 1a graphically shows the association between NT-proBNP levels and MMSE scores from age 85 to 90 years. At age 85 years, subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP had a 1.8 point lower MMSE score than subjects in the lowest tertile (p=0.002). Moreover, during the five year follow-up, subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP had a 0.24 point steeper decline in MMSE score per year compared to subjects in the lowest tertile (p=0.008). There was also an

association between systolic blood pressure and MMSE score (figure 1b). Subjects in the lowest tertile of systolic blood pressure had a 2.8 point lower MMSE score at age 85 years than subjects in the highest tertile (p<0.001). They also had a 0.39 point steeper decline in MMSE score per year compared to subjects in the highest tertile of systolic blood pressure (p<0.001).

When analyzing these associations with NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure as continuous variables similar associations were found. An increase in log-transformed NT-proBNP levels associated both with lower MMSE scores as baseline (difference in MMSE score at age 85 years per 1 ln-NT-proBNP increase: -0.57, 95% CI, -0.98 to -0.16, p=0.007) and with stronger declines in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years per 1 ln-NT-proBNP increase: -0.08, 95% CI, -0.15 to -0.02, p=0.012). An increase in systolic blood pressure associated with higher MMSE scores at baseline (difference in MMSE score at age 85 years per 10 mmHg increase in systolic blood pressure: +0.68, 95% CI, 0.43 to 0.93, p<0.001) and with weaker declines in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years per 10 mmHg increase in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (additional annual change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years per 10 mmHg increase in systolic blood pressure: 0.08, 95% CI, 0.01 to 0.04, p<0.001).

When using linear regression analyses for analyzing the association between tertiles of NT-proBNP levels and MMSE scores at baseline and during followup, similar results were found as in the linear mixed models analyses (table 2). Subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP had lower MMSE scores at age 85 vears and had stronger declines in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years. Also for the baseline association between systolic blood pressure and MMSE score similar results were found, with the lowest MMSE scores at age 85 years in subjects in the lowest tertile of systolic blood pressure. However, subjects in the lowest tertile of systolic blood pressure did not have a significant stronger decline in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years compared to subjects in the highest tertile. In continuous multivariate analyses, with further correction for possible confounders, similar associations were found. After correction for sex, education, smoking, prevalence of diabetes mellitus and atrial fibrillation, use of antihypertensives, BMI, and renal function, higher In-NT-proBNP levels associated with lower MMSE scores at age 85 years (difference in MMSE score at age 85 years per 1 ln-NT-proBNP increase: -0.49, 95% CI, -0.94 to -0.04, p=0.032), and with stronger declines in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years: -0.19, 95% CI, -0.37 to -0.02, p=0.030). With further correction for the prevalence of cardiovascular pathologies the association was no longer significant for the baseline analysis (p=0.131), but stayed for the longitudinal analysis (p=0.043). In the multivariate analyses there was a strong association between systolic blood pressure and MMSE score at baseline (difference in MMSE score at age 85 years per 10 mmHg increase in systolic blood



Figure 1. NT-proBNP and systolic blood pressure were divided in tertiles, based on the medians. Data points represent estimates and their standard errors, calculated using linear mixed models, with adjustment for sex and level of education. Number of subjects and range of values per tertile: low NT-proBNP, n=186, 20.8-200.9 pg/ml; high NT-proBNP, n=187, 552.9-28,362.7 pg/ml; low systolic blood pressure, n=186, 110.0-146.5 mmHg; high systolic blood pressure, n=193, 162.0-215.0 mmHg.

pressure: +0.49, 95% CI, 0.24 to 0.75, p<0.001), but not with MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years per 10 mmHg increase in systolic blood pressure: +0.08, 95% CI, -0.02 to 0.18, p=0.138).

Table 2. MMSE score at age 85 years and change in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years dependent on tertiles of NT-proBNP and tertiles of systolic blood pressure.

Tertiles of the determinant						
	Low	Middle	High	P-value		
NT-proBNP						
Cross-sectional	25.8 (0.4)	24.6 (0.4)	24.0 (0.4)	0.004		
Longitudinal	-0.9 (0.2)	-1.0 (0.2)	-1.6 (0.2)	0.006		
SBP						
Cross-sectional	23.1 (0.4)	25.3 (0.4)	25.9 (0.4)	< 0.001		
Longitudinal	-1.4 (0.2)	-1.0 (0.2)	-1.1 (0.2)	0.139		

Tertiles of NT-proBNP and tertiles of systolic blood pressure were created on the median. Estimates with their standard errors were calculated, with correction for sex and level of education. P-values represent the statistical significance of the trend over the tertiles of NT-proBNP and tertiles of systolic blood pressure (SBP), calculated using linear regression analysis, with adjustment for sex and level of education. Number of subjects per tertile NT-proBNP: lowest, n=186; medium, n=187; highest, n=187. Number of subjects per tertile systolic blood pressure: lowest, n=186; medium, n=181; highest, n=193.

Finally, to test for the combined effect of NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure on MMSE scores, a new variable was created, consisting of combinations of the lowest and highest tertiles of NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressure. Figure 2 shows that subjects in the categor 'high NT-proBNP & low systolic blood pressure' had the lowest MMSE score at baseline and had the strongest decline in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years. Compared to the other three categories, subjects in the category 'high NT-proBNP & low systolic blood pressure' had a 3.7 point lower MMSE score at age 85 years (95% CI, 2.1 to 5.3, p<0.001), and a 0.49 point annual additional decline in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years (95% CI, 0.24 to 0.75, p<0.001). When using diastolic blood pressure, mean arterial pressure, and pulse pressure in the models, similar associations were found at baseline (all p≤0.001) and during follow up for pulse pressure (p<0.001), but not for diastolic blood pressure (p=0.580) and mean arterial pressure (p=0.089).

When analyzing the associations between NT-proBNP levels, systolic blood pressure and MMSE scores with linear regression analysis instead of linear mixed models, similar results were found for baseline associations, and results



Figure 2. MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years dependent on categories of tertiles of NT-proBNP and tertiles of systolic blood pressure. Categories of NT-proBNP and systolic blood pressure were created by making tertiles, based on the medians, and using the highest and the lowest tertile of each parameter. Data points represent estimates, calculated using linear mixed models, with adjustment for sex and level of education.

were less outspoken for the longitudinal associations. When comparing the category 'high NT-proBNP & low systolic blood pressure' with the other three categories the difference in MMSE score at age 85 years was 3.7 points (95% CI, 2.1 to 5.3, p < 0.001), and the additional annual decline in MMSE score from age 85 to 90 years was 0.6 points (95% CI, 0.0 to 1.3, p=0.040).

Discussion

The main finding of our study is that higher NT-proBNP levels are associated with worse global cognitive function at baseline and with stronger cognitive decline during follow-up in the oldest old. Moreover, lower systolic blood pressures associated with worse global cognitive function at baseline, but not clearly with stronger cognitive decline during follow-up. When combining NT-proBNP levels and systolic blood pressures in a new variable, subjects with both high NTproBNP levels and low systolic blood pressures had the worst global cognitive function and the strongest cognitive decline compared to all other subjects.

Our finding of higher NT-proBNP levels associating with worse cognitive function is in accordance with previous studies. In the Rancho Bernardo Study, a population-based study amongst 950 subjects with a mean age of 77 years, subjects with high NT-proBNP levels had worse cognitive test scores compared to subjects with low NT-proBNP levels¹⁶. A recently published study amongst elderly patients with type 2 diabetes also showed that higher NT-proBNP levels associated with lower cognitive function¹⁷. However, these studies reported on cross-sectional associations and lack follow up data. In the Hoorn Study, higher NT-proBNP levels at baseline associated with worse cognitive performance, which was measured after a follow up period of five to eight years¹⁸. There was no information on cognitive performance at baseline, and therefore conclusions on cognitive decline could not be drawn from these results. The only study reporting on prospective associations was performed in 464 subjects aged 75 years and over²². In this study, high NT-proBNP levels associated with both higher declines in MMSE score, measured at baseline and after five years of follow up, and with an increased risk of dementia. Information on blood pressure was not reported. Only one study has shown the absence of an association between NT-proBNP levels and cognitive function, despite the clear association between high NT-proBNP levels and vascular disease in the population of elderly patients with mental illness²³.

NT-proBNP has emerged as an important biomarker of cardiac function and is commonly used in clinical practice for the evaluation of congestive heart failure²⁴. NT-proBNP is the biologically inactive N-terminal fragment of the prohormone proBNP, which is evenly split into the active BNP and NT-proBNP²⁵. ProBNP is secreted predominantly by cardiac myocytes of the ventricles in response to stretching and distension of the cardiac wall and has a natriuretic and diuretic effect^{26,27}. An experimental study amongst healthy male volunteers showed that infusion of low-dose BNP resulted in natriuresis and the inhibition of plasma renin activity²⁸. Moreover, in animals, sustained infusion of natriuretic peptides resulted in a lower blood pressure²⁹. Additionally, genetic variation in the natriuretic peptide precursor B gene was shown to associate with both lower NT-proBNP levels and higher blood pressures³⁰. These findings might explain the observed association between high NT-proBNP levels and lower blood pressures in our study. However, this contradicts with results from previously published studies, in which high NT-proBNP levels associated with higher blood pressures, albeit in younger populations^{31,32}. An explanation for these opposing results might be that initially, as a consequence of hypertension, higher filling pressures of the ventricles result in an increased release of NT-proBNP. However, with longer standing hypertension ventricular enlargement and dysfunction may develop. This leads to heart failure with lower cardiac output and persisting NT-proBNP release with increased natriuresis and diuresis, subsequently resulting in lower blood pressures.

Since low NT-proBNP levels reliably exclude heart failure and high NTproBNP levels are related to heart failure, our results may suggest that heart failure associates with worse cognitive function and with stronger cognitive decline in the oldest old. The relation between cognitive function and heart failure, irrespective of NT-proBNP levels, has been reviewed before^{33,34}. The authors conclude that there is a strong cross-sectional association between heart failure and cognitive impairment, but that there are very few longitudinal data available. Possible pathophysiological mechanisms explaining for the association between heart failure and cognitive impairment may be found in direct and indirect pathways. An indirect pathway may be the presence of common risk factors that associate with both heart failure and cognitive impairment. Hypertension at midlife for instance is a risk factor for late-life cognitive impairment⁵, but is also a well-known risk factor for heart failure up to old age³⁵. Similar common risk factors are a history of smoking and prevalence of atherosclerotic disease, which all associate with both an increased risk of heart failure and an increased risk of cognitive impairment³⁶⁻³⁸. Specifically the latter one may explain the found associations for a substantial part, because correction for the prevalence of cardiovascular pathologies in the multivariate model diminished the cross-sectional association between NT-proBNP levels and MMSE scores at age 85 years. However, these indirect pathways may only explain part of the observed association between NT-proBNP levels and cognitive function in our study, since correction for all these risk factors in our analyses did not materially change the longitudinal results. Another likely pathophysiological explanation might be found in the direct effect of heart failure on cerebral perfusion. Heart failure is characterized by a decreased cardiac pump function, with resultant lower cardiac output. This eventually may result in cerebral hypoperfusion with concomitant decreased cerebral function. In an older population of patients with heart failure, ejection fractions below 30% were indeed associated with worse memory function compared to ejection fractions over 30% 39. In further support of this possible pathophysiological mechanism we showed in a recently performed meta-analysis that both patients with Alzheimer's disease and patients with vascular dementia have lower cerebral blood flow velocities than age-matched controls⁴⁰. Other explanatory factors that associate with both NT-proBNP levels and cognitive function, such as atrial fibrillation and renal function, are less likely to play a substantial role, since correction for these variables did not materially change the associations.

In cross-sectional analyses low systolic blood pressure associated with worse global cognitive function. However, results from the longitudinal analyses are less clear. When using linear mixed models low systolic blood pressure associated with stronger declines in MMSE score. This could however not be replicated when using linear regression analyses, using regression coefficients of change in MMSE scores over the years as outcome variable. A possible explanation may be found in the handling of missing values. Linear mixed models uses imputation techniques for missing values of MMSE scores, whereas the regression coefficients of change in MMSE score are created using available data points only, without imputation of missing values. Likely, the imputation of missing values in the linear mixed models gave a slight overestimation of the effect observed when using linear regression analysis. Worst global cognitive function and strongest cognitive decline was observed in subjects who had both high NTproBNP levels and low systolic blood pressures, as opposed to all other subjects. This suggests that only the combination of the two is detrimental. A possible explanation for this finding might be that high NT-proBNP levels reflect a different pathomechanism in the group of subjects with low blood pressure compared to the group with high blood pressure. In subjects with low blood pressure high NT-proBNP levels may be the result of longer existing heart failure, which results in cardiac dysfunction, lower cardiac output and low blood pressure. This then eventually may result in cerebral hypoperfusion. In subjects with high blood pressure high NT-proBNP levels may be the result of cardiac stress caused by the hypertension, which does not necessarily have a direct negative impact on cerebral function. In other words, the latter group may reflect subjects with better cardiac function, and possibly better general health than the former group. This reasoning corresponds with previous findings, in which lower diastolic blood pressure in old age was shown to associate with increased mortality risk⁴¹. In the Leiden 85-plus Study we previously showed that in the oldest old declines in blood pressure during follow up associate with increased mortality risk^{6,42}. Within the context of this reasoning low blood pressure and possibly high NT-proBNP levels in old age could also be a marker of underlying disease, such as general wasting, explaining for these findings.

A limitation of our study is that information on cardiac output, and cerebral perfusion is not available. Echocardiograhy was only performed in a convenience sample of 90 year olds, and unfortunately not at baseline. With additional information of these two parameters the possible pathophysiological mechanisms could have been further elucidated. Another limitation of our study is that these results cannot be extrapolated to younger populations, since the study was performed in the oldest old only.

In conclusion, high NT-proBNP levels in the oldest old associate with worse global cognitive function and with stronger cognitive decline. The combination of high NT-proBNP levels and low systolic blood pressure is specifically detrimental for cognitive function.

References

1. Aronson MK, Ooi WL, Morgenstern H, Hafner A, Masur D, Crystal H, et al. Women, myocardial infarction, and dementia in the very old. Neurology 1990;40(7):1102-6.

2. Haan MN, Shemanski L, Jagust WJ, Manolio TA, Kuller L. The role of APOE epsilon4 in modulating effects of other risk factors for cognitive decline in elderly persons. JAMA 1999;282(1):40-6.

3. Vinkers DJ, Stek ML, van der Mast RC, de Craen AJ, Le Cessie S, Jolles J, et al. Generalized atherosclerosis, cognitive decline, and depressive symptoms in old age. Neurology 2005;65(1):107-12.

4. De Ronchi D, Palmer K, Pioggiosi P, Atti AR, Berardi D, Ferrari B, et al. The combined effect of age, education, and stroke on dementia and cognitive impairment no dementia in the elderly. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2007;24(4):266-73.

5. Qiu C, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L. The age-dependent relation of blood pressure to cognitive function and dementia. Lancet Neurol 2005;4(8):487-99.

6. van VP, Oleksik AM, van HD, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. Dynamics of traditional metabolic risk factors associate with specific causes of death in old age. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2010;65(5):488-94.

7. Lernfelt B, Svanborg A. Change in blood pressure in the age interval 70-90. Late blood pressure peak related to longer survival. Blood Press 2002;11(4):206-12.

8. Qiu C, von SE, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L. Decline in blood pressure over time and risk of dementia: a longitudinal study from the Kungsholmen project. Stroke 2004;35(8):1810-5.

9. van Vliet P, Westendorp RG, van HD, de Craen AJ, Oleksik AM. Cognitive decline precedes late-life longitudinal changes in vascular risk factors. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2010;81(9):1028-32.

10. van BT, Holman ER, Gussekloo J, Blauw GJ, Bax JJ, Westendorp RG. Low blood pressure in the very old, a consequence of imminent heart failure: the Leiden 85-plus Study. J Hum Hypertens 2009;23(1):27-32.

11. Zuccala G, Onder G, Pedone C, Carosella L, Pahor M, Bernabei R, et al. Hypotension and cognitive impairment: Selective association in patients with heart failure. Neurology 2001;57(11):1986-92.

12. Trojano L, Antonelli Inc, Acanfora D, Picone C, Mecocci P, Rengo F. Cognitive impairment: a key feature of congestive heart failure in the elderly. J Neurol 2003;250(12):1456-63.

13. Festa JR, Jia X, Cheung K, Marchidann A, Schmidt M, Shapiro PA, et al. Association of low ejection fraction with impaired verbal memory in older patients with heart failure. Arch Neurol 2011;68(8):1021-6.

14. Palazzuoli A, Gallotta M, Quatrini I, Nuti R. Natriuretic peptides (BNP and NT-proBNP): measurement and relevance in heart failure. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2010;6:411-8.

15. Richards AM, Troughton RW. Use of natriuretic peptides to guide and monitor heart failure therapy. Clin Chem 2012;58(1):62-71.

16. Daniels LB, Laughlin GA, Kritz-Silverstein D, Clopton P, Chen WC, Maisel AS, et al. Elevated natriuretic peptide levels and cognitive function in community-dwelling older adults. Am J Med 2011;124(7):670-8.

17. Feinkohl I, Sattar N, Welsh P, Reynolds RM, Deary IJ, Strachan MW, et al. Association of N-Terminal Pro-Brain Natriuretic Peptide with Cognitive Function and Depression in Elderly People with Type 2 Diabetes. PLoS ONE 2012;7(9):e44569.

18. van den Hurk K, Reijmer YD, van den Berg E, Alssema M, Nijpels G, Kostense PJ, et al. Heart failure and cognitive function in the general population: the Hoorn Study. Eur J Heart Fail 2011;13(12):1362-9.

19. Bootsma van der Wiel A, van Exel E, de Craen AJ, Gussekloo J, Lagaay AM, Knook DL, et al. A high response is not essential to prevent selection bias: results from the Leiden 85-plus study. J Clin Epidemiol 2002;55(11):1119-25.

20. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res 1975;12(3):189-98.

21. Gueorguieva R, Krystal JH. Move over ANOVA: progress in analyzing repeatedmeasures data and its reflection in papers published in the Archives of General Psychiatry. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2004;61(3):310-7.

22. Kerola T, Nieminen T, Hartikainen S, Sulkava R, Vuolteenaho O, Kettunen R. B-type natriuretic peptide as a predictor of declining cognitive function and dementia–a cohort study of an elderly general population with a 5-year follow-up. Ann Med 2010;42(3):207-15.

23. Nilsson K, Gustafson L, Hultberg B. The clinical use of N-terminal-pro brain natriuretic peptide in elderly patients with mental illness. Clin Biochem 2010;43(16-17):1282-6.

24. Jessup M, Abraham WT, Casey DE, Feldman AM, Francis GS, Ganiats TG, et al. 2009 focused update: ACCF/AHA Guidelines for the Diagnosis and Management of Heart Failure in Adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines: developed in collaboration with the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation. Circulation 2009;119(14):1977-2016.

25. Levin ER, Gardner DG, Samson WK. Natriuretic peptides. N Engl J Med 1998;339(5):321-8.

26. Magga J, Marttila M, Mantymaa P, Vuolteenaho O, Ruskoaho H. Brain natriuretic peptide in plasma, atria, and ventricles of vasopressin- and phenylephrine-infused conscious rats. Endocrinology 1994;134(6):2505-15.

27. Cheung BM, Kumana CR. Natriuretic peptides-relevance in cardiovascular disease. JAMA 1998;280(23):1983-4

28. Florkowski CM, Richards AM, Espiner EA, Yandle TG, Sybertz E, Frampton CM. Lowdose brain natriuretic peptide infusion in normal men and the influence of endopeptidase inhibition. Clin Sci (Lond) 1997;92(3):255-60.

29. Charles CJ, Espiner EA, Richards AM. Cardiovascular actions of ANF: contributions of renal, neurohumoral, and hemodynamic factors in sheep. Am J Physiol 1993;264(3 Pt 2):R533-R538.

30. Jeppesen JL, Nielsen SJ, Torp-Pedersen C, Hansen TW, Olsen MH, Berg ND, et al. Genetic variation in the natriuretic peptide system, circulating natriuretic peptide levels, and blood pressure: an ambulatory blood pressure study. Am J Hypertens 2012;25(10):1095-100.

31. Olsen MH, Hansen TW, Christensen MK, Gustafsson F, Rasmussen S, Wachtell K, et al. N-terminal pro brain natriuretic peptide is inversely related to metabolic cardiovascular risk factors and the metabolic syndrome. Hypertension 2005;46(4):660-6

32. Mayer O, Jr., Simon J, Plaskova M, Cifkova R, Trefil L. N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide as prognostic marker for mortality in coronary patients without clinically manifest heart failure. Eur J Epidemiol 2009;24(7):363-8.

33. Vogels RL, Scheltens P, Schroeder-Tanka JM, Weinstein HC. Cognitive impairment in heart failure: a systematic review of the literature. Eur J Heart Fail 2007;9(5):440-9.

34. Pressler SJ. Cognitive functioning and chronic heart failure: a review of the literature (2002-July 2007). J Cardiovasc Nurs 2008;23(3):239-49.

35. Butler J, Kalogeropoulos A, Georgiopoulou V, Belue R, Rodondi N, Garcia M, et al. Incident heart failure prediction in the elderly: the health ABC heart failure score. Circ Heart Fail 2008;1(2):125-33.

36. Peters R, Poulter R, Warner J, Beckett N, Burch L, Bulpitt C. Smoking, dementia and cognitive decline in the elderly, a systematic review. BMC Geriatr 2008;8:36.

37. Leening MJ, Elias-Smale SE, Kavousi M, Felix JF, Deckers JW, Vliegenthart R, et al. Coronary calcification and the risk of heart failure in the elderly: the Rotterdam Study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging 2012;5(9):874-80.

38. Breteler MM, Claus JJ, Grobbee DE, Hofman A. Cardiovascular disease and distribution of cognitive function in elderly people: the Rotterdam Study. BMJ 1994;308(6944):1604-8.

39. Festa JR, Jia X, Cheung K, Marchidann A, Schmidt M, Shapiro PA, et al. Association of low ejection fraction with impaired verbal memory in older patients with heart failure. Arch Neurol 2011;68(8):1021-6.

40. Sabayan B, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, van Osch MJ, Van Buchem MA, van VP, et al. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: a metaanalysis of transcranial Doppler studies. Ageing Res Rev 2012;11(2):271-7.

41. Kagiyama S, Takata Y, Ansai T, Matsumura K, Soh I, Awano S, et al. Does decreased diastolic blood pressure associate with increased mortality in 80-year-old Japanese? Clin Exp Hypertens 2009;31(8):639-47.

42. Poortvliet RK, de RW, de Craen AJ, Mooijaart SP, Westendorp RG, Assendelft WJ, et al. Blood pressure trends and mortality: the Leiden 85-plus Study. J Hypertens 2013;31(1):63-70.



Serum NT-proBNP and Risk of Cognitive Decline

Manuscript based on this chapter has been submitted as:

Wijsman L, Sabayan B, van Vliet P, Trompet S, de Ruijter W, Poortvliet R, van Peet P, Gussekloo J, Jukema W, Stott D, Sattar N, Ford I, Westendorp RG, de Craen AJ, Mooijaart S. NT-proBNP and cognitive decline in older adults at high cardiovascular risk

Summary

N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) has been related with cognitive impairment, which might be explained by clinical heart failure. Whether NT-proBNP associates with cognitive decline independent of clinical heart failure has not been studied. We investigated the association of NT-proBNP with cognitive decline in older subjects without advanced stages of clinical heart failure. We studied 5205 men and women (mean age 75 years) at high cardiovascular risk without prevalence or incidence of advanced stages of clinical heart failure (defined as New York Heart Association functional class III/IV at baseline or heart failure hospitalization during follow-up) of the PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER). Four domains of cognitive function were tested at baseline and repeated during a follow-up period of 3.2 years. Participants with higher NT-proBNP levels (> 450 ng/L) had a worse baseline cognitive function on all tests, including reaction time (mean difference high vs. low group (95% CI)) 2.84 seconds (0.60; 5.08); processing speed -0.94 digits coded (-1.57; -0.31); immediate memory -0.11 pictures remembered (-0.28; 0.06); and delayed memory -0.13 pictures remembered (-0.36; 0.11). Longitudinally, participants with higher NT-proBNP levels had a steeper cognitive decline during follow-up, including reaction time (mean annual change high vs. low group (95% CI)) 0.61 seconds (0.15; 1.07); processing speed -0.15 digits coded (-0.25; -0.05); immediate memory -0.05 pictures remembered (-0.09; 0.00); delayed memory -0.05 pictures remembered (-0.11; 0.01). Higher NT-proBNP levels associate with a steeper cognitive decline in older subjects without advanced stages of clinical heart failure. Although the exact underlying mechanism is unclear, NT-proBNP may serve as a biomarker of suboptimal left ventricular function, resulting in cognitive decline.

Introduction

Higher levels of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP), a hormone produced by cardiomyocytes in response to ventricular stretch, have been associated with cognitive impairment¹⁻⁴. Evidence comes from several crosssectional studies, which show that among community-dwelling older subjects, higher NT-proBNP levels were associated with worse cognitive function, in particular memory $^{1-4}$. There are a limited number of longitudinal studies with relatively small sample sizes, which demonstrate that higher NT-BNP levels are also associated with steeper declines in Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) scores and higher incidence of dementia⁵. A potential mechanism behind the relationship between higher NT-proBNP levels and cognitive function is clinical heart failure, resulting in left ventricular dysfunction with subsequent reduced cardiac output. It is hypothesized that reduced cardiac output causes inadequate cerebral perfusion, leading to a higher risk of cognitive impairment⁶⁻⁸. Improvements in cognitive function in patients following cardiac transplantation suggests that impaired cardiac function might be a reversible risk factor for cognitive impairment^{9,10}.

Recent evidence demonstrates that higher NT-proBNP levels in older subjects without clinical heart failure are strongly associated with cardiovascular diseases and risk factors and predict an increased risk of atrial fibrillation, stroke, transient ischemic attack, myocardial infarction and mortality¹¹⁻¹⁴. In addition, higher NT-proBNP levels have been related to left ventricular hypertrophy and systolic and diastolic dysfunction in subjects without clinical heart failure^{15,16}. The relationship of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors with cognitive impairment is well-established^{17,18}. Hence, cognitive impairment might already be present in asymptomatic subjects at early stages of reduced cardiac function. However, the association of higher NT-proBNP levels with cognitive impairment and decline in subjects without advanced stages of clinical heart failure has not been studied yet.

We hypothesized that elevated levels of NT-proBNP are associated with a steeper cognitive decline, even in subjects without the prevalence or incidence of advanced stages of clinical heart failure. Therefore, we studied the association of NT-proBNP with cognitive function cross-sectionally and longitudinally in a cohort of older men and women from the PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER), in which participants with advanced heart failure, defined as New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional class III/IV at baseline or heart failure hospitalization during follow-up, were not included.

Methods

Study design

Data in this study were obtained from the PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER), a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial designed to investigate the effect of pravastatin in prevention of vascular events in older men and women with pre-existing cardiovascular disease or risk factors thereof. This trial included 5,804 individuals aged 70-82 years old who were enrolled from three collaborating centers in Ireland, Scotland and the Netherlands. Approximately 50% of the participants showed evidence of cardiovascular disease including stable angina, intermittent claudication, stroke, transient ischemic attack, myocardial infarction and vascular surgery. The rest of participants had one or more cardiovascular risk factor, defined as hypertension, smoking or diabetes mellitus. Primary outcome of the trial was the combined endpoint of definite or suspect death from coronary heart disease, non-fatal my-ocardial infarction and fatal or non-fatal stroke during a mean follow-up period of 3.2 years. The institutional ethics committees of the three collaborating centers approved the study and all participants gave written informed consent^{19,20}.

Study participants

Participants with congestive heart failure, defined as New York Heart Association functional class III or IV, were excluded from PROSPER¹⁹. For the present study, we additionally excluded participants with heart failure hospitalization during follow-up (n=205).

Serum NT-proBNP

Blood samples were taken at 6 months after follow-up in EDTA tubes. NTproBNP was determined using electrochemiluminescence immunoassay on a Roche Modulator E170. A number of 394 participants had missing NT-proBNP measurements. In keeping with existing literature on cutoff values in this age group, we defined three groups of NT-proBNP: low (<100 ng/L), middle (100-450 ng/L) and high NT-proBNP (\geq 450 ng/L)¹.

Cognitive function

The MMSE was used to evaluate global cognitive function; participants with a baseline score below 24 points were excluded from PROSPER. Cognitive function was tested at baseline and at 9, 18, 30 months and at the end of the study. The time-point of the measurement at the end of the study varied between 36 and 48 months; therefore, we performed the analysis with their individually varying time point, but report the results for the mean of these time points (at 42 months). Four different neuropsychological tests were used to assess executive function, attention, immediate and delayed memory. The Stroop-Colour-Word-Test was used to test selective attention and reaction time of the participants. The participants were asked to read a color name which was displayed in a color different from the color it actually names. The outcome parameter was total number of seconds to complete the test; a higher score therefore indicates worse performance. General cognitive speed was tested by the Letter-Digit Coding Test. The participants had to match certain digits with letters according to a provided key. The outcome variable was the total number of correct entries in 60 seconds, and therefore higher scores represented better performance. The Picture-Word Learning Test was used to assess immediate and delayed memory performance. Fifteen pictures were presented at the participants, and they were asked to recall as many pictures as possible in three trials. After 20 minutes they were asked to repeat the test to measure their delayed recall. The outcome parameter is the accumulated number of correct recalled pictures, immediate and after 20 minutes. Higher scores thus indicate better performance. A detailed description of the cognitive tests and the procedures has been published previously²¹. Since treatment with pravastatin did not influence cognitive function during follow-up, we included participants from both pravastatin and placebo groups²².

Statistical analysis

Baseline characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and number (percentage) for categorical variables for each group of NT-proBNP. Differences in continuous variables were tested with linear regression models, in which p-values were calculated using log-transformed NT-proBNP levels. Differences in categorical variables were tested by Chi-squared tests.

To investigate the cross-sectional association of NT-proBNP with cognitive function, we used linear regression models. Log transformed NT-proBNP levels were included as independent variable; outcome variable was the mean baseline score on each of the four cognitive function tests. Linear mixed models were used to examine the association between NT-proBNP and cognitive decline over time. The models included log transformed NT-proBNP levels, time (in years) and the interaction term between time and log transformed NT-proBNP levels. We performed our analyses in three steps. In the first step, crude analyses were performed, in which we only adjusted for cognitive test version where appropriate. In the second step, we added the variables age, sex, education, country and apolipoprotein E genotype to the model to investigate the potential influence of these factors on the associations (minimally adjusted model). Furthermore, in a fully adjusted model we also added the following potential confounders: cardiovascular diseases and risk factors at baseline (history of cerebrovascular and cardiovascular disease, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, smoking status, HDL and LDL cholesterol levels, triglycerides, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, body mass index), statin treatment and serum creatinine level. Since the associations did not essentially change in different models, results of the minimally and fully adjusted models are presented in the manuscript. To further explore the influence of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, additional analyses were performed in which we stratified for history of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors. To test whether the difference between participants with or without a history of cardiovascular disease or risk factor was significant, we calculated a p-value for interaction by using linear regression models. Furthermore, we performed additional sensitivity analyses in which we excluded 1) participants taking pravastatin treatment during followup; 2) participants with incident stroke and/or transient ischemic attack during follow-up; 3) participants with incident myocardial infarction during follow-up; 4) participants with incident atrial fibrillation during follow-up; 5) participants with vascular events, including coronary heart disease death, nonfatal myocardial infarction, nonfatal and fatal stroke and/or TIA during follow-up; and 6) participants taking loop diuretics, beta blockers or ACE-inhibitors at baseline.

Results

Table 1 shows baseline characteristics of study participants grouped by NTproBNP levels. Participants with higher NT-proBNP levels were older and had a higher prevalence of hypertension, myocardial infarction, vascular disease and smoking (all p-values <0.001). Body mass index was lower in participants with higher NT-proBNP levels (p-value <0.001). Systolic blood pressure, pulse pressure and mean arterial blood pressure were higher among participants with higher NT-proBNP levels (p-values <0.001, p<0.001 and p=0.001 respectively). Furthermore, use of loop diuretics, beta blockers and ace-inhibitors was higher in participants with higher NT-proBNP levels (p-values <0.001, p<0.001 and p=0.031 respectively). Participants with higher NT-proBNP levels had higher creatinine levels (p <0.001).

Table 2 shows the association of NT-proBNP levels with cognitive function at baseline. In the minimally adjusted model, participants with higher NT-proBNP levels had a worse performance on Stroop test (p=0.004) and Letter-Digit Coding test (p<0.001). The same trend was observed for immediate and delayed Picture-Word Learning tests, showing that participants with higher NT-proBNP levels had worse performance, albeit these associations were not significant (p-value=0.062 and p=0.065 respectively). When further adjusting for prevalent cardiovascular diseases or risk factors at baseline, we found similar differences in cognitive function between the groups. The association of NT-proBNP levels with Stroop test and Letter-Digit Coding test in the fully adjusted model remained significant (p-value=0.005 and p<0.001 respectively), whereas for immediate and delayed Picture-Word Learning tests the associations did not significantly differ (p-value=0.115 and p=0.083 respectively). Results from adjusted models did not materially differ from crude models.
	Ν	NT-proBNP (ng/I	.)	
	Low	Middle	High	
	N=1818	N=2698	N=689	P-value
	<100 ng/L	100-450	\geq 450 ng/L	
Demographics				
Age, years	74.42 (3.04)	75.53 (3.37)	76.59 (3.40)	< 0.001
Female, n (%)	850 (46.8)	1490 (55.2)	360 (52.2)	< 0.001
Age left school, years	15.17 (2.06)	15.15 (2.06)	15.10 (2.08)	0.083
Vascular risk factors				
Hypertension, n (%)	1056 (58.1)	1736 (64.3)	444 (64.4)	< 0.001
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	245 (13.5)	245 (9.1)	57 (8.3)	< 0.001
Stroke or TIA, n (%)	189 (10.4)	301 (11.2)	85 (12.3)	0.371
Myocardial infarction, n (%)	120 (6.6)	369 (13.7)	177 (25.7)	< 0.001
Vascular disease, n (%)	630 (34.7)	1246 (46.2)	393 (57.0)	< 0.001
Current smoker, n (%)	536 (29.5)	667 (24.7)	175 (25.4)	0.001
Body mass index, kg/m ²	27.22 (4.02)	26.69 (4.21)	26.17 (4.20)	< 0.001
Total cholesterol, mmol/L	5.68 (0.90)	5.68 (0.91)	5.70 (0.93)	0.461
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg	152.60 (20.25)	155.11 (21.75)	158.75 (23.50)	< 0.001
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg	84.02 (10.95)	83.73 (11.33)	83.38 (12.01)	0.158
Pulse pressure, mmHg	68.58 (0.42)	71.38 (0.35)	75.37 (0.68)	< 0.001
Mean Arterial Pressure, mmHg	106.88 (0.30)	107.53 (0.25)	108.51 (0.49)	0.001
Antihypertensive medications, n (%)				
Diuretics	650 (35.8)	1067 (39.5)	269 (39.0)	< 0.001
Loop	153 (8.4)	327 (12.1)	107 (15.5)	< 0.001
Other	497 (27.3)	740 (27.4)	162 (23.5)	
Calcium channel blockers	459 (25.2)	692 (25.6)	151 (21.9)	0.125
Beta blockers	241 (13.3)	831 (30.8)	273 (39.6)	< 0.001
Ace-inhibitors	279 (15.3)	421 (15.6)	134 (19.4)	0.031
Creatinine level, Umol/L	97.92 (19.35)	100.76 (22.22)	108.58 (25.08)	< 0.001

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of study participants grouped by NT-proBNP

Values presented as mean (standard deviation) except as noted.

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; n, number; TIA, transient ischemic attack. P-values were calculated using log-transformed NT-proBNP levels for continuous variables and Chi-squared tests for categorical variables.

		NT-proBNP		
	Low N=1818	Middle N=2698	High N=689	
Cognitive tests (mean, SE)	<100 ng/L	100-450	\geq 450 ng/L	P-value*
Stroop, seconds				
Minimally adjusted model	64.37 (1.46)	64.13 (1.42)	67.36 (1.63)	0.004
Fully adjusted model	66.28 (1.56)	66.12 (1.53)	69.26 (1.72)	0.005
LDCT, digits coded				
Minimally adjusted model	23.94 (0.41)	23.54 (0.40)	23.03 (0.46)	< 0.001
Fully adjusted model	23.29 (0.44)	22.85 (0.43)	22.29 (0.48)	< 0.001
PLTi, pictures remembered				
Minimally adjusted model	9.58 (0.11)	9.52 (0.11)	9.44 (0.12)	0.062
Fully adjusted model	9.49 (0.12)	9.44 (0.12)	9.37 (0.13)	0.115
PLTd, pictures remembered				
Minimally adjusted model	10.43 (0.16)	10.40 (0.15)	10.29 (0.17)	0.065
Fully adjusted model	10.21 (0.17)	10.18 (0.16)	10.08 (0.18)	0.083

Table 2. Association of NT-proBNP with baseline cognitive function

Data represent mean (standard error) score of each cognitive function test.

* P-values were calculated using the continuous value of log-transformed NT-proBNP levels.

Abbreviations: SE, standard error; n, number; LDCT, Letter-Digit Coding test; PLTi, Picture-Word Learning test, immediate; PLTd, Picture-Word Learning test, delayed.

Minimally adjusted model: adjusted for age, sex, country, education, apoe genotype, test version for LDCT and PLT.

Fully adjusted model: Minimally adjusted model + adjustments for history of cerebrovascular and cardiovascular disease, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, current smoking, baseline systolic and diastolic blood pressure, HDL and LDL cholesterol, triglycerides, body mass index and serum creatinine.

Table 3 and Figure 1 show the association of NT-proBNP levels with changes in cognitive function during follow-up. Participants with higher NT-proBNP levels had a steeper cognitive decline on Stroop test, Letter-Digit Coding test and immediate and delayed Picture-Word Learning tests (all p-values < 0.001). Again, further adjustments for prevalent cardiovascular diseases or risk factors at baseline did not alter the observed associations (all p-values <0.001). The association of NT-proBNP levels with cognitive decline from crude models did not materially differ from adjusted models.

		NT-proBNP		
	Low	Middle	High	
Cognitive tests	N=1818	N=2698	N=689	
(mean annual change, SE)	<100 ng/L	100-450	\geq 450 ng/L	P-value*
Stroop, seconds				
Minimally adjusted model	0.46 (0.11)	0.71 (0.09)	1.04 (0.26)	0.001
Fully adjusted model	0.47 (0.11)	0.72 (0.09)	1.04 (0.26)	0.001
LDCT, digits coded				
Minimally adjusted model	-0.32 (0.02)	-0.36 (0.02)	-0.46 (0.04)	0.001
Fully adjusted model	-0.32 (0.02)	-0.35 (0.02)	-0.47 (0.04)	< 0.001
PLTi, pictures remembered				
Minimally adjusted model	-0.00 (0.01)	-0.03 (0.01)	-0.05 (0.02)	< 0.001
Fully adjusted model	0.00 (0.00)	-0.02 (0.01)	-0.04 (0.02)	< 0.001
PLTd, pictures remembered				
Minimally adjusted model	-0.05 (0.01)	-0.06 (0.01)	-0.10 (0.03)	0.001
Fully adjusted model	-0.03 (0.01)	-0.05 (0.00)	-0.10 (0.03)	0.001

Table 3. Association of NT-proBNP with cognitive decline during follow-up

Data represent mean annual change (standard error) in each cognitive function test. *P-values were calculated using the interaction term of time x log transformed NT-proBNP levels.

Abbreviations: SE, standard error; n, number; LDCT, Letter-Digit Coding test; PLTi, Picture-Word Learning test, immediate; PLTd, Picture-Word Learning test, delayed.

Minimally adjusted model: adjusted for age, sex, country, education, apoe genotype, treatment group, test version for LDCT and PLT.Fully adjusted model: Minimally adjusted model + adjustments for history of cerebrovascular and cardiovascular disease, history of hypertension, history of diabetes mellitus, current smoking, baseline systolic and diastolic blood pressure, HDL and LDL cholesterol, triglycerides, body mass index and serum creatinine.

To further explore the influence of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, we performed additional analyses in which we stratified for history of various cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, and tested for interaction. Figure 2 shows the association of NT-proBNP levels with cognitive decline, stratified by history of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors. There was no significant difference in change in cognitive function during follow-up between participants with and without cardiovascular diseases or risk factors, except for participants with a history of stroke and/or transient ischemic attack (TIA) and myocardial infarction. Participants with previous stroke and/or TIA had a less steep decline on Letter-Digit Coding test (p-value for interaction=0.003), while participants with previous myocardial infarction had a steeper decline on Letter-Digit Coding test (p-value for interaction=0.008). However, no such differences were observed for participants with previous stroke and/or TIA or myocardial infarction on



Figure 1. Association of NT-proBNP with cognitive decline during follow-up. Data represent mean score (95% confidence interval) of each cognitive test during follow-up, in each group of NT-proBNP. P-values were calculated using the interaction term of time x log transformed NT-proBNP levels. Adjustments were made for age, sex, country, education, apoE genotype and test version where appropriate.

any of the other cognitive tests.

Furthermore, we performed additional sensitivity analyses to investigate whether the association between NT-proBNP levels and cognitive function and decline could be affected by 1) participants taking pravastatin treatment during follow-up (n=2588); 2) participants with incident stroke and/or TIA during follow-up (n=355); 3) participants with incident myocardial infarction during follow-up (n=339); 4) participants with incident atrial fibrillation during followup (n=421); 5) participants with vascular events, including coronary heart disease death, nonfatal myocardial infarction, nonfatal and fatal stroke and/or TIA during follow-up (n=648); and 6) participants taking loop diuretics (n=588), beta blockers (n=1345) or ace-inhibitors (n=834) at baseline. Exclusion of these participants did not essentially change our results (data not shown).

Discussion

In this prospective cohort study including over 5000 men and women with mean age of 75 years, we showed that participants with higher NT-proBNP levels without advanced stages of clinical heart failure had worse cognitive function and steeper cognitive decline during a mean follow-up period of 3.2 years. These associations were independent of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors.

Our finding is in line with previous cross-sectional studies investigating the association of NT-proBNP and cognitive function¹⁻⁵. The Rancho Bernardo Study investigated the association in 950 community-dwelling adults of 60 years and older and found that higher NT-proBNP levels were associated with poor global and executive function, but not with cognitive flexibility¹. Another crosssectional study including 1066 men and women aged 60-75 years with type 2 diabetes showed that higher NT-proBNP levels were weakly associated with lower general cognitive function². Furthermore, The Hoorn study found that baseline BNP was associated with worse processing speed, memory, attention and executive function. Besides, they observed that an increase of BNP over time was associated with reduced attention and executive function⁴. So far only few other longitudinal studies investigated the association⁵. In a prospective study, we previously found that at age 85, subjects in the highest tertile of NT-proBNP had a lower baseline MMSE score and a steeper decline in MMSE during a 5-year follow-up period (unpublished results). This is in line with the study performed by Kerola et al, who showed that BNP was associated with worse baseline score on MMSE, a higher decline of MMSE, and a higher incidence of dementia during a mean follow-up period of 5 years⁵. To our knowledge, this is the first study



Figure 2. Association of NT-proBNP with cognitive decline during follow-up, stratified by cardiovascular diseases and risk factors. Data represent mean annual change (95% confidence interval) per 1 ng/L increase in log transformed NT-proBNP for each cognitive test, Stratified by cardiovascular diseases. Adjusted for age, sex, country, education, apoE genotype and test version where appropriate. P-values show p for interaction.

reporting on the association of NT-proBNP and cognitive function and decline in a large cohort of older participants without advanced stages of clinical heart failure at baseline and during follow-up.

Brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) and the biologically inactive N-terminal probrain natriuretic peptide are secreted by the ventricles of the heart in response to excessive stretching of cardiomyocytes²³. BNP has favorable physiological properties, including increased natriuresis and diuresis, relaxation of vascular smooth muscle cells and inhibition of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone-axis, eventually causing a reduction in blood pressure and ventricular preload²³. Our results showed that higher NT-proBNP levels, and thus BNP as well, were associated with higher systolic blood pressure.

Different explanations can be proposed for the observed association of NTproBNP with cognitive decline. First, NT-proBNP and cognitive decline may both reflect underlying cardiovascular damage and therefore stem from a common cause, rather than suggesting a causal relationship. Previous studies have shown that NT-proBNP levels have a prognostic value for the occurrence of cardiovascular events, such as myocardial infarction, atrial fibrillation, coronary heart disease, unstable angina, stroke and transient ischemic attack^{11,14,24,25}. This has also been demonstrated in subjects with elevated NT-proBNP levels, but without clinical heart failure¹⁴. Furthermore, NT-proBNP levels provide predictive information for use of risk stratification in nonfatal cardiac events, stroke and mortality^{25;26}. Cardiovascular diseases are closely linked to cognitive dysfunction and dementia^{17;18}. This is in line with the finding that high NT-proBNP levels are associated with an increased prevalence of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors in the population under study. However, when adjusting and stratifying our analyses for cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, our results did not essentially change. Furthermore, excluding participants with incident myocardial infarction, stroke and/or TIA showed the same results. Nevertheless, we cannot totally rule out the possibility that unmeasured cardiovascular risk factors resulted in both increased NT-proBNP and cognitive decline. Second, impaired cardiac function may activate the renin-angiotensin system which in turn has been associated with cognitive decline²⁷. Recent evidence suggests that the renin-angiotensin system is important in the regulation of cerebral blood flow: it impairs cerebrovascular regulation and promotes oxidative stress and amyloid protein deposition.²⁸ In line with this evidence, observational studies have shown that subjects receiving angiotensin receptor blockers have a lower decline in their cerebral perfusion and have a lower risk of developing dementia^{29;30}. Therefore, activation of the renin-angiotensin system might be a possible explanation on the observed association between higher NT-proBNP levels and cognitive decline. Since only a small number of participants used angiotensin receptor blockers in the population under study (n < 100), we could not further

investigate this issue. Third, since natriuretic peptides have first been identified in porcine brain extract, one could hypothesize that NT-proBNP could have a direct effect in the brain. However, filtered by the blood brain barrier, the concentration of NT-proBNP in the brain is very low, if not undetectable³¹. A fourth explanation might be that high NT-proBNP levels in subjects without advanced stages of heart failure indicate a suboptimal left ventricular functioning with subsequent decreased cardiac output and cerebral hypoperfusion^{8;15}. Cerebral hypoperfusion, which impairs the delivery of oxygen and nutrients to the brain, has been associated with cognitive dysfunction and dementia⁶⁻⁸. In this scenario, high NT-proBNP levels could serve as a biomarker, reflecting suboptimal left ventricular function, which may result in cognitive decline. Although this explanation seems plausible, there is a need for interventional studies investigating the influence of improvement in cardiac function with its subsequent influence on cerebral perfusion, and eventually the prevention of cognitive decline in old age. Taken together, we favor the hypothesis that NT-proBNP could serve as a biomarker, reflecting suboptimal left ventricular function, which may result in cognitive decline. Major strengths of this study include the large sample size of over 5000 older participants and the repeated use of an extended standardized cognitive test battery to assess cognitive function over a mean follow-up period of 3.2 years. Furthermore, in contrast to previous studies, participants in our study had relatively preserved cardiac function, which gave us the opportunity to investigate the independent value of NT-proBNP in relation with cognitive function and decline. However, this study has several limitations. Our study population consisted of older participants at risk of cardiovascular diseases with relatively preserved cognitive function (MMSE \geq 24 points), which might limit the extrapolation of our findings to a general population of older subjects. Furthermore, although participants with NYHA functional class III/IV were excluded from PROSPER, we might still have included participants with advanced stages of clinical heart failure but without ever being diagnosed with this condition. In addition, only information on heart failure hospitalization was available, which could have resulted in the inclusion of participants who developed clinical heart failure during follow-up, without being admitted to the hospital. However, excluding participants with NT-proBNP levels of ≥ 450 ng/L showed essentially the same results. In conclusion, higher NT-proBNP levels associate with worse cognitive function and steeper cognitive decline in older subjects without advanced stages of clinical heart failure. Although the exact underlying mechanism is unclear, NT-proBNP may serve as a biomarker of suboptimal left ventricular function, which through decreased cardiac output and cerebral hypoperfusion may result in cognitive decline.

References

1. Daniels LB, Laughlin GA, Kritz-Silverstein D, Clopton P, Chen WC, Maisel AS et al. Elevated natriuretic peptide levels and cognitive function in community-dwelling older adults. Am J Med 2011; 124(7):670-678.

2. Feinkohl I, Sattar N, Welsh P, Reynolds RM, Deary IJ, Strachan MW et al. Association of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide with cognitive function and depression in elderly people with type 2 diabetes. PLoS One 2012; 7(9):e44569

3. Gunstad J, Poppas A, Smeal S, Paul RH, Tate DF, Jefferson AL et al. Relation of brain natriuretic peptide levels to cognitive dysfunction in adults > 55 years of age with cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol 2006; 98(4):538-540.

4. van den Hurk K, Reijmer YD, van den Berg E, Alssema M, Nijpels G, Kostense PJ et al. Heart failure and cognitive function in the general population: the Hoorn Study. Eur J Heart Fail 2011; 13(12):1362-1369.

5. Kerola T, Nieminen T, Hartikainen S, Sulkava R, Vuolteenaho O, Kettunen R. B-type natriuretic peptide as a predictor of declining cognitive function and dementia–a cohort study of an elderly general population with a 5-year follow-up. Ann Med 2010; 42(3):207-215.

6. Georgiadis D, Sievert M, Cencetti S, Uhlmann F, Krivokuca M, Zierz S et al. Cerebrovascular reactivity is impaired in patients with cardiac failure. Eur Heart J 2000; 21(5):407-413.

7. Zuccala G, Cattel C, Manes-Gravina E, Di Niro MG, Cocchi A, Bernabei R. Left ventricular dysfunction: a clue to cognitive impairment in older patients with heart failure. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1997; 63(4):509-512.

8. Zuccala G, Onder G, Pedone C, Carosella L, Pahor M, Bernabei R et al. Hypotension and cognitive impairment: Selective association in patients with heart failure. Neurology 2001; 57(11):1986-1992.

9. Bornstein RA, Starling RC, Myerowitz PD, Haas GJ. Neuropsychological function in patients with end-stage heart failure before and after cardiac transplantation. Acta Neurol Scand 1995; 91(4):260-265.

10. Grimm M, Yeganehfar W, Laufer G, Madl C, Kramer L, Eisenhuber E et al. Cyclosporine may affect improvement of cognitive brain function after successful cardiac transplantation. Circulation 1996; 94(6):1339-1345.

11. Kistorp C, Raymond I, Pedersen F, Gustafsson F, Faber J, Hildebrandt P. N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide, C-reactive protein, and urinary albumin levels as predictors of mortality and cardiovascular events in older adults. JAMA 2005; 293(13):1609-1616.

12. Pedersen F, Raymond I, Kistorp C, Sandgaard N, Jacobsen P, Hildebrandt P. N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide in arterial hypertension: a valuable prognostic marker of cardiovascular events. J Card Fail 2005; 11(5 Suppl):S70-S75.

13. Vaes B, de RW, Degryse J, Westendorp RG, Gussekloo J. Clinical relevance of a raised plasma N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide level in a population-based cohort of nonagenarians. J Am Geriatr Soc 2009; 57(5):823-829.

14. Wang TJ, Larson MG, Levy D, Benjamin EJ, Leip EP, Omland T et al. Plasma natriuretic peptide levels and the risk of cardiovascular events and death. N Engl J Med 2004; 350(7):655-663.

15. Mishra RK, Li Y, Ricardo AC, Yang W, Keane M, Cuevas M et al. Association of N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide with left ventricular structure and function in chronic kidney disease (from the Chronic Renal Insufficiency Cohort [CRIC]). Am J Cardiol 2013; 111(3):432-438.

16. Uraizee I, Cheng S, Hung CL, Verma A, Thomas JD, Zile MR et al. Relation of N-Terminal Pro-B-Type Natriuretic Peptide With Diastolic Function in Hypertensive Heart Disease. Am J Hypertens 2013.

17. Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C et al. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: a statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/american stroke association. Stroke 2011; 42(9):2672-2713.

18. Pantoni L. Cerebral small vessel disease: from pathogenesis and clinical characteristics to therapeutic challenges. Lancet Neurol 2010; 9(7):689-701.

19. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Cobbe SM, Bollen EL, Buckley BM et al. The design of a prospective study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER). PROSPER Study Group. PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk. Am J Cardiol 1999; 84(10):1192-1197.

20. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Bollen EL, Buckley BM, Cobbe SM et al. Pravastatin in elderly individuals at risk of vascular disease (PROSPER): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2002; 360(9346):1623-1630.

21. Houx PJ, Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Ford I, Bollen EL et al. Testing cognitive function in elderly populations: the PROSPER study. PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2002; 73(4):385-389.

22. Trompet S, van VP, de Craen AJ, Jolles J, Buckley BM, Murphy MB et al. Pravastatin and cognitive function in the elderly. Results of the PROSPER study. J Neurol 2010; 257(1):85-90.

23. de Lemos JA, McGuire DK, Drazner MH. B-type natriuretic peptide in cardiovascular disease. Lancet 2003; 362(9380):316-322.

24. Hijazi Z, Oldgren J, Andersson U, Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Hohnloser SH et al. Cardiac biomarkers are associated with an increased risk of stroke and death in patients with atrial fibrillation: a Randomized Evaluation of Long-term Anticoagulation Therapy (RE-LY) substudy. Circulation 2012; 125(13):1605-1616.

25. Hijazi Z, Wallentin L, Siegbahn A, Andersson U, Christersson C, Ezekowitz J et al. N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide for risk assessment in patients with atrial fibrillation: insights from the ARISTOTLE Trial (Apixaban for the Prevention of Stroke in Subjects With Atrial Fibrillation). J Am Coll Cardiol 2013; 61(22):2274-2284.

26. de Lemos JA, Morrow DA, Gibson CM, Murphy SA, Sabatine MS, Rifai N et al. The prognostic value of serum myoglobin in patients with non-ST-segment elevation acute coronary syndromes. Results from the TIMI 11B and TACTICS-TIMI 18 studies. J Am

Coll Cardiol 2002; 40(2):238-244.

27. Unger T. The role of the renin-angiotensin system in the development of cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol 2002; 89(2A):3A-9A.

28. Hajjar I, Sorond F, Hsu YH, Galica A, Cupples LA, Lipsitz LA. Renin angiotensin system gene polymorphisms and cerebral blood flow regulation: the MOBILIZE Boston study. Stroke 2010; 41(4):635-640.

29. Muller M, van der Graaf Y, Visseren FL, Mali WP, Geerlings MI. Hypertension and longitudinal changes in cerebral blood flow: the SMART-MR study. Ann Neurol 2012; 71(6):825-833.

30. Li NC, Lee A, Whitmer RA, Kivipelto M, Lawler E, Kazis LE et al. Use of angiotensin receptor blockers and risk of dementia in a predominantly male population: prospective cohort analysis. BMJ 2010; 340:b5465.

31. Levin ER, Gardner DG, Samson WK. Natriuretic peptides. N Engl J Med 1998; 339(5):321-328.



Cerebrovascular Hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and Vascular Dementia

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, van Vliet P, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: A meta-analysis of Transcranial Doppler studies Ageing Res Rev. 2012;11(2):271-7.

Summary

Alteration in cerebrovascular hemodynamics has been reported in both ageing and dementia. However, it is still unclear whether this alteration follows similar pattern in ageing and in different dementia pathologies. The aim of this meta-analysis was to investigate changes in cerebral blood flow velocity and pulsatility index in two most common forms of dementia; Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia, using transcranial doppler studies. A literature search was conducted in Pubmed, EMBASE and Web of Science. After initial screening of 304 articles and removing duplicates, a total of 53 articles, published between 1980 and 2010, were reviewed. Finally 12 articles were included in the meta-analysis. For each study, effect sizes (ES) indicating the standardized mean differences of the hemodynamic measures between two groups were calculated. Using random effect models, pooled estimates of ES were measured. Patients with Alzheimer's disease (ES=-1.09, 95% CI -1.77 - -0.44, p=0.004) and vascular dementia (ES=-1.62, 95% CI -2.26 - -0.98, p<0.001) had significantly lower cerebral blood flow velocity compared with healthy aged-matched controls. In addition, pulsatility index was significantly higher in both Alzheimer's disease (ES =0.5, 95% CI 0.28 0.72, p<0.001) and vascular dementia patients (ES=2.34, 95% CI 1.39 3.29, p<0.001). Patients with Alzheimer's disease had lower pulsatility index (ES= -1.22, 95% CI -1.98 0.46, P=0.002) compared to subjects with vascular type of dementia. Patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia have a pronounced disturbance in their cerebrovascular hemodynamics. The severity of disturbances in cerebral hemodynamics is significantly lower in Alzheimer's disease compared to vascular dementia.

Introduction

Over the decades, our knowledge regarding the pathogenic pathways behind dementia and its most common forms, Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia, has changed considerably¹. In contrast to previous thoughts about the pure neurodegenerative nature of Alzheimer's disease, it is now well established that vascular dysfunction and hemodynamic disturbances play a role in both Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia^{2, 3}. Several epidemiological studies have reported an association between vascular risk factors, such as hypertension, hyperlipidemia, diabetes mellitus type 2 and metabolic syndrome, and Alzheimer's disease⁴. Furthermore, pathologic investigations have shown that many autopsied brains of patients with Alzheimer's disease contain cerebrovascular pathologies⁵. In this setting, recently this pathologic condition was introduced as a vasocognopathy entity⁶. Although recognition of Alzheimer's disease as a vascular entity can have certain clinical, therapeutic and preventive implications, many issues regarding the mechanisms by which vascular risk factors initiate or promote cognitive impairment are still unknown⁷.

While both ageing and Alzheimer's pathology have been shown to affect neurovascular and metabolic regulation of cerebral blood flow⁸, there are inconsistent findings on differences in cerebrovascular hemodynamics in patients with Alzheimer's disease compared to healthy elderly subjects. Furthermore, it is not clear whether alterations in cerebrovascular hemodynamics follow similar patterns in different types of dementia. Transcranial doppler sonography is a non-invasive imaging technique widely used for the investigation of cerebrovascular hemodynamics in the major cerebral arteries⁹. This technique provides two major hemodynamic measures: mean cerebral blood flow velocity and pulsatility index. While the mean cerebral blood flow velocity shows a relative measure of the integrity in arterial perfusion, the pulsatility index reflects cerebrovascular resistance and intracranial compliance¹⁰.

By the introduction of transcranial doppler sonography, the number of investigations on the changes of cerebral hemodynamic status among demented patients has increased¹¹⁻²⁴. However, this growing body of evidence on the cerebrovascular hemodynamic changes in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia, if not demonstrated in a systematic way, might lead to complexity of interpretations. We conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis to investigate changes in the cerebral hemodynamics in patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia in comparison with healthy aged match subjects. Furthermore, the differences in the cerebral hemodynamic measures were evaluated between Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia. Since the middle cerebral artery is the most commonly investigated vessel by transcranial doppler sonog-

raphy and supplies the main cognitive areas in brain, we focused on changes of cerebral blood flow velocity and pulsatility index in the middle cerebral arteries of the included studies participants.

Methods

Search strategy

Pubmed, EMBASE and Web of Science were searched with the key words representing Alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia, transcranial doppler sonography, healthy ageing and cerebrovascular hemodynamics (see details in the appendix 1). The search was restricted to original articles published up to December of 2010 with English, German, French and Dutch languages (n=304). Two independent reviewers (BS and SJ) examined titles and abstracts to decide whether studies could be included. Then the full articles of included studies were checked for further determination. The reference lists of the key studies were reviewed for potential relevant articles. In order to avoid inclusion of repeated data, the whole final studies were checked for similar authors, patient characteristics and results. At the end, one study was excluded for this reason.

Study selection/Data extraction

Title and abstracts of 53 articles were screened initially and then a total of 23 studies were reviewed in detail. The following criteria were considered for eligibility of articles: (1) participants consisting of Alzheimer's disease patients and/or vascular dementia diagnosed by NINCDS-ADRDA ²⁵, NINCDS-AIREN ²⁶, DSM-III-R ²⁷ or DSM-IV criteria ²⁸ (in those studies that used the term multiinfarct dementia, criteria were assessed to be compatible with the mentioned criteria for vascular dementia); (2) transcranial doppler sonography investigation as the main tool for measurement of cerebral hemodynamics; (3) healthy and age-matched control subjects who had no history of neurological or psychiatric disorders, substance abuse and chronic medical conditions such as anemia; and (4) assessment of cerebrovascular hemodynamics including cerebral blood flow velocity (cm/second) or pulsatility index measured in the middle cerebral artery. In those studies that provided cerebral blood flow velocity and pulsatility index values in both left and right middle cerebral arteries (n=5), left side measures were considered for the final analysis. Key information on demographic and cognitive status of participants, transcranial doppler sonography examination procedure and hemodynamic outcomes of each study were extracted by one reviewer (SJ) and were then checked by another reviewer (BS). When hemodynamic data were not reported in mean and standard deviation but in mean and confidence interval, the standard deviation was calculated. In one study where hemodynamic measures were presented separately in male and female groups, the mean and standard deviation of the hemodynamic parameters in men and women were combined.

Data analysis

For each study effect sizes were calculated by the Hedges method which can be interpreted as standardized mean difference of the hemodynamic measures between two groups²⁹. The larger the effect size, the greater the differences in the hemodynamic measures between the two groups. After calculation of the effect sizes for each study, the meta-analyses were performed by using a random effects model which computes the pooled effect size. The random effects model was applied since it takes into account the variability between studies. Furthermore, sensitivity analysis was performed to ensure that no single study biased the combined results by repeated excluding one study at a time and measuring of the combined effect size in the remaining studies. To assess heterogeneity, i.e., whether the differences between studies were greater than would be expected by chance alone, the Q method was used³⁰. Possible sources of for heterogeneity were explored by evaluating the differences in the characteristics of the included studies. The limited number of studies did not allow us to investigate source of heterogeneity further by meta-regression analysis. Using weighted regression and rank correlation methods, we assessed publication bias i.e., the phenomenon in which small studies with negative results are not published³¹. All the statistical analyses were carried out using STATA version 10.

Results

Study population

Among 23 reviewed full-text articles, a total of 12 studies were included in the meta-analysis ¹⁻¹² (Table 1). The studies included a total of 795 participants: 268 with Alzheimer's disease, 200 with vascular dementia, and 327 controls. Females made 56%, 46% and 53% of the participants in Alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia and control groups respectively. Average MMSE scores ranged from 13

to 25 in Alzheimer's disease and from 12 to 23 in vascular dementia groups.

Hemodynamic measures

Hemodynamic measures from the individual studies are presented in the table 2. After pooling the data, in comparison with healthy aged-matched subjects, significantly lower cerebral blood flow velocity was observed in patients with Alzheimer's disease (effect size=-1.09, p=0.004, figure 1-A) and vascular dementia (effect size=-1.62, p<0.001, figure 1-B). Pulsatility index was significantly higher in both Alzheimer's disease (effect size=0.497, p=0.004, figure 2-A) and vascular dementia patients (effect size=2.34, p<0.001, figure 2-B). When we compared cerebral blood flow velocity between patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia, there was no significant difference (effect size=0.24, p=0.56, figure 3-A). However sensitivity analysis revealed that the outlier study ³ biased the pooled estimate. After excluding the outlier study, patients with Alzheimer's disease showed significant higher cerebral blood flow velocity (effect size=0.56, p=0.003). Compared to vascular dementia patients, patients with Alzheimer's disease had significantly lower pulsatility index (effect size= -1.22, P=0.002, figure 3-B).

Source of heterogeneity

Except for the set of studies on pulsatility index in patients with Alzheimer's disease when compared to control subjects, all the other comparisons showed a significant heterogeneity (all p<0.001). Interstudy differences in gender distribution ², ¹¹ and prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors³, ⁶ in some of the included studies might be responsible for the observed heterogeneity. Furthermore differences in diagnostic criteria and presence of the mix pathologic states as well as differences in the applied methods to measure hemodynamic parameters might be considered as other potential sources for heterogeneity of findings among the studies.

Publication Bias

No indication of publication bias was found for the studies included in this meta-analysis except for the set of studies used for the comparison of cerebral blood flow velocity in Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. In this set of studies the funnel plot was asymmetric and there was borderline evidence of bias using weighted regression method (p value for bias 0.05).

Authors (Year)	Groups	No Participants	Female (%)	Mean age (SD)	Mean MMSE (SD)	Diagnostic criteria	Measured parameters	Blinded TCD examiner	MAP mmHg
Van Beek A. et al (2010)	pr.AD C	21 20	57 25	72.9 (5.7) 74.6 (2.7)	21.3(4.6) 29.2 (1.3)	NINCDS-ADRDA	CBFV	n.s	93.8 86.7
Claasen J. et al	pr.AD	60	66.7 50	67.9 (5.5)	25 (3.2)	NINCDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	96
(2009) Vicenzini E. et al	Dr.AD	° 09	51.7	70.7 (2.4)	(2.0) 22 19.9 (2.6)	NINCDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	+	77 N.S
(2007)	VaD	58	46.6	68.9 (2.9)	20.1 (2.3)	NINDS-AIREN			
	υ	60	46.8	69.0 (3.1)	29.2 (0.8)				
Lee S et al	AD	17	58.8	67.1 (5.9)	22.1 (4.9)	NINDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	94.7
(2007)	υ	17	58.8	67.1 (5.9)	28.7 (0.6)				96.3
Doepp F. et al	pr.AD	20	70	66 (13)	18(17)	NINDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	97.6
(2006)	VaD	; 50	15	(11) 12	20.7	NINDS-AIREN			100
	J	12	90	(8) (9)					102
Marcos A. et al	pr.AD	36	66.7	70.4	,	NINDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	+	n.s
(1997)	VaD	31	25.8	72	,	DSM-IV			
	υ	32	59.4	67.2	·				
Biedert S. et al	pr.AD	23	43.5	69-09	14	NINDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	94.3
(1995)	VaD	19	42.1	69-09	13	DSM-III-R			98.7
	υ	36	52.8	69-09	29.5				97
Ries F. et al	pr.AD	24	58.4	65.8 (9)	18.3	Stroke-ADRDA	CBFV	+	n.s
(1993)		17	58.5	69.1(8.5)	20	DSM-III-R			
	U	64	57.8	61(11.1)					
Caamaño J. et al	pr.AD	12	41.7	63.5(6.6)		NINCDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	89.8
(1993)	VaD	12	75	72.8 (9.0)	,	DSM-III-R			95.9
	U	12	66.7	57.2 (7.5)					99.2
Provinciali L. et al	AD	20		67.8 (4.7)		DSM- III	CBFV, PI	n.s	n.s
(1990)	VaD	20	,	64.7(7.3)		DSM- II			
	U	25		Age-matched					
Foerstl H. et al	pr.AD	6	44.4	<u> </u>	13	NINCDS-ADRDA	CBFV, PI	n.s	94
(1989)	VaD	6	44.4	69-09	12	DSM-III-R			95
	U	14	64.3	69-09	>29				
							1		
Abbreviations: 5	D: stand	ard deviation	դ, TCD: ե	anscranial I	Joppler, MAP	: mean arterial pı	ressure, AD:	: Alzheimer s	disease,
pr.AD: probable .	Alzheime	er's disease, '	VaD: vasc	ular dement	tia, C: controls	, NINCDS-ADRI	DA: The nati	onal Institute	e of Neu-
rologic and Com	municati	ve Disorders	and Stro	oke-Alzheim	er Disease an	d Related Disord	er Associati	on, NINCDS	-AIREN:
The National Ins	titute of	Neurological	Disorde	and Stroke	-Association I	nternational pou	r la Recherc	he et L'Ensei	gnement
en Neurosciences	DSM-II	I-R: Diagnos	tic and st	atistical mai	nual of mental	disorders. CBFV	Cerebral h	lood flow vel	ocity. PI:
D1(1)((οο				amonana) en			in a linear
l'ulsatuity index,	n.s.: not	specifiea							

Table 1. Characteristics of the included studies.

	CBI	FV cm/sec (SI	(0		PI (SD)	
Authors (Years)	Alzheimers	Vascular	Control	Alzheimers	Vascular	Control
	Disease	dementia		Disease	dementia	
Van Beek et al (2010)	34.4 (13)	I	39.5 (10.7)	I	ı	1
Claasen et al (2010)	38 (7.1)	ı	55 (19)	ı	ı	ı
Lee et al (2007)	56.3 (12.2)	ı	57.7 (15.4)	0.92(0.18)	ı	0.88 (0.12)
Vicenzini et al (2007)	38.7 (2.9)	46.3(3.1)	54.9 (3)	1.08(0.05)	1.1(0.5)	0.91(0.5)
Doepp et al (2007)	43 (13)	36 (8)	59 (13)	1 (0.2)	1.1 (0.2)	0.9 (0.2)
Biedert et al (1995)	45.5 (8.8)	38.2 (9.5)	50.4 (1.2)	0.85 (12)	1.27(0.15)	0.82(0.13)
Caamano et al (1990)	42.7 (7.2)	38.6 (13.7)	57.5 (8.47)	0.93 (0.27)	1.5 (0.22)	0.78~(0.15)
Ries et al (1993)	46.7~(10.6)	41.9(8)	53.1 (13.5)	ı	ı	ı
Biedret et al (1990)	47.6 (9.8)	39.1 (10,2)	50.7 (1.3)	ı	ı	ı
Proviciali et al (1990)	56.3 (11.6)	41.8 (13.9)	53.7 (5.8)	0.88(0.14)	1.06 (0.13)	0.73 (0.15)
Marcos et al (1997)	40.7 (7.5)	42.2 (9.7)	45.5 (8.13)	ı	ı	ı
Forestel et al (1989)	47.6 (9.8)	39.1 (10.2)	50.7 (1.3)	0.95(0.13)	1.27 (0.17)	0.86 (0.17)

Abbreviations: CBFV: cerebral blood flow velocity, PI: pulsatility index, SD: standard deviation.

Table 2. Hemodynamic measures in the individual studies included in this meta-analysis.











Discussion

This meta-analysis shows that patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia, in comparison with healthy aged matched subjects, have a pronounced disturbance in their cerebrovascular hemodynamics. The severity of disturbances in cerebral hemodynamics is significantly lower in Alzheimer's disease compared to vascular dementia.

Recently, the cerebrovascular hypothesis of dementia has received considerable attention¹³. This hypothesis implies that chronic cerebral hypoperfusion, in the presence of vascular risk factors leading to vascular and metabolic damages of the brain, is the main drive of neuronal dysfunction and cell death with consequent cognitive disability¹⁴. While the most common form of dementia, Alzheimer's disease, was first introduced as a primary neurodegenerative disorder, there is ongoing debate whether this entity should be recognized as a primary vascular disorder¹⁵. By the introduction of various neuroimaging techniques, a large number of studies have assessed whether Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia have different patterns of vascular and hemodynamic characteristics¹⁶.

Cerebral blood flow velocity, detected by ultrasound, has been used extensively as a proxy for cerebral blood flow¹⁷. Our results are in line with previous findings showing a state of cerebral hypoperfusion in dementia¹⁸. However, comparison of patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia revealed that Alzheimer's disease patients have significantly less impairment in their cerebral perfusion than vascular dementia patients, suggesting a potential spectrum of hemodynamic disturbances in different types of dementia. This difference between Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia may be a reflection of differences in type, load or even location of vascular pathology. For instance, histological investigations have shown that amyloid angiopathy is the main vascular pathology in Alzheimer's disease, whereas atherosclerosis with consequent micro and macro vascular infarcts are the major pathologic features of vascular damage in vascular dementia¹⁹. In addition to the type of vascular damage, the severity of vascular changes might underlie this difference. For instance, although it was shown that patients with Alzheimer's disease have cerebral white matter lesions and microbleeds, as signs of small vessel disease, the severity of these pathologies are reported to be significantly higher in vascular dementia^{20, 21}. Finally, different locations of vascular changes in the brains of patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia ²² might contribute to variation of cerebrovascular hemodynamics in these two types of dementia. In a large autopsy series of demented patients, evaluation of topographic patterns of brain vascular lesions showed that subjects with pure vascular dementia had

higher frequency of small subcortical lesions while cases with a definite diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease with vascular encephalopathy showed more lobar and cortical infarcts²³.

Significant increase in pulsatility index in both Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia patients indicate a remarkable increase in cerebrovascular stiffness associated with decline in intracranial vascular compliance. A diffuse injury to micro-vascular structure imposed by atherosclerosis and amyloid angiopathy can be a potential explanation for this phenomenon²⁴. However, most of the included studies in this meta-analysis have not provided detailed information on vascular pathologies proximal or distal to the middle cerebral artery. Furthermore, increased cerebrovascular resistance might highlight the role of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion not only as a consequence of neuronal loss and lower metabolic demand but also as the primary factor in development and promotion of dementia. The combination of high level of vascular resistance and low perfusion state suggests a global vascular pathology which could start from small vessel disease in both types of dementia and extend to larger vessels in the vascular type of dementia²³. Collectively, it seems that hemodynamic disturbances and neurodegeneration act in concert in development and progression of dementia and no single mechanism can fully explain common mixed pathologic findings in the brains of patients with dementia.

Although dementia is a slowly progressing medical condition and pathogenic mechanisms may start working decades before apparent clinical symptoms²⁵, there is a limited data on hemodynamic changes in pre-clinical stages of dementia and mild cognitive impairment. Sun et al investigated the mean cerebral blood flow velocity in mild cognitive impairment patients and demonstrated that those patients had significantly lower cerebral blood flow velocity compared to age-matched controls²⁶. While decrease in cerebral blood flow velocity and increase in pulsatility index are well-described phenomenon in ageing²⁷, the findings of our review highlight the intensified disturbances of cerebrovascular hemodynamics in aged people with dementia.

This meta-analysis has certain limitations. First, we could only include outcomes measured in the middle cerebral artery. Even though middle cerebral artery is the main vessel responsible for perfusion of parietotemporal areas in brain, there might be regional variations in hemodynamic disturbances through development and progression of dementia which we could not address. Nevertheless, recent studies among demented patients confirm that most of intracranial arteries follow similar hemodynamic pattern we presented for the middle cerebral artery²⁸. Second, the studies were small and despite statistical analysis, there is concern of publication bias as small negative studies were unlikely to be published because of a lack of power compared to small positive studies. Finally, transcranial doppler sonography cannot provide any estimation on the extent of brain atrophy. Therefore, neuronal loss and decrease in metabolic demand can be considered as an alternative explanation for reduction of cerebral blood flow in patients with dementia in comparison with healthy elderly. In this setting, interpretation of cerebral hemodynamic parameters before correction for the level of brain atrophy needs caution.

Regulations of cerebral blood flow and other hemodynamic measure follows complex mechanisms²⁹. Though great achievement has been made in recognition of these mechanisms in physiologic states, our knowledge concerning the impairment of regulatory pathways in dementia is limited and needs further investigation. In future work, using pooled data of other hemodynamic indexes such as cerebral autoregulation and vasomotor reactivity measured at a regional level, more details on hemodynamic disturbances in different types of dementia might be revealed.

References

1. Zlokovic BV, Deane R, Sallstrom J, Chow N, Miano JM. Neurovascular pathways and alzheimer amyloid beta-peptide. Brain Pathol. 2005;15:78-83

2. Cacabelos R, Fernandez-Novoa L, Lombardi V, Corzo L, Pichel V, Kubota Y. Cerebrovascular risk factors in alzheimer's disease: Brain hemodynamics and pharmacogenomic implications. Neurol Res. 2003; 25:567-580

3. Gorelick PB. Risk factors for vascular dementia and alzheimer disease. Stroke. 2004;35:2620-2622

4. Viswanathan A, Rocca WA, Tzourio C. Vascular risk factors and dementia: How to move forward? Neurology. 2009;72:368-374

5. Reed BR, Mungas DM, Kramer JH, Ellis W, Vinters HV, Zarow C, Jagust WJ, Chui HC. Profiles of neuropsychological impairment in autopsy-defined alzheimer's disease and cerebrovascular disease. Brain. 2007;130:731-739

6. de la Torre JC. Alzheimer's disease is a vasocognopathy: A new term to describe its nature. Neurol Res. 2004;26:517-524

7. Altman R, Rutledge JC. The vascular contribution to alzheimer's disease. Clin Sci (Lond). 2010;119:407-421

8. Panerai RB. Cerebral autoregulation: From models to clinical applications. Cardiovasc Eng. 2008;8:42-59

9. Wagshul ME, Eide PK, Madsen JR. The pulsating brain: A review of experimental and clinical studies of intracranial pulsatility. Fluids Barriers CNS. 2011;8:5

10. Baumgartner RW. Transcranial insonation. Front Neurol Neurosci. 2006;21:105-116

11. van Beek AH, Sijbesma JC, Jansen RW, Rikkert MG, Claassen JA. Cortical oxygen supply during postural hypotension is further decreased in alzheimer's disease, but unrelated to cholinesterase-inhibitor use. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;21:519-526

12. Claassen JA, Diaz-Arrastia R, Martin-Cook K, Levine BD, Zhang R. Altered cerebral hemodynamics in early alzheimer disease: A pilot study using transcranial doppler. J Alzheimers Dis. 2009;17:621-629

13. Doepp F, Valdueza JM, Schreiber SJ. Transcranial and extracranial ultrasound assessment of cerebral hemodynamics in vascular and alzheimer's dementia. Neurol Res. 2006;28:645-649

14. Marcos A EJ, Barquero M, Fernandez C, De Seijas EV. Full range of vasodilation tested by transcranial doppler in the differential diagnosis of vascular and alzheimer types of dementia. Cerebrovascular Diseases. 1997;7:14-18

15. Biedert S, Forstl H, Hewer W. Multiinfarct dementia vs alzheimer's disease: Sonographic criteria. Angiology. 1995;46:129-135

16. Ries F, Horn R, Hillekamp J, Honisch C, Konig M, Solymosi L. Differentiation of multi-infarct and alzheimer dementia by intracranial hemodynamic parameters. Stroke. 1993;24:228-235

17. Biedert S, Forstl H, Hewer W. The value of transcranial doppler sonography in the

differential diagnosis of alzheimer disease vs multi-infarct dementia. Mol Chem Neuropathol. 1993;19:15-23

18. Provinciali L, Minciotti P, Ceravolo G, Angeleri F, Sanguinetti CM. Transcranial doppler sonography as a diagnostic tool in vascular dementia. Eur Neurol. 1990;30:98-103

19. Biedert S FH, Hewer W. Transcranial doppler sonography in the differential diagnosis of alzheimer's disease and multi-infarct dementia. Journal of Cardiovascular Technology. 1990;9:153-155

20. Foerstl H, Biedert S, Hewer W. Multiinfarct and alzheimer-type dementia investigated by transcranial doppler sonography. Biol Psychiatry. 1989;26:590-594

21. van Beek AH, Lagro J, Olde-Rikkert MG, Zhang R, Claassen JA. Oscillations in cerebral blood flow and cortical oxygenation in alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2012;33(2):428.e21-31.

22. Vicenzini E, Ricciardi MC, Altieri M, Puccinelli F, Bonaffini N, Di Piero V, Lenzi GL. Cerebrovascular reactivity in degenerative and vascular dementia: A transcranial doppler study. Eur Neurol. 2007;58:84-89

23. Lee ST, Jung KH, Lee YS. Decreased vasomotor reactivity in alzheimer's disease. J Clin Neurol. 2007;3:18-23

24. Caamano J, Gomez MJ, Cacabelos R. Transcranial doppler ultrasonography in senile dementia: Neuropsychological correlations. Methods Find Exp Clin Pharmacol. 1993;15:193-199

25. Tierney MC, Fisher RH, Lewis AJ, Zorzitto ML, Snow WG, Reid DW, Nieuwstraten P. The nincds-adrda work group criteria for the clinical diagnosis of probable alzheimer's disease: A clinicopathologic study of 57 cases. Neurology. 1988;38:359-364

26. Roman GC, Tatemichi TK, Erkinjuntti T, Cummings JL, Masdeu JC, Garcia JH, Amaducci L, Orgogozo JM, Brun A, Hofman A, et al. Vascular dementia: Diagnostic criteria for research studies. Report of the ninds-airen international workshop. Neurology. 1993;43:250-260

27. Zaudig M. A new systematic method of measurement and diagnosis of "mild cognitive impairment" and dementia according to icd-10 and dsm-iii-r criteria. Int Psychogeriatr. 1992;4 Suppl 2:203-219

28. AP A. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, 4th ed.: Dsm-iv. Washington, d.C. 1994.

29. Nakagawa S, Cuthill IC. Effect size, confidence interval and statistical significance: A practical guide for biologists. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc. 2007;82:591-605

30. Khoshdel A, Attia J, Carney SL. Basic concepts in meta-analysis: A primer for clinicians. Int J Clin Pract. 2006;60:1287-1294

31. Peters JL, Sutton AJ, Jones DR, Abrams KR, Rushton L. Comparison of two methods to detect publication bias in meta-analysis. JAMA. 2006;295:676-680

32. de la Torre JC. Is alzheimer's disease a neurodegenerative or a vascular disorder? Data, dogma, and dialectics. Lancet Neurol. 2004;3:184-190

33. de la Torre JC. Critically attained threshold of cerebral hypoperfusion: The catch hypothesis of alzheimer's pathogenesis. Neurobiol Aging. 2000;21:331-342

34. de la Torre JC. Alzheimer disease as a vascular disorder: Nosological evidence. Stroke. 2002;33:1152-1162

35. Tartaglia MC, Rosen HJ, Miller BL. Neuroimaging in dementia. Neurotherapeutics. 2011;8:82-92

36. Sorond FA, Hollenberg NK, Panych LP, Fisher ND. Brain blood flow and velocity: Correlations between magnetic resonance imaging and transcranial doppler sonography. J Ultrasound Med. 2010;29:1017-1022

37. Ruitenberg A, den Heijer T, Bakker SL, van Swieten JC, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Cerebral hypoperfusion and clinical onset of dementia: The rotterdam study. Ann Neurol. 2005;57:789-794

38. Kalaria R. Similarities between alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia. J Neurol Sci. 2002;203-204:29-34

39. Cordonnier C, van der Flier WM, Sluimer JD, Leys D, Barkhof F, Scheltens P. Prevalence and severity of microbleeds in a memory clinic setting. Neurology. 2006;66:1356-1360

40. Barber R, Scheltens P, Gholkar A, Ballard C, McKeith I, Ince P, Perry R, O'Brien J. White matter lesions on magnetic resonance imaging in dementia with lewy bodies, alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia, and normal aging. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999;67:66-72

41. Zarei M, Damoiseaux JS, Morgese C, Beckmann CF, Smith SM, Matthews PM, Scheltens P, Rombouts SA, Barkhof F. Regional white matter integrity differentiates between vascular dementia and alzheimer disease. Stroke. 2009;40:773-779

42. Jellinger KA. The pathology of "vascular dementia": A critical update. J Alzheimers Dis. 2008;14:107-123

43. Kalback W, Esh C, Castano EM, Rahman A, Kokjohn T, Luehrs DC, Sue L, Cisneros R, Gerber F, Richardson C, Bohrmann B, Walker DG, Beach TG, Roher AE. Atherosclerosis, vascular amyloidosis and brain hypoperfusion in the pathogenesis of sporadic alzheimer's disease. Neurol Res. 2004;26:525-539

44. Stern Y. What is cognitive reserve? Theory and research application of the reserve concept. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2002;8:448-460

45. Sun ZW, Zhu YX, Liu HY, Liu J, Zhu XQ, Zhou JN, Liu RY. Decreased cerebral blood flow velocity in apolipoprotein e epsilon4 allele carriers with mild cognitive impairment. Eur J Neurol. 2007;14:150-155

46. Bakker SL, de Leeuw FE, den Heijer T, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Cerebral haemodynamics in the elderly: The rotterdam study. Neuroepidemiology. 2004;23:178-184

47. Roher AE, Garami Z, Tyas SL, Maarouf CL, Kokjohn TA, Belohlavek M, Vedders LJ, Connor D, Sabbagh MN, Beach TG, Emmerling MR. Transcranial doppler ultrasound blood flow velocity and pulsatility index as systemic indicators for alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement. 2011;7:445-455

48. van Beek AH, Claassen JA, Rikkert MG, Jansen RW. Cerebral autoregulation: An overview of current concepts and methodology with special focus on the elderly. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28:1071-1085



Cognitive Impairment and Risk of Stroke

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, Gussekloo J, de Ruijter W, Westendorp RG, de Craen AJ. Framingham stroke risk score and cognitive impairment for predicting first-time stroke in the oldest old. Stroke. 2013 ;44(7):1866-71.

Summary

Predictive value of the conventional risk factors for stroke attenuates with age. Cognitive impairment has been implicated as a potential predictor for stroke in older subjects. Our aim was to compare the Framingham stroke risk score with cognitive functioning for predicting first-time stroke in a cohort of the oldestold individuals. We included 480 subjects aged 85 years old from the Leiden 85-plus Study. At baseline, data on the Framingham stroke risk score and the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) score were obtained. Risk of first-time stroke was estimated in tertiles of Framingham and MMSE scores. Receiver operating characteristic curves with corresponding areas under the curves (AUC) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were constructed for both Framingham and MMSE scores. Subjects with high Framingham risk score compared to those with low Framingham risk score did not have a higher risk of stroke (Hazard Ratio (HR): 0.77, 95% CI: 0.39-1.54). Conversely, subjects with high level of cognitive impairment compared to those with low level of cognitive impairment had a higher risk of stroke (HR: 2.85, 95% CI: 1.48-5.51). In contrast to the Framingham risk score (AUC: 0.48, 95% CI: 0.40-0.56), MMSE score had discriminative power to predict stroke (AUC: 0.65, 95% CI: 0.57-0.72). There was a significant difference between AUC for Framingham risk score and MMSE score (p=0.006). In the oldest-old, the Framingham stroke risk score is not predictive for first-time stroke. In contrast, cognitive impairment, as assessed by MMSE score, identifies subjects at a higher risk of stroke.

Introduction

Oldest old subjects form a growing part of the stroke population in developed countries¹. Since stroke in very old age puts a great burden on patients and health care systems, novel strategies for early identification of very old subjects at high risk of stroke is crucial².

With advancing age, conventional vascular risk factors such as hypertension and hypercholesterolemia lose their predictive value for stroke^{3, 4}. This phenomenon has raised doubt whether well-established predictive models such as Framingham stroke risk score, which were constructed based on such factors in middle age and younger elderly, can accurately identify very old subjects at high risk of stroke⁵. Cognitive impairment is common in old age and is strongly associated with brain vascular pathologies and disturbances in cerebrovascular hemodynamics⁶. Some studies have shown that impaired cognitive function is a potential predictor for first-time stroke in middle aged and younger elderly people^{7, 8}. Whether these findings can be extrapolated to very old subjects is unclear.

The Framingham stroke risk score has been validated in subjects younger than 85 years old⁹ and there is a lack of evidence on the predictive value of cognitive impairment for first-time stroke in the oldest old. The aim of our study was to investigate the performance of Framingham stroke risk score and cognitive impairment in predicting five-year risk of first-time stroke in a population-based sample of very old subjects. We hypothesized that level of cognitive impairment better predicts risk of stroke in the oldest old.

Material and methods

Study design and participants

The Leiden 85-plus Study is an observational, prospective population-based cohort study of inhabitants of Leiden, the Netherlands. Between September 1997 and September 1999, all inhabitants of 1912-1914 birth cohort (n = 705) were contacted in the month of their 85th birthday. There were no selection criteria on demographic features or health status. Fourteen people died before enrollment; a total of 599 (397 women and 202 men) subjects agreed to participate (85%). As described previously, there was no significant difference between the demographic features and health status of those who participated and those who did not¹⁰. In this analysis we excluded 61 subjects who had a previous stroke. In addition, 58 subjects were excluded because of missing data for the components of Framingham risk score or cognitive function, leading to a final sample size of 480 subjects. All participants were visited at their homes, where they underwent face to face interview, physical examination, blood sampling, electrocardiography and cognitive assessment. The Medical Ethical Committee of the Leiden University Medical Centre approved the study, and informed consent was obtained from all subjects.

Vascular risk factors included in the Framingham stroke risk score

Blood Pressure

Blood pressure was measured at baseline in the seating position, using a mercury sphygmomanometer. During the home visits, two blood pressure measurements were done two weeks apart and average of these two measurements were used in the analyses. Blood pressure measurements were recorded after at least 5 min of rest and no vigorous exercise in the preceding 30 min. The systolic blood pressure (SBP) was measured at Korotkoff sound 1, and the diastolic blood pressure (DBP) was measured at Korotkoff sound 5. Use of antihypertensive medication was extracted from pharmacy records.

Diabetes mellitus

Diabetes mellitus was considered present when present in the records of the primary care physician, when non-fasting glucose concentrations were greater than 11.0 mmol/l, or when a participant was taking antidiabetic medication according to their pharmacy records.

Smoking

All participants were interviewed about present and past smoking habits. Current and past smokers of cigarettes, cigars, and pipes were judged to have a history of smoking.

Cardiovascular diseases

Data on history of cardiovascular diseases including coronary artery disease,

heart failure, or peripheral vascular disease were obtained through interviewing individual's general practitioners or nursing home physicians.

Electrocardiogram based left ventricular hypertrophy and atrial fibrillation

Electrocardiograms were recorded on a Siemens Sicard 440 (Erlangen, Germany) and transmitted to the electrocardiograms core laboratory in the Glasgow Royal Infirmary for automated Minnesota coding ¹¹. All electrocardiograms were reviewed to exclude coding errors due to technical causes. Left ventricular hypertrophy was defined by Minnesota codes 3-1-0, 3-3-0, or 3-4-0. Atrial fibrillation was defined as the presence of Minnesota Code 8-3-1.

Cognitive assessment

At baseline, global cognitive function was assessed in all participants using the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE). The MMSE assesses five areas of cognitive function: orientation, registration, attention and calculation, recall and language. The MMSE has a maximum score of 30 in which higher scores indicate better cognitive function. We categorized participants based on the tertiles of MMSE score to low (MMSE >27), intermediate (MMSE =25-27) and high (MMSE <25) levels of cognitive impairment.

Stroke

In the Netherlands detailed information on health status, emergency events and patients' hospitalizations are all recorded with general practitioners. Occurrence of clinically recognized stroke during five years of follow up was assessed by annually interviewing general practitioners (for subjects living independently) or nursing home physicians (for subjects living in a nursing home). We used the World Health Organization definition of stroke of "rapidly developing clinical signs of focal (at times global) disturbance of cerebral functioning lasting > 24 hours" to identify subjects with stroke events.¹² To obtain exact date of fatal stroke events, we retrieved specific data on causes of death from Statistics Netherlands, which assigns codes for all national death certificates according to the International Classification of Diseases and Related Disorders, 10th revision (ICD-10). Death due to stroke was classified as ICD-10 codes I60-I69.13

Statistical analysis

Characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and number (percentage) for categorical variables. Differences in values of continue parameters between participants who developed stroke and participants who did not were tested by independent samples t tests. Differences in frequency of categorical parameters between the two groups were evaluated using Chi-Square tests. To assess the performance of Framingham risk score and MMSE score in prediction of stroke we used following analyses. First, incidence rate of stroke with corresponding 95% confidence intervals, in each tertile of Framingham and MMSE score was estimated by dividing the number of events by the person-year at risk. In addition, we compared cumulative incidence of stroke in tertiles of both Framingham and MMSE scores. Kaplan-Meier method was used and strata were compared with log-rank test. In the next step, hazard ratios with corresponding 95% confidence intervals for stroke outcomes (second and third tertile of Framingham and MMSE score versus first tertile as reference) were calculated using Cox regression models. Finally, receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves with corresponding areas under the curves (AUC, neutral value 0.50= risk prediction by pure chance) and 95% confidence intervals were constructed for the Framingham risk score and MMSE score. Significant difference between area under the curve for the Framingham and MMSE scores was tested using Chi-Square test. All analyses were carried out using SPSS software (version 20.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL) except for the comparing of the AUC of ROC curves which was performed by STATA version 10.0 (Stata Corp., College Station, TX).

Results

Table 1 summarizes baseline characteristics of the participants. During five years of follow up 56 subjects developed a stroke (incidence rate: 30.3 per 1000 personyear). At age 85 years, prevalence of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes mellitus, smoking, atrial fibrillation, left ventricular hypertrophy and use of antihypertensive medication was not statistically different in participants with and without stroke events in subsequent years (all P>0.05). Moreover, systolic and diastolic blood pressure at age 85 years was also similar in participants with and without stroke events in subsequent years (both P>0.05). In contrast, subjects who developed stroke had significantly lower MMSE score at age 85 years (P<0.001).

Figure 1 shows cumulative incidence of stroke by tertiles of Framingham and

		Occurrence o	f stroke during	
Characteristics	All	foll	dn mo	P-value*
	(n=480)	Yes (n=56)	No (n=424)	
Men, n (%)	163 (33.8)	16 (27.6)	147 (34.7)	0.28
History of CVD, n (%)	283 (58.7)	37 (66.1)	246 (58.0)	0.25
History of DM, n (%)	75 (15.6)	8 (14.3)	67 (15.8)	0.77
Ever smoking, n (%)	233 (48.3)	24 (42.1)	209(49.3)	0.31
Atrial fibrilation, n (%) 42 (8.7)	6 (10.3)	36 (8.5)	0.64	
Left ventricular hypertrophy, n (%)	48 (10.0)	8 (13.8)	40 (9.4)	0.30
Use of antihypertensive medication, n (%)	213 (44.3)	22 (38.6)	191(45)	0.36
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	155 (18.3)	153.4 (20.1)	156(18.0)	0.32
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg mean (SD)	77 (9.3)	77.8 (9.8)	76.9 (9.3)	0.51
MMSE score, point, median [IQR]	26 [23-28]	24 [18-27]	27 [24-28]	< 0.001
* P-value indicates significant difference between s Abbreviations: CVD: cardiovascular diseases, DM:	ubjects with ar diabetes mell	nd without strok tus, BMI: body	e occurrence mass index, HDL:	high density

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of study participants

lipoprotein, LDL: Low density lipoprotein, SD: standard deviation, MMSE: mini mental state examination, IQR: inter quartile range


Figure 1. Cumulative incidence of fatal and nonfatal stroke during five years of follow-up according to level the Framingham risk score (1-A) and cognitive impairment (1-B)

MMSE scores. There was no significant difference in cumulative incidence of stroke among subjects with low, intermediate and high Framingham risk scores (log-rank p=0.39). In contrast, there was a significant difference in cumulative incidence of stroke among subjects with low, intermediate and high levels of cognitive impairment (log-rank p=0.004).

Number of stroke events and risk of stroke in tertiles of Framingham and MMSE scores are presented in table 2. Incidence rate of stroke was 23.3 (95% CI: 11.1-35.5) per 1000 person-year in subjects with high Framingham risk score, 37.1 (95% CI: 21.9-52.3) per 1000 person-year in subjects with intermediate Framingham risk score and 30.2 (95% CI: 16.6-43.8) per 1000 person-year in subjects with low Framingham risk score. Incidence rate of stroke was 49.5 (95% CI: 31.2-67.8) per 1000 person-year in subjects with high level of cognitive impairment, 27.8 (95% CI: 13.7-41.9) per 1000 person-year in subjects with intermediate level of cognitive impairment and 17.4 (95% CI: 8.1-26.8) per 1000 person-year in subjects with low level of cognitive impairment. Furthermore, subjects with high Framingham risk score did not have a higher risk of stroke compared to those with low Framingham risk score (HR: 0.77, 95 % CI: 0.39-1.54) whereas subjects with high level of cognitive impairment had a higher risk of stroke compared to those with low level of cognitive impairment (HR: 2.85, 95 % CI: 1.48-5.51). We further explored whether cognitive performance predicts risk of first-time



MMSE score, AUC: 0.65 (95%CI, 0.57-0.72)

Figure 2. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves showing area under the curve (AUC) of Framingham risk score and Mini Mental Status Examination (MMSE) for predicting five years risk of first-time stroke.

stroke independent of socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors and found similar associations between cognitive impairment and risk of stroke (table S-1 http://stroke.ahajournals.org/content/44/7/1866/suppl/DC1).

Figure 2 shows the ROC curve for Framingham risk score as well as MMSE score in prediction of stroke events. Framingham risk score did not predict stroke (AUC 0.48, 95%CI: 0.40-0.56). Conversely, MMSE score had discriminative power to predict stroke (AUC 0.65, 95%CI: 0.57-0.72). The AUC for MMSE score was significantly higher than the AUC for Framingham stroke risk score (p=0.006). In addition, to explore whether the association between cognitive impairment and risk of stroke was not only dependent on subjects with very low cognitive function, in a sensitivity analysis, we excluded subjects with MMSE score 16 or less (n= 42) and found similar outcomes (data not shown). In another sensitivity analysis, to test whether our findings are not due to short term stroke events, we excluded subjects who developed stroke in the first year of follow-up (n=14). This sensitivity analysis showed that the predictive value of MMSE score for stroke is not dependent on short term stroke events (table S-2 http://stroke.ahajournals.org/content/44/7/1866/suppl/DC1).

Discussion

In a cohort of very old individuals without a previous history of stroke, we observed that Framingham stroke risk score, composed of conventional vascular

Table 2. Risk of stroke in relation to Frar	mingham risk sco	ore and level of co	gnitive impairment	
	Number of	Number of	Incidence Rate*	Hazard ratio
	participants	stroke events	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
Framingham five-year stroke risk				
Low $(\bar{3}.7\%-13.2\%)$	160	19	30.2 (16.6-37.2)	1 (ref)
Intermediate (13.3% -22.2%)	161	23	37.1 (21.9-52.3)	1.22 (0.66-2.42)
High (22.3%-97.4%)	159	14	23.3 (11.1-35.4)	0.77 (0.39-1.54)
1				P for trend: 0.501
Cognitive impairment				
Low (MMSE>27)	180	13	17.4(8.0-26.9)	1 (ref)
Intermediate (MMSE 25-27)	136	15	27.8 (13.7-41.9)	1.59(0.76 - 3.35)
High (MMSE<25)	164	28	49.5 (31.1-67.8)	2.85 (1.48-5.51)
1				P for trend: 0.001
Incidence rates were estimated per 1000	person-year	-		
Abbreviation: MMSE: mini mental state	examination; Hi	k: hazard ratio.		

1 . . 1 1 F £

risk factors, did not predict risk of stroke. In contrast, impaired cognitive function assessed by low scores on the MMSE, identified subjects at higher risk of stroke.

A growing body of evidence indicates that the predictive value of conventional vascular risk factors for mortality and cardiovascular events attenuates with age.^{3, 14-16} Previously, we reported that in very old people from the general population with no history of cardiovascular disease, risk factors such as hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, diabetes mellitus and left ventricular hypertrophy did not predict cardiovascular mortality.⁵ Consistently, results from the current study suggest that conventional vascular risk factors included in the Framingham stroke risk score may not predict higher risk of stroke in the oldest old. Well-established prediction models for stroke are basically designed for middle aged or younger elderly people.¹⁷ The Framingham stroke risk score is not an exception as it was constructed in a study population with an average age of 65 years and is validated for subjects younger than 85 years old.⁹ This might explain why the Framingham risk score in our study population consisting of very old age subjects did not predict risk of stroke.

Cognitive impairment is common in old age and has a clear association with brain vascular pathologies and disturbances in cerebrovascular hemodynamics.¹⁸⁻²⁰ Thus, cognitive assessment has been proposed as a tool to identify younger elderly subjects at risk of stroke.^{8, 21} In a population-based study including 9451 subjects aged 65 year and older, cognitive impairment was associated with a twofold increased risk for fatal incident stroke.²² Similarly, a recent large study on 30959 individuals older than 55 years at increased cardiovascular risk showed that impaired cognitive function is associated with a graded increase in risk of stroke.²³ Findings of our study extend this evidence to the oldest old population and show that in very old age when the association between conventional vascular risk factors and cerebrovascular events is weak, cognitive assessment might be considered as a tool for identifying subjects at high risk of stroke. Given that the population of very old subjects is rapidly increasing worldwide and particularly in developed countries²⁴, our findings highlight a need for development of new prediction models for stroke in this age group and suggest that cognitive performance can be considered as a potential component in future prediction models.

We performed our analysis in the Leiden 85-plus study which is a populationbased cohort with a relatively large number of participants, low attrition rate and a long follow up period. However, limitations of this study should be kept in mind when evaluating the results. Lack of neuro-imaging data to determine type of stroke can be marked as a limitation of this study although it is previously reported that the majority of strokes in very old age are of the ischemic type²⁵. Moreover, silent strokes are frequently observed in older subjects²⁶. Therefore, there is a possibility that subjects in the group with high cognitive impairment had more clinically unrecognized strokes which predisposed them to the subsequent stroke events. In addition, we assessed level of cognitive impairment only based on MMSE scores. Since there is no single criterion or definition for cognitive impairment, MMSE may not be the optimum tool to evaluate level of cognitive impairment. Despite this limitation, MMSE is commonly used in clinical settings and no expertise is involved in its application which makes it an appropriate candidate for identification of the oldest old subjects at high risk of stroke²⁷. It is possible that cognitive tests such as Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) which are more sensitive to vascular cognitive impairment might better predict stroke events in old age²⁸.

In conclusion, we showed that the Framingham stroke risk score is not predictive for first-time stroke in a general population of the oldest-old individuals. In contrast, low cognitive function predicts higher risk of stroke in the oldest old. Assessment of cognitive function can be considered as an easily accessible tool to identify very old subjects at risk of stroke. Findings of this study need to be validated in the other cohorts of the oldest old people.

References

1. Kammersgaard LP, Jorgensen HS, Reith J, Nakayama H, Pedersen PM, Olsen TS. Shortand long-term prognosis for very old stroke patients. The copenhagen stroke study. Age Ageing. 2004;33:149-154

2. Marini C, Baldassarre M, Russo T, De Santis F, Sacco S, Ciancarelli I, et al. Burden of first-ever ischemic stroke in the oldest old: Evidence from a population-based study. Neurology. 2004;62:77-81

3. Weverling-Rijnsburger AW, Jonkers IJ, van Exel E, Gussekloo J, Westendorp RG. Highdensity vs low-density lipoprotein cholesterol as the risk factor for coronary artery disease and stroke in old age. Arch Intern Med. 2003;163:1549-1554

4. Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: A meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet. 2002;360:1903-1913

5. de Ruijter W, Westendorp RG, Assendelft WJ, den Elzen WP, de Craen AJ, le Cessie S, et al. Use of framingham risk score and new biomarkers to predict cardiovascular mortality in older people: Population based observational cohort study. BMJ. 2009;338:a3083

6. Sabayan B, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, van Vliet P,et al. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: A metaanalysis of transcranial doppler studies. Ageing Res Rev. 2011;11:271-277

7. Wiberg B, Lind L, Kilander L, Zethelius B, Sundelof JE, Sundstrom J. Cognitive function and risk of stroke in elderly men. Neurology. 2010;74:379-385

8. Elkins JS, Knopman DS, Yaffe K, Johnston SC. Cognitive function predicts first-time stroke and heart disease. Neurology. 2005;64:1750-1755

9. Wolf PA, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Kannel WB. Probability of stroke: A risk profile from the framingham study. Stroke. 1991;22:312-318

10. der Wiel AB, van Exel E, de Craen AJ, Gussekloo J, Lagaay AM, Knook DL, et al. A high response is not essential to prevent selection bias: Results from the leiden 85-plus study. J Clin Epidemiol. 2002;55:1119-1125

11. Prineas RJ CR, Blackburn H. The minnesota code manual of electrocardiographic findings: Standards and procedures for measurement and classification. Boston: Wright. 1982

12. Truelsen T, Mahonen M, Tolonen H, Asplund K, Bonita R, Vanuzzo D. Trends in stroke and coronary heart disease in the who monica project. Stroke. 2003;34:1346-1352

13. Kokotailo RA, Hill MD. Coding of stroke and stroke risk factors using international classification of diseases, revisions 9 and 10. Stroke. 2005;36:1776-1781

14. Satish S, Freeman DH, Jr., Ray L, Goodwin JS. The relationship between blood pressure and mortality in the oldest old. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2001;49:367-374

15. Newson RS, Felix JF, Heeringa J, Hofman A, Witteman JC, Tiemeier H. Association between serum cholesterol and noncardiovascular mortality in older age. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2011;59:1779-1785

16. Lewington S, Whitlock G, Clarke R, Sherliker P, Emberson J, Halsey J, et al. Blood

cholesterol and vascular mortality by age, sex, and blood pressure: A meta-analysis of individual data from 61 prospective studies with 55,000 vascular deaths. Lancet. 2007;370:1829-1839

17. Chien KL, Su TC, Hsu HC, Chang WT, Chen PC, Sung FC, et al. Constructing the prediction model for the risk of stroke in a chinese population: Report from a cohort study in taiwan. Stroke. 2010;41:1858-1864

18. Vermeer SE, Prins ND, den Heijer T, Hofman A, Koudstaal PJ, Breteler MM. Silent brain infarcts and the risk of dementia and cognitive decline. N Engl J Med. 2003;348:1215-1222

19. Iadecola C. The overlap between neurodegenerative and vascular factors in the pathogenesis of dementia. Acta Neuropathol. 2010;120:287-296

20. Marshall RS. Effects of altered cerebral hemodynamics on cognitive function. J Alzheimers Dis. 2012;32:633-42

21. DeFries T, Avendano M, Glymour MM. Level and change in cognitive test scores predict risk of first stroke. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2009;57:499-505

22. Clarke PJ, Blount V, Colantonio A. Cognitive impairment predicts fatal incident stroke: Findings from a national sample of older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2011;59:1490-1496

23. O'Donnell M, Teo K, Gao P, Anderson C, Sleight P, Dans A, et al. Cognitive impairment and risk of cardiovascular events and mortality. Eur Heart J. 2012;33:1777-1786

24. Christensen K, Doblhammer G, Rau R, Vaupel JW. Ageing populations: The challenges ahead. Lancet. 2009;374:1196-1208

25. Hollander M, Koudstaal PJ, Bots ML, Grobbee DE, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Incidence, risk, and case fatality of first ever stroke in the elderly population. The rotterdam study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2003;74:317-321

26. Vermeer SE, Koudstaal PJ, Oudkerk M, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Prevalence and risk factors of silent brain infarcts in the population-based rotterdam scan study. Stroke. 2002;33:21-25

27. Dellasega C, Morris D. The mmse to assess the cognitive state of elders. Mini-mental state examination. J Neurosci Nurs. 1993;25:147-152

28. Pendlebury ST, Cuthbertson FC, Welch SJ, Mehta Z, Rothwell PM. Underestimation of cognitive impairment by mini-mental state examination versus the montreal cognitive assessment in patients with transient ischemic attack and stroke: A population-based study. Stroke. 2010;41:1290-1293

10

Endothelial Dysfunction and Cerebral Blood Flow

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, Westendorp RG, Grond JV, Stott DJ, Sattar N, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, de Craen AJ. Markers of endothelial dysfunction and cerebral blood flow in older adults. Neurobiol Aging. 2013, S0197- 4580(13)00354-0.

Summary

We investigated the association of two markers of endothelial dysfunction, tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA) and von willebrand factor (VWF), with cerebral blood flow in 541 older participants at high risk for cardiovascular disease. Serum levels of t-PA and VWF were measured at baseline. Participants underwent two successive brain MRI scans, first at baseline and the second after a mean follow-up of 33 months. Total cerebral blood flow (CBF) was determined in each scan and also standardized for brain parenchymal volume. At baseline, higher t-PA was associated with lower CBF (p = 0.034). In the longitudinal analysis, higher levels of VWF were associated with a steeper decline in CBF (p =0.043). There was no association between t-PA and decrease in CBF. These associations were independent of socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors. In conclusion, elevated markers of endothelial dysfunction are associated with lower cerebral blood flow in older adults at risk for cardiovascular disease.

Introduction

Endothelial cells play a crucial role in maintaining vascular homeostasis¹. These cells contribute to regulation of vascular tone and the development of thrombosis and vessel wall inflammation². Long-lasting exposure to cardiovascular risk factors results in activation of endothelial cells and consequently release of circulating markers reflecting endothelial cell injury³.

Endothelial dysfunction is a systemic phenomenon involving vascular beds in different organs including the brain⁴. Elevated markers of endothelial dysfunction are related to impaired brain functioning⁵. However, the exact pathophysiologic mechanisms behind this association remain to be elucidated. Endothelial cells are actively involved in regulation of cerebral circulation⁶. In response to humoral, neuronal and metabolic stimuli, these cells produce and release relaxing and contracting factors that adjust vascular tone and change cerebrovascular hemodynamics⁷. Since regulation of cerebral blood flow (CBF) depends on proper functioning of vascular endothelial cells⁸, endothelial dysfunction might lead to impaired brain functioning through changes in CBF.

Endothelial cells release t-PA in response to a range of factors mainly related to the activation of coagulation cascade⁹. Upon release, t-PA catalyzes the conversion of plasminogen to plasmin which facilitates thrombus dissolution. While acute release of t-PA contributes to prevent intravascular thrombosis, several studies have shown that elevated serum t-PA concentration is associated with higher risk of cardiovascular events^{10, 11}. Hence, it has been suggested that high serum t-PA in people at high risk of vascular disease might reflect presence of long-lasting endothelial injury and subsequent endothelial dysfunction. On the other hand, VWF is a glycoprotein released from activated endothelial cells and plays a key role in thrombus formation¹². Given this role, several studies have shown that higher levels of VWF predict vascular events^{11, 13}. Different lines of evidence indicate that plasma VWF levels may also show a state of endothelial activation, which in itself may contribute to the pathogenesis of vascular events beyond the direct effects of released VWF¹⁴. Given this background and considering the pivotal role of endothelial cells in cerebrovascular regulation, we hypothesized that elevated levels of t-PA and VWF, as markers of endothelial cell injury and dysfunction, are associated with lower cerebral blood flow in older adults at high risk for cardiovascular disease.

Methods

Setting and participants

Participants were included from the nested MRI substudy of the Prospective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER), a large randomized controlled trial assessing the benefits of 40 mg pravastatin daily on vascular outcomes¹⁵. Study participants were men or women aged 70-82 years with either preexisting vascular diseases or with increased risk of vascular diseases because of smoking, hypertension or diabetes mellitus. Participants with congestive heart failure and arrhythmia were not included in this study. Inclusion and exclusion criteria of the PROSPER study have been described in detail elsewhere¹⁶. A total of 553 Dutch participants in the PROSPER study underwent two successive MRI scans of the brain. In this report we included 541 participants for whom data on t-PA and VWF was available. Participants were included from both pravastatin and placebo groups since we previously showed that treatment with pravastatin does not influence level of CBF¹⁷. The Leiden University Medical Center institutional ethics review board approved the protocol for the MRI study and all participants gave written, informed consent.

Markers of endothelial dysfunction

Venous blood samples were obtained at baseline and stored at -80°C in the Haemostasis and Thrombosis Laboratory, Glasgow Royal Infirmary¹⁸. Level of tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA) antigen was measured by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) from Hyphen BioMed (Paris, France). Level of von willebrand factor (VWF) antigen was measured by an in-house ELISA using antibody from DAKO (Copenhagen, Denmark). Measurements of t-PA and VWF were done before the start of statin treatment. All laboratory analyses were conducted by technicians blind to the identity of samples.

MRI Scanning

All imaging was performed on an MR system operating at field strength of 1.5 T (Philips Medical Systems, Best, The Netherlands). Dual fast spin echo [repetition time (TR) = 3,000 ms; echo time (TE) = 27/120 ms; flip angle = 90° ; slice thickness = 3 mm; 48 slices; no interslice gap; field of view (FOV) = 220×220 mm; matrix = 256×204] were obtained from all participantss. The SIENAX technique was used to obtain estimates of total brain parenchymal volume. In summary,

SIENAX starts by extracting brain and skull images from the single whole-head input data. The brain image is then afne-registered to Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) 152 space (by using the skull image to determine the registration scaling), done primarily to obtain the volumetric scaling factor to be used as normalization for head size¹⁹. In addition, single slice phase contrast MR angiography (TR/TE = 16/9 ms; flip angle = 7.5° ; slice thickness = 5 mm; FOV = 250; RFOV = 75%; scan percentage = 80%; matrix = 256; 8 signal averages) with a velocity encoding of 100 cm/s was used for flow measurements²⁰. The scans were performed in a plane perpendicular to the left and right internal carotid artery and the vertebral arteries, at the level of the vertical segment of the petrous portion of the internal carotid artery.

Total CBF

Level of CBF was analyzed by application of an in-house developed software package (FLOW; Division of Image Processing, Department of Radiology, Leiden University Medical Center) by using a workstation (UltraSparc 10; Sun Microsystems, Santa Clara, Calif)²¹. With this software, the blood vessel is identified manually, after which delineation of the vessel is performed automatically. For this method a region of interest (ROI) was manually drawn around the vessel in the magnitude image and copied into the phase images. For triggered measurements a vessel contour was drawn in one heart phase and the software copied this contour to the other phases. Visually, all phases were screened for correct positioning of the ROI. If required, the ROI was adjusted. Then flow volume is calculated by integrating the flow velocity values within this contour, multiplied with the area. Total CBF was calculated by adding flow from the left and right internal carotid arteries and the flow in both vertebral arteries. We standardized level of total CBF by brain parenchymal volume through dividing total CBF by each individual's brain volume (ml) and multiplying the obtained result by 100. Changes in levels of CBF were defined as the follow up measurement minus the baseline measurement.

Statistical analysis

Characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) for continuous variables and number (percentage) for categorical variables. Participants were grouped based on t-PA and VWF tertiles. Baseline levels of total CBF were calculated for each tertile of t-PA and VWF. Similarly, we calculated changes in total CBF for each tertile of t-PA and VWF. The association between markers of endothelial dysfunction and CBF was tested using linear regression models. We performed our analyses in two steps. In the first step, analyses were adjusted for age and sex. In the next step, further covariates were added to the statistical models based on their biological plausibility and their potential role as a confounder on the association between endothelial dysfunction and changes in CBF. The covariates included in the multivariate analyses were age, sex, body mass index, serum triglyceride, high density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, history of diabetes, history of hypertension, smoking, alcohol intake, statin treatment and history of cardiovascular diseases (coronary, cerebral, or peripheral) at baseline. Associations between markers of endothelial dysfunction and changes in CBF were further adjusted for baseline CBF measures. All the probability values were estimated from normally transformed continuous data. We carried out all the analyses using SPSS software (version 20.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

Results

Baseline characteristics of the participants are presented in table 1. Mean age was 75.0 years and 43.6% of participants were female. Mean values for t-PA and VWF were 11.3 ng/ml and 127.3 IU/dL respectively. At baseline, average of unstandardized CBF was 523.6 ml/min and average of standardized CBF for brain parenchymal volume was 49.3 ml/min/100 ml. The mean duration between the baseline and follow up MRI scans was 33 ± 1.4 months.

Characteristics	Value
Socio-demographics	
Age, years	75.0 (3.1)
Women, n (%)	236 (43.6)
Current smoker, n (%)	110 (20.3)
Alcohol intake, unit per week	6.7 (8.3)
Cardiovascular factors	
SBP, mmHg	157.3 (21.6)
DBP, mmHg	85.8 (11.1)
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	90 (16.6)
BMI, kg/m ²	26.6 (3.6)
Serum triglyceride, mmol/L	1.6 (0.7)
HDL cholesterol, mmol/L	1.3 (0.3)
History of vascular disease, n (%)	235 (43.4)
History of Stroke or TIA, n (%)	87 (16.1)
History of myocardial infarction, n (%)	67 (12.3)
Statin treatment, n (%)	269 (49)
Markers of endothelial dysfunction	
Tissue plasminogen activator, ng/mL	11.3 (3.8)
von Willebrand factor, IU/dL	127.3 (41.3)
Cerebral blood flow	
Unstandardized CBF, ml/min	523.6 (95.8)
Standardized CBF, ml/min/100ml	49.3 (8.9)

 Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the study participants (n=541)

-All the values are presented as mean (standard deviation) except as noted. Abbreviations: SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, BMI: body mass index, HDL: high density lipoprotein, TIA: transient ischemic attack, CBF: cerebral blood flow

Table 2 shows baseline and changes in CBF in relation to tertiles of t-PA. In the cross-sectional analysis adjusted for age and sex, baseline CBF was significantly lower in participants with higher t-PA circulating (p=0.008). Further adjustments for socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors did not materi-

ally change the results. In contrast, in the longitudinal analysis, there was no significant association between level of t-PA and changes in CBF. Associations between covariates and CBF from the multivariate analysis of t-PA with CBF are presented in the supplemental material (Table S-1 and Table S-2 http: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0197458013003540).

Table 3 shows baseline and changes in CBF in relation to tertiles of VWF. In the cross-sectional analysis, there was no association between level of VWF and baseline CBF. However, longitudinal analysis adjusted for age and sex showed that participants with higher VWF at baseline had a higher decline in CBF (p = 0.014). Further adjustments for sociodemographic and cardiovascular factors did not materially change the results. Associations between covariates and CBF from the multivariate analysis of VWF with CBF are presented in the supplemental material (Table S-3 and Table S-4 http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0197458013003540).

Figure 1 shows percentages decline in CBF over a 33 months follow-up period dependent on tertiles of baseline t-PA and VWF at baseline. In the whole study population average decline in CBF was 1.6 ml/min/100ml. Between two MRI measurements, 26 participants developed stroke and 14 participants developed coronary artery events. To test whether the association between markers of endothelial dysfunction and CBF measures was independent of these events, we performed a sensitivity analysis excluding these participants and found similar outcomes (data not shown).

Table 2. Estimates of cerebral blood flo	w in relation to baselin	he serum level of tissue p	olasminogen activator	
	Tis	sue Plasminogen Acti	ivator	
	Low (2.62-9.44 ng/mL) n=181	Middle (9.45-12.52 ng/mL) n=180	High (12.55-24.40 ng/mL) n=180	- P-value
Baseline CBF, mean (SE)				
Age and sex adjusted model	50.2(0.8)	49.8(0.8)	48.1(0.8)	0.008
Multivariate adjusted model*	50.0(1.0)	50.0(0.9)	48.6(0.9)	0.034
∆ CBF, mean (SE)				
Age and sex adjusted model	-2.0 (0.8)	-1.1(0.8)	-1.7 (0.8)	0.788
Multivariate adjusted model**	-2.0 (0.9)	-1.3 (0.9)	-2.6 (0.9)	0.236
Abbreviations: CBF: cerebral blood flo Δ CBF: Follow up measure minus base * Adjusted for age, sex, body mass inc vascular diseases, smoking, alcohol int ** Further adjusted for baseline CBF All probability values are calculated u	ww (ml/min/100ml), SE eline measure dex, triglyceride, HDL o ake, statin treatment sing tissue plasminoger	:: standard error cholesterol, diabetes mell n activator as a continuo	litus, hypertension, histor us variable	ry of cardio-

	N	on Willebrand fact	tor	
	Low (39 -107 IU/dL) n=179	Middle (108-143 IU/dL) n=182	High (144-275 IU/dL) n=180	- P-value
Baseline CBF, mean (SE)				
Age and sex adjusted model	49.2 (0.8)	50.0 (0.7)	49.3 (0.8)	0.120
Multivariate adjusted model*	49.1(1.0)	50.0(0.9)	49.3(0.9)	0.077
∆ CBF, mean (SE)				
Age and sex adjusted model	0.1 (0.8)	-2.5 (0.8)	-2.1 (0.8)	0.014
Multivariate adjusted model**	-0.4(0.9)	-2.4 (0.8)	-2.5 (0.9)	0.043
Abbreviations: CBF: cerebral blood flc	w (ml/min/100ml),	SE: standard error		
Δ CBF: Follow up measure minus bas	eline measure			
* Adjusted for age, sex, body mass in	dex, triglyceride, HD	L cholesterol, diabete	ss mellitus, hypertens	sion, histor
of cardiovascular diseases, smoking, al	cohol intake, statin tr	reatment		
** Further adjusted for baseline CBF				
11 All and all the second s	in the second a large second sec	and a networked and	diamon and manipella	

Table 3. Estimates of cerebral blood flow in relation to baseline serum level of von Willebrand factor

All probability values are calculated using tissue plasminogen activator as a continuous variable



Figure 1. Longitudinal changes in cerebral blood flow in tertiles of tissue plasminogen acitivator and von willebrand factor. Each bar represents mean (standard error) for percentage decline in cerebral blood flow.

Discussion

This study shows that higher levels of t-PA and VWF, as circulating markers of endothelial dysfunction, are associated with lower cerebral blood flow in a cohort of older people at risk for cardiovascular events. We observed that high t-PA was cross-sectionally associated with lower cerebral blood flow, while higher levels of VWF were associated with a steeper decline in cerebral blood flow.

The capacity of endothelial cells to maintain vascular homeostasis decreases with advancing age⁸. Advanced age, on the other hand, is associated with a decrease in cerebral blood flow and increase in cerebral vascular resistance^{22, 23}. Accordingly, it has been suggested that lower cerebral blood flow in older adults may be partly related to impaired endothelial cell functioning in the brain vasculature ²⁴. Exposure to cardiovascular risk factors activates endothelial cells which results in expression and release of inflammatory cytokines and coagulation factors into the circulation ²⁵. It has been demonstrated that t-PA and VWF are released from activated endothelial cells and they can serve as the markers of endothelial dysfunction ^{14, 26}. In this study, we found different associations of t-PA and VWF with cerebral blood flow measurements. While higher t-PA was associated with lower cerebral blood flow at baseline, VWF was associated with a steeper decline in cerebral blood flow. The reason for these differential associations is not clear. These findings might suggest that various circulating markers of endothelial dysfunction, probably because of their different biological properties, have different predictive values for CBF measurements. t-PA is a measure of activated endogenous fibrinolysis⁹, a process that might carry counter-regulatory protection against reduction in CBF. VWF in contrast potentiates platelet activation ²⁷, and elevated levels might then affect CBF change over time.

The observed association between circulating markers of endothelial dysfunction and lower cerebral blood flow can be explained in different ways. First, markers of endothelial dysfunction could represent higher loads of cardiovascular risk factors and disease ²⁸ which may independently decrease level of CBF ²⁹. However, we showed that the association of the circulating markers of endothelial dysfunction with CBF measures did not essentially change after adjusting for established cardiovascular risk factors and diseases. A second explanation could be that higher degrees of endothelial dysfunction were associated with a loss of parenchymal brain volume due to previous neurovascular injuries ³⁰. Hence, those with higher t-PA and VWF might have required less CBF to meet the metabolic demand of their brains. Nevertheless, we found similar associations of the markers of endothelial dysfunction after standardization of cerebral blood flow for brain parenchymal volume. As a third possible explanation, elevated t-PA and VWF could reflect presence of endothelial dysfunction not only in the systemic circulation but also in the brain vasculature which led to an increased cerebral vascular resistance and ultimately dysregulation of CBF. In line with this explanation, previous studies showed that medical conditions associated with endothelial dysfunction such as diabetes mellitus and cerebral microangiopathy are linked to disturbances in cerebrovascular hemodynamics ^{31, 32}. Further studies are needed to test whether elevated markers of endothelial dysfunction are associated with impaired functioning of cerebrovascular regulatory mechanisms such as cerebral autoregulation.

Increasing body of evidence shows that long-lasting exposure to cardiovascular risk factors with consequent cerebrovascular damage is associated with higher risk of cognitive impairment in older adults ³³. In line with this evidence, a recent systematic review and meta-analysis showed that individuals with elevated serum markers of endothelial cell injury including t-PA and VWF are at a higher risk for developing vascular dementia ⁵. Although the exact mechanisms behind this association remain to be elucidated, it has been suggested that endothelial dysfunction might lead to cognitive impairment through changes in CBF ³⁴. Findings of our study support this hypothesis and might imply that strategies to prevent endothelial dysfunction can be considered as potential tools to reduce risk of cognitive impairment and dementia in older adults.

Our study has certain strengths and limitations. Major strengths of this study include a relatively large number of older participants and measurement of decline in CBF in two subsequent MRI sessions. As a limitation, our study population consisted of participants at high risk for cardiovascular disease which might reduce the generalizability of our findings to community-dwelling older adults. Nevertheless, this restriction provided us with an opportunity to investigate our research question in a homogeneous group of participants at high risk for development and progression of endothelial dysfunction ³⁵. As a second limitation, we assessed endothelial dysfunction indirectly using serum levels of t-PA and WVF antigens. Although different methods are available to assess endothelial dysfunction, no single test fulfills all the requirements for comprehensive assessment of impaired endothelial functioning ³. Circulating markers of endothelial dysfunction including tPA and VWF are no exceptions and they cannot serve as the optimum tools to assess endothelial dysfunction. Therefore, our findings need to be replicated in future studies assessing endothelial dysfunction with other methods.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that endothelial dysfunction associates with lower levels of cerebral blood flow in older adults at risk for cardiovascular disease. Future interventional studies are needed to test whether strategies to maintain optimal function of endothelial cells can lead to preservation of CBF and ultimately conservation of brain functioning in older adults.

References

1. Bonetti PO, Lerman LO, Lerman A. Endothelial dysfunction: A marker of atherosclerotic risk. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2003;23:168-175

2. Behrendt D, Ganz P. Endothelial function. From vascular biology to clinical applications. Am J Cardiol. 2002;90:40L-48L

3. Deanfield JE, Halcox JP, Rabelink TJ. Endothelial function and dysfunction: Testing and clinical relevance. Circulation. 2007;115:1285-1295

4. Targonski PV, Bonetti PO, Pumper GM, Higano ST, Holmes DR, Jr., Lerman A. Coronary endothelial dysfunction is associated with an increased risk of cerebrovascular events. Circulation. 2003;107:2805-2809

5. Quinn TJ, Gallacher J, Deary IJ, Lowe GD, Fenton C, Stott DJ. Association between circulating hemostatic measures and dementia or cognitive impairment: Systematic review and meta-analyzes. J Thromb Haemost. 2011;9:1475-1482

6. Faraci FM, Heistad DD. Regulation of the cerebral circulation: Role of endothelium and potassium channels. Physiol Rev. 1998;78:53-97

7. Andresen J, Shafi NI, Bryan RM, Jr. Endothelial influences on cerebrovascular tone. J Appl Physiol. 2006;100:318-327

8. Toda N. Age-related changes in endothelial function and blood flow regulation. Pharmacol Ther. 2012;133:159-176

9. Oliver JJ, Webb DJ, Newby DE. Stimulated tissue plasminogen activator release as a marker of endothelial function in humans. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2005;25:2470-2479

10. Thogersen AM, Jansson JH, Boman K, Nilsson TK, Weinehall L, Huhtasaari F, Hallmans G. High plasminogen activator inhibitor and tissue plasminogen activator levels in plasma precede a first acute myocardial infarction in both men and women: Evidence for the fibrinolytic system as an independent primary risk factor. Circulation. 1998;98:2241-2247

11. Wiman B, Andersson T, Hallqvist J, Reuterwall C, Ahlbom A, deFaire U. Plasma levels of tissue plasminogen activator/plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 complex and von willebrand factor are significant risk markers for recurrent myocardial infarction in the stockholm heart epidemiology program (sheep) study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2000;20:2019-2023

12. Reininger AJ. Vwf attributes–impact on thrombus formation. Thromb Res. 2008;122 Suppl 4:S9-13

13. Wieberdink RG, van Schie MC, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Witteman JC, de Maat MP, Leebeek FW, Breteler MM. High von willebrand factor levels increase the risk of stroke: The rotterdam study. Stroke. 2010;41:2151-2156

14. Vischer UM. Von willebrand factor, endothelial dysfunction, and cardiovascular disease. J Thromb Haemost. 2006;4:1186-1193

15. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Bollen EL, Buckley BM, Cobbe SM, Ford I, Gaw A, Hyland M, Jukema JW, Kamper AM, Macfarlane PW, Meinders AE, Norrie J, Packard

CJ, Perry IJ, Stott DJ, Sweeney BJ, Twomey C, Westendorp RG. Pravastatin in elderly individuals at risk of vascular disease (prosper): A randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2002;360:1623-1630

16. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Cobbe SM, Bollen EL, Buckley BM, Ford I, Jukema JW, Hyland M, Gaw A, Lagaay AM, Perry IJ, Macfarlane PW, Meinders AE, Sweeney BJ, Packard CJ, Westendorp RG, Twomey C, Stott DJ. The design of a prospective study of pravastatin in the elderly at risk (prosper). Prosper study group. Prospective study of pravastatin in the elderly at risk. Am J Cardiol. 1999;84:1192-1197

17. ten Dam VH, Box FM, de Craen AJ, van den Heuvel DM, Bollen EL, Murray HM, van Buchem MA, Westendorp RG, Blauw GJ. Lack of effect of pravastatin on cerebral blood flow or parenchymal volume loss in elderly at risk for vascular disease. Stroke. 2005;36:1633-1636

18. Stott DJ, Robertson M, Rumley A, Welsh P, Sattar N, Packard CJ, Shepherd J, Trompet S, Westendorp RG, de Craen AJ, Jukema JW, Buckley B, Ford I, Lowe GD. Activation of hemostasis and decline in cognitive function in older people. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30:605-611

19. Smith SM, Jenkinson M, Woolrich MW, Beckmann CF, Behrens TE, Johansen-Berg H, Bannister PR, De Luca M, Drobnjak I, Flitney DE, Niazy RK, Saunders J, Vickers J, Zhang Y, De Stefano N, Brady JM, Matthews PM. Advances in functional and structural mr image analysis and implementation as fsl. NeuroImage. 2004;23 Suppl 1:S208-219

20. Bakker CJ, Kouwenhoven M, Hartkamp MJ, Hoogeveen RM, Mali WP. Accuracy and precision of time-averaged flow as measured by nontriggered 2d phase-contrast mr angiography, a phantom evaluation. Magn Reson Imaging. 1995;13:959-965

21. Spilt A, Box FM, van der Geest RJ, Reiber JH, Kunz P, Kamper AM, Blauw GJ, van Buchem MA. Reproducibility of total cerebral blood flow measurements using phase contrast magnetic resonance imaging. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2002;16:1-5

22. Vernooij MW, van der Lugt A, Ikram MA, Wielopolski PA, Vrooman HA, Hofman A, Krestin GP, Breteler MM. Total cerebral blood flow and total brain perfusion in the general population: The rotterdam scan study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28:412-419

23. Bakker SL, de Leeuw FE, den Heijer T, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Cerebral haemodynamics in the elderly: The rotterdam study. Neuroepidemiology. 2004;23:178-184

24. Janciauskiene SM, Erikson C, Warkentin S. A link between sicam-1, ace and parietal blood flow in the aging brain. Neurobiol Aging. 2009;30:1504-1511

25. Poredos P, Jezovnik MK. Testing endothelial function and its clinical relevance. J Atheroscler Thromb. 2013;20:1-8

26. Vaughan DE. Pai-1 and atherothrombosis. J Thromb Haemost. 2005;3:1879-1883

27. Lip GY, Blann A. Von willebrand factor: A marker of endothelial dysfunction in vascular disorders? Cardiovasc Res. 1997;34:255-265

28. Vanhoutte PM, Shimokawa H, Tang EH, Feletou M. Endothelial dysfunction and vascular disease. Acta Physiol (Oxf). 2009;196:193-222

29. Pase MP, Grima NA, Stough CK, Scholey A, Pipingas A. Cardiovascular disease risk

and cerebral blood flow velocity. Stroke. 2012;43:2803-2805

30. Hassan A, Hunt BJ, O'Sullivan M, Parmar K, Bamford JM, Briley D, Brown MM, Thomas DJ, Markus HS. Markers of endothelial dysfunction in lacunar infarction and ischaemic leukoaraiosis. Brain. 2003;126:424-432

31. Terborg C, Gora F, Weiller C, Rother J. Reduced vasomotor reactivity in cerebral microangiopathy : A study with near-infrared spectroscopy and transcranial doppler sonography. Stroke. 2000;31:924-929

32. Novak V, Last D, Alsop DC, Abduljalil AM, Hu K, Lepicovsky L, Cavallerano J, Lipsitz LA. Cerebral blood flow velocity and periventricular white matter hyperintensities in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2006;29:1529-1534

33. Purnell C, Gao S, Callahan CM, Hendrie HC. Cardiovascular risk factors and incident alzheimer disease: A systematic review of the literature. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2009;23:1-10

34. de la Torre JC. Is alzheimer's disease a neurodegenerative or a vascular disorder? Data, dogma, and dialectics. Lancet Neurol. 2004;3:184-190

35. Hadi HA, Carr CS, Al Suwaidi J. Endothelial dysfunction: Cardiovascular risk factors, therapy, and outcome. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2005;1:183-198

11

Cerebral Blood Flow and Survival in Old Age

Manuscript based on this chapter has been published as:

Sabayan B, Grond JV, Westendorp RG, Jukema W, Ford I, Buckly BM, Sattar N, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, de Craen AJ. Total cerebral blood flow and mortality in old age: A 12-year follow-up study Neurology. 2013 26;81(22):1922-9.

Summary

The objective of this chapter is to examine the association of total CBF with allcause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in older subjects at risk of cardiovascular disease. We included 411 subjects with a mean age of 74.5 years from the MRI substudy of the Prospective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER). Total CBF was measured at baseline and occurrence of death was recorded in an average follow-up period of 11.8 years. For each participant, total CBF was standardized for brain parenchymal volume. Cox regression models were used to estimate risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in relation to CBF. Mortality rates among participants in low, middle and high thirds of total CBF were 52.1, 41.5 and 28.7 per 1000 person-years respectively. Compared to participants in the high third of CBF, participants in the low third had 1.88-fold (95% confidence interval (CI): 1.30-2.72) higher risk of allcause mortality, 1.66-fold (95% CI: 1.06-2.59) higher risk of non-cardiovascular mortality and 2.50-fold (95% CI: 1.28-4.91) higher risk of cardiovascular mortality. Likewise, compared to participants in the high third of CBF, participants in the middle third had 144-fold (95% CI: 0.98-2.11) higher risk of all-cause mortality, 1.29-fold (95% CI: 0.82-2.04) higher risk of non-cardiovascular mortality and 1.86-fold (95% CI: 0.93-3.74) higher risk cardiovascular mortality. These associations were independent of prevalent vascular status and risk factors. Low total CBF is linked with higher risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in older people independent of clinical cardiovascular status.

Introduction

Structural and functional integrity of the brain depends on adequate supply of nutrient and oxygen through blood flow.¹ The brain is a demanding organ and consumes about 20% of the oxygen inspired at rest while accounting for only 2% of the body weight.² This high metabolic demand renders the brain tissue vulnerable to low cerebral blood flow (CBF) as several animal studies have shown that long-standing cerebral hypoperfusion leads to neuronal loss, microvascular abnormalities and cognitive deficit.^{3, 4}

Decreased cerebral perfusion in patients with acute traumatic brain injury and cerebrovascular accidents has been linked to adverse clinical outcomes and shorter survival.^{5, 6} Likewise, clinical conditions with a state of chronic reduction in CBF, such as heart failure and carotid stenosis, have been associated with an increased risk of mortality.^{7, 8} Despite this evidence, the independent role of CBF in the maintenance of health and survival in old age has not been thoroughly investigated.

In a cohort of older subjects at risk for cardiovascular disease, we investigated whether lower CBF is linked with a higher risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality. We hypothesized that lower total CBF is independently associated with higher risk of mortality in old age.

Methods

Setting and participants

Participants were included from the nested MRI substudy of the Prospective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER), a large randomized controlled trial assessing the benefits of 40 mg pravastatin daily on vascular outcomes.⁹ Study participants were men or women aged 70-82 years with either preexisting vascular diseases or with increased risk of vascular disease because of smoking, hypertension or diabetes mellitus. Subjects with congestive heart failure (NYHA class III/IV), arrhythmia and cognitive impairment (MMSE score <24) were not recruited in the PROSPER study. Inclusion and exclusion criteria of the PROSPER study have been described in detail elsewhere.⁹ A total of 554 Dutch participants who completed the trial underwent MRI scans of the brain. In this study we included 411 participants for whom data on baseline total CBF, brain parenchymal volume and mortality was available. There was no significant difference between characteristics of the included participants and subjects

with missing values except for higher prevalence of coronary artery disease in subjects with missing values. Since we previously reported that treatment with pravastatin does not influence level of CBF, participants were included from both pravastatin and placebo groups.¹⁰

Standard Protocol Approvals, Registrations, and Patient Consents

The institutional ethics review boards of all participating centers approved the study protocol of the PROSPER study. The protocol was consistent with the Declaration of Helsinki. The institutional ethics review board of the Leiden University Medical Center approved the protocol for the MRI substudy. All participants gave written, informed consent.

MRI Scanning

All imaging was performed on an MR system operating at field strength of 1.5 T (Philips Medical Systems, Best, The Netherlands). Dual fast spin echo [repetition time (TR) = 3,000 ms; echo time (TE) = 27/120 ms; flip angle = 90° ; slice thickness = 3 mm; 48 slices; no interslice gap; field of view (FOV) = 220×220 mm; matrix $= 256 \times 204$], FLAIR (TR = 8,000 ms; TE = 100 ms; flip angle = 90°; slice thickness = 3 mm; 48 slices; no interslice gap; FOV = 220×176 mm; matrix = 256×153) and susceptibility weighted images (multislice gradient echo sequence; TR = 2593 ms; TE = 48 ms; flip angle = 60° ; slice thickness = 6 mm; 22 slices; interslice gap = 6 mm; whole brain coverage; FOV = 220×198 mm; matrix = 256×176) were obtained from all subjects. The SIENAX technique was used to obtain estimates of total brain parenchymal volume, gray matter and white matter volume. In summary, SIENAX starts by extracting brain and skull images from the single whole-head input data. The brain image is then affine-registered to Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) 152 space (by using the skull image to determine the registration scaling), done primarily to obtain the volumetric scaling factor to be used as normalization for head size.¹¹ Segmentation of white matter hyperintensities volume was performed automatically using software for Neuro-Image Processing in Experimental Research (SNIPER), an in-house developed program for image processing.¹² This segmentation was based on the T2-weighted and FLAIR images. Cerebral infarcts were defined as parenchymal defects seen on FLAIR images with the same signal intensity as CSF and a surrounding rim of high signal intensity following a vascular distribution. In addition, single slice phase contrast MR angiography (TR/TE = 16/9 ms; flip angle = 7.5° ; slice thickness = 5 mm; FOV = 250; RFOV = 75%; scan percentage = 80%; matrix = 256; 8 signal averages) with a velocity encoding of 100 cm/s was used for flow

measurements.¹³ The scans were performed in a plane perpendicular to the left and right internal carotid artery and the vertebral arteries, at the level of the vertical segment of the petrous portion of the internal carotid artery.

Total CBF

CBF was assessed using an in-house developed software package (FLOW; Division of Image Processing, Department of Radiology, Leiden University Medical Center) on a workstation (UltraSparc 10; Sun Microsystems, Santa Clara, Calif).¹⁴ For this method a region of interest (ROI) was manually drawn around the vessel in the magnitude image and copied into the phase images. For triggered measurements a vessel contour was drawn in one heart phase and the software copied this contour to the other phases. Visually, all phases were screened for correct positioning of the ROI. If required, the ROI was adjusted. Flow volume is calculated by integrating the flow velocity values within these contours, multiplied with the areas within the vessel contours. Total CBF was calculated by adding flow from the left and right internal carotid arteries and the flow in both vertebral arteries. Total CBF was expressed in milliliters per minute (ml/min). We standardized level of total CBF by brain parenchymal volume (ml/min/100ml) by dividing total CBF (ml/min) by each individual's brain volume (ml) and multiplying the obtained result by 100.

Mortality

Participants were followed for occurrence of mortality until January 1, 2012 in an average follow-up period of 11.8 years. We obtained dates of deaths from the Dutch civic registry and specific data on causes of death from Statistics Netherlands, which assigns codes for all national death certificates according to the International Classification of Diseases and Related Disorders, 10th revision (ICD-10). Death due to cardiovascular mortality was classified as ICD-10 codes I00-I99 and death due to other reasons were recorded as non-cardiovascular mortality.

Other variables

At baseline a research nurse interviewed all the participants and data for their demographic characteristics and medication use were obtained. Information about history of vascular diseases was provided by each participant general practitioner. Diabetes mellitus was defined by self-reported history, a fasting blood glucose concentration of 7.0 mmol/L or self-reported use of antidiabetic

medication. Blood pressure was measured in sitting position using a fully automatic electronic sphygmomanometer (Omron M4®). Body mass index was measured using standard protocols. Global cognitive function was assessed using mini-mental state examination (MMSE).

Statistical analysis

Baseline characteristics of the study participants are reported as mean (standard deviation) or median (interquartile range) for continuous variables and number (percentage) for categorical variables. Differences in characteristics of study participants in thirds of CBF were tested by analysis of covariance or Kruskal-Wallis for continuous variables and pearson chi-square test for categorical variables. To compare cumulative incidence of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in thirds of total CBF, Kaplan-Meier graphs were made and strata were compared with log-rank test. We used Cox proportional hazard models to estimate risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality associated with level of total CBF. Cox regression models were fit with time to death as the outcome variables and total CBF as the determinants. We performed our analyses in three steps. In the first step, analyses were performed unadjusted. In the second step analyses were adjusted for age and sex and finally analyses were adjusted for age, sex, cardiovascular risk factors and diseases including body mass index, smoking, serum cholesterol, mean arterial pressure, antihypertensive medication use, diabetes mellitus, statin treatment and history of vascular disease (coronary, cerebral, or peripheral) at baseline. In the multivariate analyses, body mass index, serum cholesterol and mean arterial pressure were entered as continuous variables and the other parameters were entered as dichotomous variables. In addition, we performed a series of sensitivity analyses to test whether our results were consistent in different subgroup of participants. In these sensitivity analyses, we separately excluded subjects with diabetes mellitus, hypertension, high body mass index (>25 kg/m²), elevated serum levels of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) (>400 ng/L)¹⁵ as a marker of impaired cardiac function, coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular accidents (stroke or transient ischemic attack), brain infarcts, high load of white matter hyperintensities (>5 ml) and impaired cognitive function (MMSE score <28 points). All the analyses were carried out using SPSS software (version 20.0.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

Results

Table 1 shows characteristics of the study participants in whole study population and in thirds of total CBF. Mean age of participants was 74.5 years and 55.5% of them were female. Mean values for total CBF and total CBF by parenchymal volume were 522.6 ml/min and 49.3 ml/min/100ml respectively. There was no significant difference in socio-demographic, cerebrovascular and cognitive characteristics of the participants in thirds of total CBF except that participants with lower total CBF were more frequently male (p=0.016) and had higher body mass index (p=0.041).

During follow-up period 195 subjects (47.4%) died, of whom 129 subjects (66.2%) died due to non-cardiovascular reasons and 66 (33.8%) died of cardiovascular causes. Numbers of deaths in low, middle and high thirds of CBF were 80 (41.0%), 66 (33.8%) and 49 (25.2%) respectively. All-cause mortality rates in subjects with low, middle and high total CBF were 52.1, 41.5 and 28.7 per 1000 person-years respectively. Non-cardiovascular mortality rates in subjects with low, middle and high total CBF were 32.6, 27.0 and 21.1 per 1000 person-years respectively and cardiovascular mortality rates in subjects with low, middle and high total CBF were 19.5, 14.4 and 7.6 per 1000 person-years respectively (Fig 1).

Table 2 shows the risks of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in relation to total CBF. In the multivariate adjusted model, compared to participants in the high third of CBF, participants in the low third had 1.88-fold (95% confidence interval (CI): 1.30-2.72) higher risk of all-cause mortality, 1.66-fold (95% CI: 1.06-2.59) higher risk of non-cardiovascular mortality and 2.50-fold (95% CI: 1.28-4.91) higher risk of cardiovascular mortality. Likewise, compared to participants in the high third of CBF, participants in the middle third had 144-fold (95% CI: 0.98-2.11) higher risk of all-cause mortality, 1.29-fold (95% CI: 0.82-2.04) higher risk of non-cardiovascular mortality and 1.86-fold (95% CI: 0.93-3.74) higher risk cardiovascular mortality. We found similar associations between lower CBF and higher risk of mortality when analyses were performed using CBF as a continuous variable (data not shown). The corresponding Kaplan-Meier survival curves showed that subjects with low total CBF had highest cumulative incidence of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality (Fig 2).



Figure 1. All-cause, non-cardiovascular (Non-CV) and cardiovascular (CV) mortality rates with 95% confidence interval (CI) per 1000 person-year in thirds of cerebral blood flow.

Table 1. Characteristics of study participants in whole study population and in thirds of total CBF

		Thirds o	f total CBF, ml/mir	1/100ml	
Characteristics	All	Low	Middle	High	-
		(9.7 - 45.7)	(45.8 - 52.2)	(52.3 - 84.8)	P-value [†]
	n= 411	n=137	n=137	n=137	
Socio-demographic factors					
Age, years	74.5 (3.2)	74.6 (3.3)	74.6 (3.2)	74.1 (3.1)	0.307
Men, n (%)	228 (55.5)	86 (62.8)	79 (57.7)	63 (46.0)	0.016
Age left school, years	15.6(3.0)	15.7 (2.9)	15.5(3.1)	15.5(3.0)	0.153
Current smoker, n (%)	84 (20.4)	30 (21.9)	26 (19.0)	28 (20.4)	0.836
Cardiovascular factors					
History of CVD, n (%)	172(41.8)	64 (46.7)	51 (37.2)	57(41.6)	0.281
History of Stroke or TIA, n (%)	66(16.1)	21 (15.3)	20(14.6)	25 (18.2)	0.685
History of CAD, n (%)	48 (11.7)	20(14.6)	14(10.2)	14(10.2)	0.428
NT-proBNP*, ng/L, Median (IQR)	105 (55.1-211.5)	104(46.4-199.0)	107 (64.9-235.4)	106 (58.1-197.2)	0.651
Serum cholesterol, mmol/L	5.7 (0.8)	5.6(0.9)	5.8(0.8)	5.7(0.8)	0.153
Body mass index, kg/m ²	26.6 (3.4)	27.2 (3.6)	26.7 (3.3)	26.1(3.3)	0.041
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	74(18.0)	26 (19.0)	24 (17.5)	24(17.5)	0.936
Antihypertensive therapy, n (%)	254 (61.8)	80 (58.4)	86 (62.8)	88 (64.2)	0.585
SBP, mmHg	157 (21)	159 (22)	159 (21)	154(21)	0.089
DBP, mmHg	86(11)	87 (10)	86 (10)	84(11)	0.102
MAP, mmHg	110(13)	111 (13)	110(13)	108 (13)	0.057
MRI findings and cognition					
WMH volume, ml	5.3(9.9)	5.8(8.9)	5.9 (12.1)	4.3(8.4)	0.311
Presence of infarcts, n (%)	135 (32.9)	52 (38)	44 (32.4)	39 (28.5)	0.244
MMSE score, Median (IQR)	28 (27-29)	28 (28-29)	29 (27-30)	29 (27-30)	0.441
Data are presented as mean (stan	dard deviation)	boton as tabuta			

Data are presented as mean (standard deviation) except as noted. Abbreviations: CBF: cerebral blood flow, CVD: cardiovascular disease, TIA: transient ischemic attack, CAD: coronary artery disease, IQR: inter quartile range, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, MAP: mean arterial pressure

+ Probability values indicate significant difference in thirds of total CBF

* Serum NT-proBNP was measured six months after inclusion time

	Total	CBF, ml/min/100	ml	
	Low 9.7- 45.7 HR (95%CI)	Middle 45.8- 52.2 HR (95%CI)	High 52.3- 84.8 HR (95%CI)	P for trend
All-cause mortality				
Unadjusted model	1.98 (1.39-2.83)	1.51 (1.05-2.19)	1 (ref)	< 0.001
Age and sex adjusted model	1.82 (1.27-2.61)	1.41 (0.98-2.06)	1 (ref)	0.001
Multivariate adjusted model*	1.88 (1.30-2.72)	1.44 (0.98-2.11)	1 (ref)	0.001
Non-cardiovascular mortality				
Unadjusted model	1.71 (1.11-2.62)	1.35 (0.87-2.11)	1 (ref)	0.014
Age and sex adjusted model	1.57 (1.02-2.42)	1.27 (0.82-1.99)	1 (ref)	0.040
Multivariate adjusted model*	1.66 (1.06-2.59)	1.29 (0.82-2.04)	1 (ref)	0.026
Cardiovascular mortality				
Unadjusted model	2.74 (1.43-5.25)	1.96 (0.99-3.87)	1 (ref)	0.002
Age and sex adjusted model	2.52 (1.31-4.85)	1.76 (0.89-3.51)	1 (ref)	0.005
Multivariate adjusted model*	2.50 (1.28-4.91)	1.86 (0.93-3.74)	1 (ref)	0.007

Table 2. Risk of mortality in relation to level of total cerebral blood flow

Abbreviations: HR: hazard ratio, CBF: cerebral blood flow

* Adjusted for age, sex, body mass index, smoking, serum cholesterol, mean arterial pressure, antihypertensive medication, diabetes mellitus, Statin treatment and history of vascular diseases (coronary, cerebral or peripheral)

- Number of participants in each third is 137

We performed a series of sensitivity analyses on the associations of total CBF with all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality separately excluding participants who had diabetes mellitus, hypertension, high body mass index, impaired cardiac functioning, coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular accidents, brain infarcts, high load of white matter hyperintensities and impaired cognitive function (Fig 3). We found that exclusion of subjects with cardiovascular risk factors, cerebrovascular diseases and impaired cognitive function did not essentially change the results. In another sensitivity analysis, to test whether our findings are not due to short term death events, we excluded subjects who died in the first two years of follow-up (n=12). This sensitivity analysis showed that the associations were not dependent on short term death events (data not shown).

Discussion

In this study we showed that lower total CBF is associated with higher risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in older subjects at high risk of cardiovascular diseases. These associations were independent of



Figure 2. Kaplan meier curves for all cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in thirds of total cerebral blood flow (ml/min/100ml).




prevalent vascular diseases (coronary, cerebral, or peripheral) and cardiovascular risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus, obesity, smoking and hypercholesterolemia.

Despite the fact that multiple systemic and cerebrovascular mechanisms act in concert to maintain optimal CBF, total CBF decreases with increasing age.¹⁶ Decrease in CBF has been implicated in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders such as dementia and certain cerebrovascular events such as low flow infarcts.^{17, 18} A recent study showed that lower total CBF is an independent risk factor for mortality and adverse clinical outcomes in patients with heart failure.¹⁹ However, little is known about the independent role of CBF in the maintenance of health and survival in older people. In the current study, we observed that lower total CBF in older subjects at risk of cardiovascular disease is associated with higher risk of mortality.

Different explanations can be proposed for the association of lower CBF with higher risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality. First explanation could be that lower total CBF in older subject is related to lower metabolic demand of the brain due to parenchymal atrophy which independently puts subjects at higher risk of mortality.²⁰ Since in each participant we normalized level of total CBF for brain parenchymal volume, this explanation seems unlikely. In addition, we observed that exclusion of participants with impaired cognition, which is closely related to a decreased in number and activity of neurons in the brain²⁰, did not materially change the associations between CBF and mortality outcomes.

A second explanation might be that lower total CBF reflects the presence of vascular risk factors and pre-existing vascular pathologies in the brain and heart²¹⁻²³ and that themselves rather than decreased CBF are responsible for increasing risk of mortality in older subjects. In line with this explanation, we found that subjects with lower CBF tended to have higher blood pressure and body mass index. Previous studies also showed that vascular risk factors such as hypertension can lead to a decline in CBF.²⁴ We observed that the adjustments of the analyses for cardiovascular risk factors and diseases did not essentially change the estimates and the sensitivity analyses showed that the associations between total CBF and mortality outcomes were not dependent of presence of impaired cardiac functioning, history of coronary artery events, cerebrovascular accidents, cerebral infarcts and white matter hyperintensties. Nevertheless, the possibility of residual confounding from unmeasured cardiovascular risk factors cannot be excluded. We observed that correction of all analyses for various well-established cardiovascular risk factors only slightly influenced the associations. Therefore, we expect that if we could account for potential unmeasured confounders, this would result in minor changes of the measures of association between lower CBF and higher risk of mortality.

A third possible explanation involves the critical role of adequate CBF in maintenance of brain structure and function.¹ There are different lines of evidence indicating that lower CBF is associated with structural and functional abnormalities in the brain.¹⁷ Since the brain is a vital organ in regulation of homeostasis²⁵, it is likely that suboptimal CBF, via neuronal injury and cell death, independently alters normal function of the brain leading to an increased risk for mortality.²⁶ It has been shown that neuronal damage is not only associated with structural and functional changes in the brain but also with disturbances in the immune system, energy homeostasis, autonomic stress response and endocrine regulation.²⁷⁻³⁰ As it is not possible to make a causal inference solely based on our observation, this hypothesis needs to be tested in future studies investigating the long-term consequences of suboptimal CBF on major homeostatic mechanisms.

The main strengths of this study include a long follow-up time of 12 years and availability of extensive data on various socio-demographic and cardiovascular factors. A possible limitation is the inclusion of older subjects with or at high risk for cardiovascular disease which limits the generalizability of our findings to a general population of older subjects. However, the study population represents a substantial part of the aging subjects given the high prevalence of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors in the elderly. As another limitation, we only assessed total CBF and were not able to investigate the association between regional CBF and mortality outcomes. Future studies, using arterial spin-labeling MRI perfusion techniques, might unravel whether there is any association between regional CBF and cause-specific mortality in old age. In addition, we assessed total CBF with an in-house developed software package which needs further validation in the future studies.

Our findings show that lower total CBF standardized for brain parenchymal volume, independent of cardiovascular diseases and risk factors, is linked with higher risk of all-cause, non-cardiovascular and cardiovascular mortality in elderly subjects at high risk of cardiovascular diseases. These findings need to be replicated in future population-based studies with larger number of participants.

References

1. Attwell D, Buchan AM, Charpak S, Lauritzen M, Macvicar BA, Newman EA. Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow. Nature 2010;468:232-243.

2. Erecinska M, Silver IA. Tissue oxygen tension and brain sensitivity to hypoxia. Respir Physiol 2001;128:263-276.

3. Farkas E, Luiten PG, Bari F. Permanent, bilateral common carotid artery occlusion in the rat: a model for chronic cerebral hypoperfusion-related neurodegenerative diseases. Brain Res Rev 2007;54:162-180.

4. Shin JS, Hyun SY, Kim DH, et al. Chronic hypoperfusion increases claudin-3 immunoreactivity in rat brain. Neurosci Lett 2008;445:144-148.

5. Downard C, Hulka F, Mullins RJ, et al. Relationship of cerebral perfusion pressure and survival in pediatric brain-injured patients. J Trauma 2000;49:654-658; discussion 658-659.

6. Markus HS. Cerebral perfusion and stroke. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2004;75:353-361.

7. Ho KK, Anderson KM, Kannel WB, Grossman W, Levy D. Survival after the onset of congestive heart failure in Framingham Heart Study subjects. Circulation 1993;88:107-115.

8. Cao JJ, Arnold AM, Manolio TA, et al. Association of carotid artery intima-media thickness, plaques, and C-reactive protein with future cardiovascular disease and all-cause mortality: the Cardiovascular Health Study. Circulation 2007;116:32-38.

9. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, et al. The design of a prospective study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER). PROSPER Study Group. PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk. Am J Cardiol 1999;84:1192-1197.

10. ten Dam VH, Box FM, de Craen AJ, et al. Lack of effect of pravastatin on cerebral blood flow or parenchymal volume loss in elderly at risk for vascular disease. Stroke 2005;36:1633-1636.

11. Smith SM, Jenkinson M, Woolrich MW, et al. Advances in functional and structural MR image analysis and implementation as FSL. NeuroImage 2004;23 Suppl 1:S208-219.

12. Admiraal-Behloul F, van den Heuvel DM, Olofsen H, et al. Fully automatic segmentation of white matter hyperintensities in MR images of the elderly. Neuroimage 2005;28:607-617.

13. Bakker CJ, Kouwenhoven M, Hartkamp MJ, Hoogeveen RM, Mali WP. Accuracy and precision of time-averaged flow as measured by nontriggered 2D phase-contrast MR angiography, a phantom evaluation. Magn Reson Imaging 1995;13:959-965.

14. Spilt A, Box FM, van der Geest RJ, et al. Reproducibility of total cerebral blood flow measurements using phase contrast magnetic resonance imaging. J Magn Reson Imaging 2002;16:1-5.

15. Pfister R, Schneider CA. ESC guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2008: application of natriuretic peptides. Eur Heart J 2009;30:382-383.

16. van Es AC, van der Grond J, ten Dam VH, et al. Associations between total cerebral blood flow and age related changes of the brain. PLoS One 2010;5:e9825.

17. Sabayan B, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, et al. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: a meta-analysis of transcranial Doppler studies. Ageing Res Rev 2012;11:271-277.

18. Weiller C, Ringelstein EB, Reiche W, Buell U. Clinical and hemodynamic aspects of low-flow infarcts. Stroke 1991;22:1117-1123.

19. Kim MS, Kim JS, Yun SC, et al. Association of cerebral blood flow with the development of cardiac death or urgent heart transplantation in patients with systolic heart failure. Eur Heart J 2012;33:354-362.

20. Kapogiannis D, Mattson MP. Disrupted energy metabolism and neuronal circuit dysfunction in cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Lancet Neurol 2011;10:187-198.

21. Pase MP, Grima NA, Stough CK, Scholey A, Pipingas A. Cardiovascular disease risk and cerebral blood flow velocity. Stroke 2012;43:2803-2805.

22. Markus HS, Lythgoe DJ, Ostegaard L, O'Sullivan M, Williams SC. Reduced cerebral blood flow in white matter in ischaemic leukoaraiosis demonstrated using quantitative exogenous contrast based perfusion MRI. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2000;69:48-53.

23. Ackerman RH. Cerebral blood flow and neurological change in chronic heart failure. Stroke 2001;32:2462-2464.

24. Muller M, van der Graaf Y, Visseren FL, Mali WP, Geerlings MI. Hypertension and longitudinal changes in cerebral blood flow: the SMART-MR study. Ann Neurol 2012;71:825-833.

25. Lam TK. Neuronal regulation of homeostasis by nutrient sensing. Nat Med 2010;16:392-395.

26. Sekhon LH, Morgan MK, Spence I, Weber NC. Chronic cerebral hypoperfusion: pathological and behavioral consequences. Neurosurgery 1997;40:548-556.

27. Becher B, Prat A, Antel JP. Brain-immune connection: immuno-regulatory properties of CNS-resident cells. Glia 2000;29:293-304.

28. Abizaid A, Horvath TL. Brain circuits regulating energy homeostasis. Regul Pept 2008;149:3-10.

29. Ulrich-Lai YM, Herman JP. Neural regulation of endocrine and autonomic stress responses. Nat Rev Neurosci 2009;10:397-409.

30. Cechetti F, Pagnussat AS, Worm PV, et al. Chronic brain hypoperfusion causes early glial activation and neuronal death, and subsequent long-term memory impairment. Brain Res Bull 2012;87:109-116.



Key Findings and General Discussion

Increasing life span and decreasing birth rate have given rise to a rapid increase of the aged population in many countries, both in absolute and relative terms¹. This demographic transition has resulted in increasing number of older people with disorders linked to the accelerated brain aging such as dementia². Different lines of evidence from epidemiological, pathological and neuroimaging studies indicate that exposure to cardiovascular risk factors are closely related to structural and functional changes in the brain³. This cumulative evidence on the role of vascular factors in acceleration of brain aging has been reflected in the statements by the American Heart Association / American Stroke Association (AHA/ASA) and the National Institute of Health (NIH) emphasizing that cardiac diseases and vascular pathologies should be considered as potentially modifiable risk factors for cognitive impairment and dementia⁴. Despite achievements in the understanding of the brain structure and function, the mechanisms by which cardiovascular factors contribute in brain aging are not fully understood.

The aims of this chapter are to (1) review the key findings of this thesis in the context of current knowledge and evidence (2) present pathophysiological models on potential contribution of cardiovascular and hemodynamic factors in development and progression of brain aging, (3) address the methodological issues and (4) provide directions for future research.

Lowering blood pressure: a double-edged sword for the aging brain

Higher midlife blood pressure increases risk of cognitive impairment and stroke, whereas studies on late-life hypertension have shown mixed findings^{5, 6}. There is a complex interaction between blood pressure and the brain. Long-lasting hypertension damages cerebral vessels through hemodynamic stress and puts subjects at high risk for cerebral small vessel disease and stroke⁷. Once vascular pathologies are established and the brain tissue is extensively damaged, the brain fails to play a central role in regulation of blood pressure⁸. If this situation coincides with a decrease in cardiac function, a drop in blood pressure may further decrease brain perfusion and accelerate brain aging⁹. In line with this notion, life course studies have shown that men who develop dementia experience a steeper increase in systolic blood pressure from midlife to late life, followed by a steeper decrease in late life¹⁰. The dynamic connection between the brain and blood pressure has made it difficult to give a single answer to the clinical question whether lowering blood pressure can protect the brain in late life. A limited number of clinical trials investigated the effect of antihypertensive medications in prevention of dementia and stroke in the oldest old. Most of these studies showed some benefits^{11, 12}. However, such trials generally recruited healthy participants with low levels of co-morbidities and frailty. This has raised a concern whether findings of these studies can be generalized to general populations of very old people in which functional disability and multi-morbidity are relatively common¹³. In the second and third chapters of this thesis the association of high blood pressure with risk of cognitive decline and stroke in very old subjects is examined. The findings indicate that higher blood pressure is not associated with adverse brain outcomes. In addition, in subjects with disability, high blood pressure might be even beneficial. These results possibly imply that the biological age rather chronological age should be a basis for treatment of high blood pressure in older people. In very old people with higher degrees of frailty and morbidities, higher blood pressure might be needed to ensure perfusion of different organs including the brain^{14, 15}.

Limitations of the hypertension hypothesis in old age: significance of variability

Although hypertension has been recognized as a strong risk factor for cerebrovascular damage, current evidence shows that the predictive value of high blood pressure for stroke attenuates with age⁶. Based on the common hypothesis of hypertension, the main determinant of blood pressure-related end organ damage is higher levels of blood pressure. However, recent data suggest that other parameters such as blood pressure variability also contribute in increasing risk of vascular events¹⁶. Blood pressure fluctuates around average values over short and long period of times. Exaggerated minute-to-minute and diurnal blood pressure variability has been mentioned as a cardiovascular risk indicator¹⁷. Apart from short-term blood pressure variability, a substantial variation in blood pressure exists when a subject is observed over months with repeated clinical visits¹⁸. Recent studies have shown that visit-to-visit blood pressure variability, independent of average blood pressure, is associated with higher risk of stroke, carotid artery atherosclerosis and cerebral small vessel disease in older subjects¹⁹. In the fourth chapter of this book, it is demonstrated that higher visit-to-visit blood pressure variability has a strong relationship with cognitive impairment, manifestations of cerebral small vessel disease and lower hippocampus volume. Higher blood pressure variability might reflect a longterm hemodynamic instability that puts stress on the vascular endothelium and leads to alterations in brain structure and function. Furthermore, increased fluctuations in systemic blood pressure might result in repeated episodes of cerebral hypoperfusion causing neuronal injury and accelerated brain aging¹⁹. Increase in age is associated with a decrease in cardiac function, alternations in the mechanical and the structural properties of the vessels and diminished activities of blood pressure regulatory mechanisms²⁰. Therefore, it seems that standard blood pressure measurements are not adequate for the evaluation of cardiovascular risk in older people¹⁸. Most of the current guidelines put emphasis on reduction of blood pressure in older subjects and less attention has been paid to management of blood pressure variability¹⁶. Further studies are needed to evaluate whether strategies to lower blood pressure variability can contribute in preservation of the brain structure and function in older subjects.

Blood pressure dysregulationn, cerebrovascular dysfunction and brain aging: A pathophysiological model

Normal regulation of blood pressure is necessary for adequate organ perfusion and prevention of vascular damage. In the presented pathophysiological model, hypertension, hypotension and blood pressure variation contribute in cerebrovascular damage and promote cerebral hypoperfusion (figure 1). Hemodynamic stress imposed by hypertension damages large and small cerebral vessels and results in endothelial dysfunction. Impaired function of the vascular endothelium leads to efflux of abnormal proteins and waste metabolic products.



Figure 1. Pathophysiological model on the role of blood pressure dysregulation in brain aging

In addition, neurovascular unit loses its capacity to adjust the regional perfusion according to the metabolic demands of neurons. Long-lasting cerebral hypoperfusion results in neuronal enrgy crisis which ultimately lead to neuronal cell death. Extensive brain tissue damage may perpetuate the situation by further dysregulation in blood pressure and cerebral blood flow.

Impaired cardiac function: an emerging risk factor for brain aging?

Experimental studies in animal models have shown that chronic cerebral hypoperfusion results in neuronal energy crisis, glial cell activation, accelerated amyloid beta accumulation and blood brain barrier disruption which all contribute to development of neuronal dysfunction and injury²¹. Likewise, human studies have revealed that lower cerebral blood flow is associated with higher risk of developing white matter lesions and brain atrophy^{22, 23}. It is known that the heart plays a pivotal role in generation and regulation of cerebral blood flow^{24, 25}. Despite activities of multiple regulatory mechanisms, it has been shown that patients with New York Heart Association (NYHA) class III/IV heart failure have about 30% lower total cerebral blood flow compared to healthy controls²⁶. On the other hand, interventions to improve cardiac functioning such as cardiac transplantation have been shown to restore cerebral hemodynamics to the normal levels²⁴. Patients with congestive heart failure frequently present with cognitive impairment²⁷. Decline in cerebral blood flow and hemodynamic abnormalities have been suggested to mediate the association between congestive heart failure and cognitive impairment²⁵. A large prospective study showed that congestive heart failure in older people independent of cardiovascular comorbidities associates with higher risk of dementia²⁸. Recent reports suggest that not only presence of congestive heart failure but also a graded decrease in cardiac functioning might be a risk factor for brain aging²⁹. Findings of the chapters five, six and seven of this thesis show that the association between cardiac function and impaired cognition is not limited to patients with heart failure. These data suggest that a graded decrease in cardiac function as reflected in cardiac hemodynamics and serum NT-proBNP level, a marker of ventricular dysfunction, is associated with cognitive decline in general populations of old and very old subjects as well as in older subjects at risk of cardiovascular disease without heart failure. In line with these results, role of the heart-brain axis in brain aging has been suggested³⁰. Long-lasting decline in cardiac functioning in interaction with pathologies in the systemic and cerebral circulations results in chronic brain hypoperfusion (figure 2). Chronic brain hypoperfusion gives rise to neuronal energy crisis and this ultimately leads to neuronal cell death. This cascade of events may put subjects at risk of accelerated brain aging.

Cognitive impairment in old age: a red flag for future stroke

Postmortem and neuroimaging studies have confirmed that not only patients with vascular dementia but also patients with Alzheimer's disease carry a high load of brain vascular pathologies³¹. In this thesis, it is demonstrated that patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia have a pronounced disturbance in their cerebrovascular hemodynamics (chapter eight). Accordingly, it has been suggested that cognitive impairment might reflect covert brain vascular pathologies, predisposing subjects to higher risk of stroke³². A number of longitudinal studies have investigated whether cognitive impairment is associated with increased risk of stroke and whether cognitive assessment can be considered as a tool for identification of subjects at high risk of stroke^{33, 34}.



Figure 2. Proposed pathophysiological model on the link between abnormalities in the heart-brain axis and accelerated brain aging. Long-lasting decline in cardiac functioning in interaction with pathologies in the systemic and cerebral circulations results in chronic brain hypoperfusion. Chronic brain hypoperfusion gives rise to neuronal energy crisis and this ultimately leads to neuronal injury and cell death. This cascade of events renders subjects vulnerable for development of accelerated brain aging.

Most of these studies reported that middle aged or younger elderly subjects with lower cognitive performance were at a higher risk for developing stroke. In the ninth chapter of this thesis, we showed that lower cognitive function measured by mini-mental-state examination (MMSE) was associated with risk of first-time stroke in the oldest old. Furthermore, MMSE score appeared to be a better predictor for stroke when compared to the well-established Framingham stroke risk score. Collectively, available data suggest that older subjects with cognitive impairment should be considered among high-risk groups for development of future stroke.

Vascular endothelium; roles in regulation of cerebral blood flow

Cerebral autoregulation is the inherent ability of the brain to maintain a relatively constant level of cerebral blood flow despite fluctuations in perfusion pressure³⁵. Changes in cerebral vascular tone play a key role in regulation of cerebral blood flow. Vascular tone in the cerebral circulation is regulated by several mechanisms³⁶. One major mechanism involves endothelial factors³⁷. Endothelium produces and releases potent relaxing and contracting factors that regulate tone of underlying vascular muscle and may also influence vascular growth³⁸. Cardiovascular risk factors such as hypertension and diabetes have been linked to a decline in cerebral perfusion and it has been postulated that endothelial dysfunction due to chronic exposure to these risk factors is responsible for a decline in cerebral blood flow³⁹. In line with this hypothesis, data presented in the tenth chapter of this thesis demonstrate that two serum markers of endothelial activation (von willebrand factor and tissue plasminogen activator) are associated with lower levels of cerebral blood flow. Given the critical role of cerebral perfusion in the maintenance of brain structure and function, preservation of the vascular endothelium can be a potential approach for delaying brain aging.

Cerebral blood flow; a determinant of survival in old age

The brain has an extraordinary metabolic demand⁴⁰. This high metabolic demand is met by adequate and constant levels of cerebral blood flow that deliver energy, nutrient and oxygen to the brain⁴¹. Normal function of the brain is crucial for maintenance of health and homeostasis⁴². The brain is involved in regulation of stress response, circadian rhythm, endocrine system, fluid and elec-

trolyte balance, body energy expenditure and several other key pathways that act in concert to keep our body in a steady state^{43, 44}. It has been shown that animal models with a state of hypoperfusion live shorter and develop weight loss⁴⁵. In human, development of stroke is associated with disturbances in autonomic control, impaired sleep cycles and immune response^{46, 47}. In the eleventh chapter of this thesis, the association between cerebral blood flow and 12-year survival in older people at risk for cardiovascular disease is investigated. The observed associations of cerebral blood flow with all-cause; cardiovascular and non-cardiovascular mortality might highlight the importance of cerebral perfusion in maintenance of health and survival in older people. Interestingly, all these associations were independent of socio-demographic and cardiovascular risk factors. There are a limited number of studies investigating the link between decreased brain blood flow and mortality. For instance, a recent study showed that lower cerebral blood flow is a strong predictor for mortality in patients with heart failure⁴⁸. This finding might further highlight the importance of sufficient cerebral blood flow in maintenance of health and survival. Strategies to slow down decline of cerebral blood flow might decelerate rate of brain aging and improves survival in older people.

Methodological considerations

Scientific background, accurate observation, experimentation and applicability have been regarded as the fundamental elements of clinical research⁴⁹. In this thesis, we build up our hypotheses based on the current evidence on the link between cardiovascular factors and age-related disorders of the brain. While findings of this thesis are in line with growing evidence exist supporting a role for vascular factors in brain aging, cardiovascular aging can be a cause or an epiphenomenon for brain aging^{50, 51}. Hence, further life-course studies are needed to show the temporal relationship between dysregulations in cardiovascular system and changes in the brain structure and function. Such studies might unravel how early life events influence the susceptibility of the brain to cardiovascular and hemodynamic abnormalities. Findings presented in this thesis come from three well-established cohorts of older subjects. Despite strengths in the design, inclusion of participants and availability of a wide range of variables, observational nature of these studies limits causal inference from the results. Therefore, interventional studies are needed to test whether correction of cardiovascular and hemodynamic abnormalities can decelerate process of brain aging.

It is important to keep in mind that the translation of findings from clinical studies to clinical practice has been always a challenge⁵². While clinical studies

usually look at outcomes in a population under study, in real life clinicians need to make decision for individual subjects. In this thesis we emphasized on the associations independent of sociodemographic and cardiovascular factors which might serve as potential confounders. Nontheless, large proportions of older subjects have multiple cardiovascular risk factors and co-morbidities⁵³. These cardiovascular factors might individually or in interaction with each other contribute to brain aging. Further sophisticated analyses are waranted to account for cumulative contribution of multiple factors in development and progression of brain aging.

Future directions

Despite major efforts have been made, our understanding about etiology of abnormal brain aging is still limited. Current evidence indicates that the brain aging is a complex and multi-facet phenomenon⁵⁴. This complexity has been reflected in the etiology of age-related disorders of the brain like dementia. It is well-described that a combination of factors act in concert in the pathogenesis of cognitive impairment and no single mechanism can explain the pathologic features observed in the brain of patients with dementia⁵⁵. In this setting, studies which targeted specific brain pathologies, such as amyloid β deposition, have failed to show any improvement in cognitive function⁵⁶. Future studies might be needed to focus on strategies which cover multiple aspects of brain aging. It has been shown that long-lasting cerebral hypoperfusion promotes oxidative stress, activation of inflammatory pathways, endothelial dysfunction, and amyloid β deposition²¹. Therefore, optimization of brain perfusion by prevention of pathologies in the heart-brain axis and neurovascular unit might modulate pace of aging in the brain³⁰. In addition, findings of this thesis suggest that the association between cardiovascular factors and features of brain aging, like cognitive performance, might be not only age dependent but also functional status dependent. This calls for future studies investigating individualized approach in treatment of cardiovascular risk factors in order to preserve brain structure and function.

References

1. Christensen K, Doblhammer G, Rau R, Vaupel JW. Ageing populations: The challenges ahead. Lancet. 2009;374:1196-1208

2. Haan MN, Wallace R. Can dementia be prevented? Brain aging in a population-based context. Annu Rev Public Health. 2004;25:1-24

3. Flicker L. Cardiovascular risk factors, cerebrovascular disease burden, and healthy brain aging. Clin Geriatr Med. 2010;26:17-27

4. Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C, Launer LJ, Laurent S, Lopez OL, Nyenhuis D, Petersen RC, Schneider JA, Tzourio C, Arnett DK, Bennett DA, Chui HC, Higashida RT, Lindquist R, Nilsson PM, Roman GC, Sellke FW, Seshadri S. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: A statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/american stroke association. Stroke. 2011;42:2672-2713

5. Qiu C, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L. The age-dependent relation of blood pressure to cognitive function and dementia. Lancet Neurol. 2005;4:487-499

6. Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: A meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet. 2002;360:1903-1913

7. Lammie GA. Hypertensive cerebral small vessel disease and stroke. Brain Pathol. 2002;12:358-370

8. Kario K, Motai K, Mitsuhashi T, Suzuki T, Nakagawa Y, Ikeda U, Matsuo T, Nakayama T, Shimada K. Autonomic nervous system dysfunction in elderly hypertensive patients with abnormal diurnal blood pressure variation: Relation to silent cerebrovascular disease. Hypertension. 1997;30:1504-1510

9. Zuccala G, Onder G, Pedone C, Carosella L, Pahor M, Bernabei R, Cocchi A. Hypotension and cognitive impairment: Selective association in patients with heart failure. Neurology. 2001;57:1986-1992

10. Stewart R, Xue QL, Masaki K, Petrovitch H, Ross GW, White LR, Launer LJ. Change in blood pressure and incident dementia: A 32-year prospective study. Hypertension. 2009;54:233-240

11. Beckett N, Peters R, Tuomilehto J, Swift C, Sever P, Potter J, McCormack T, Forette F, Gil-Extremera B, Dumitrascu D, Staessen JA, Thijs L, Fletcher A, Bulpitt C. Immediate and late benefits of treating very elderly people with hypertension: Results from active treatment extension to hypertension in the very elderly randomised controlled trial. BMJ. 2012;344:d7541

12. Peters R, Beckett N, Forette F, Tuomilehto J, Clarke R, Ritchie C, Waldman A, Walton I, Poulter R, Ma S, Comsa M, Burch L, Fletcher A, Bulpitt C. Incident dementia and blood pressure lowering in the hypertension in the very elderly trial cognitive function assessment (hyvet-cog): A double-blind, placebo controlled trial. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7:683-689

13. Douma S, Petidis K, Zamboulis C. Treatment of hypertension in the elderly. N Engl J Med. 2008;359:971-972; author reply 973-974

14. Moretti R, Torre P, Antonello RM, Manganaro D, Vilotti C, Pizzolato G. Risk factors for vascular dementia: Hypotension as a key point. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2008;4:395-402

15. de la Torre JC. Critically attained threshold of cerebral hypoperfusion: The catch hypothesis of alzheimer's pathogenesis. Neurobiol Aging. 2000;21:331-342

16. Rothwell PM. Limitations of the usual blood-pressure hypothesis and importance of variability, instability, and episodic hypertension. Lancet. 2010;375:938-948

17. Asayama K, Kikuya M, Schutte R, Thijs L, Hosaka M, Satoh M, Hara A, Obara T, Inoue R, Metoki H, Hirose T, Ohkubo T, Staessen JA, Imai Y. Home blood pressure variability as cardiovascular risk factor in the population of ohasama. Hypertension. 2013;61:61-69

18. Rothwell PM, Howard SC, Dolan E, O'Brien E, Dobson JE, Dahlof B, Sever PS, Poulter NR. Prognostic significance of visit-to-visit variability, maximum systolic blood pressure, and episodic hypertension. Lancet. 2010;375:895-905

19. Nagai M, Kario K. Visit-to-visit blood pressure variability, silent cerebral injury, and risk of stroke. Am J Hypertens. 2013

20. Jani B, Rajkumar C. Ageing and vascular ageing. Postgrad Med J. 2006;82:357-362

21. Sarti C, Pantoni L, Bartolini L, Inzitari D. Cognitive impairment and chronic cerebral hypoperfusion: What can be learned from experimental models. J Neurol Sci. 2002;203-204:263-266

22. Markus HS, Lythgoe DJ, Ostegaard L, O'Sullivan M, Williams SC. Reduced cerebral blood flow in white matter in ischaemic leukoaraiosis demonstrated using quantitative exogenous contrast based perfusion mri. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2000;69:48-53

23. Appelman AP, van der Graaf Y, Vincken KL, Tiehuis AM, Witkamp TD, Mali WP, Geerlings MI. Total cerebral blood flow, white matter lesions and brain atrophy: The smart-mr study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28:633-639

24. Massaro AR, Dutra AP, Almeida DR, Diniz RV, Malheiros SM. Transcranial doppler assessment of cerebral blood flow: Effect of cardiac transplantation. Neurology. 2006;66:124-126

25. Almeida OP, Flicker L. The mind of a failing heart: A systematic review of the association between congestive heart failure and cognitive functioning. Intern Med J. 2001;31:290-295

26. Gruhn N, Larsen FS, Boesgaard S, Knudsen GM, Mortensen SA, Thomsen G, Aldershvile J. Cerebral blood flow in patients with chronic heart failure before and after heart transplantation. Stroke. 2001;32:2530-2533

27. Eggermont LH, de Boer K, Muller M, Jaschke AC, Kamp O, Scherder EJ. Cardiac disease and cognitive impairment: A systematic review. Heart. 2012;98:1334-1340

28. Qiu C, Winblad B, Marengoni A, Klarin I, Fastbom J, Fratiglioni L. Heart failure and risk of dementia and alzheimer disease: A population-based cohort study. Arch Intern Med. 2006;166:1003-1008

29. Jefferson AL, Himali JJ, Beiser AS, Au R, Massaro JM, Seshadri S, Gona P, Salton CJ, DeCarli C, O'Donnell CJ, Benjamin EJ, Wolf PA, Manning WJ. Cardiac index is associated with brain aging: The framingham heart study. Circulation. 2010;122:690-697

30. Ritz K, van Buchem MA, Daemen MJ. The heart-brain connection: Mechanistic insights and models. Neth Heart J. 2013;21:55-57

31. de la Torre JC. Is alzheimer's disease a neurodegenerative or a vascular disorder? Data, dogma, and dialectics. Lancet Neurol. 2004;3:184-190

32. Wiberg B, Lind L, Kilander L, Zethelius B, Sundelof JE, Sundstrom J. Cognitive function and risk of stroke in elderly men. Neurology. 2010;74:379-385

33. O'Donnell M, Teo K, Gao P, Anderson C, Sleight P, Dans A, Marzona I, Bosch J, Probstfield J, Yusuf S. Cognitive impairment and risk of cardiovascular events and mortality. Eur Heart J. 2012;33:1777-1786

34. Weinstein G, Beiser AS, Decarli C, Au R, Wolf PA, Seshadri S. Brain imaging and cognitive predictors of stroke and alzheimer disease in the framingham heart study. Stroke. 2013;44:2787-2794

35. van Beek AH, Claassen JA, Rikkert MG, Jansen RW. Cerebral autoregulation: An overview of current concepts and methodology with special focus on the elderly. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28:1071-1085

36. Aaslid R, Lindegaard KF, Sorteberg W, Nornes H. Cerebral autoregulation dynamics in humans. Stroke. 1989;20:45-52

37. Faraci FM, Heistad DD. Regulation of the cerebral circulation: Role of endothelium and potassium channels. Physiol Rev. 1998;78:53-97

38. Faraci FM, Heistad DD. Regulation of cerebral blood vessels by humoral and endotheliumdependent mechanisms. Update on humoral regulation of vascular tone. Hypertension. 1991;17:917-922

39. Pase MP, Grima NA, Stough CK, Scholey A, Pipingas A. Cardiovascular disease risk and cerebral blood flow velocity. Stroke. 2012;43:2803-2805

40. Herculano-Houzel S. Scaling of brain metabolism with a fixed energy budget per neuron: Implications for neuronal activity, plasticity and evolution. PLoS One. 2011;6:e17514

41. Attwell D, Buchan AM, Charpak S, Lauritzen M, Macvicar BA, Newman EA. Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow. Nature. 2010;468:232-243

42. Bishop NA, Lu T, Yankner BA. Neural mechanisms of ageing and cognitive decline. Nature. 2010;464:529-535

43. Ulrich-Lai YM, Herman JP. Neural regulation of endocrine and autonomic stress responses. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2009;10:397-409

44. Lam TK. Neuronal regulation of homeostasis by nutrient sensing. Nat Med. 2010;16:392-395

45. Shibata M, Ohtani R, Ihara M, Tomimoto H. White matter lesions and glial activation in a novel mouse model of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. Stroke. 2004;35:2598-2603

46. McLaren A, Kerr S, Allan L, Steen IN, Ballard C, Allen J, Murray A, Kenny RA. Autonomic function is impaired in elderly stroke survivors. Stroke. 2005;36:1026-1030

47. Hermann DM, Bassetti CL. Sleep-related breathing and sleep-wake disturbances in ischemic stroke. Neurology. 2009;73:1313-1322

48. Kim MS, Kim JS, Yun SC, Lee CW, Song JK, Park SW, Park SJ, Kim JJ. Association of

cerebral blood flow with the development of cardiac death or urgent heart transplantation in patients with systolic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2012;33:354-362

49. Marshall FJ, Kieburtz K, McDermott M, Kurlan R, Shoulson I. Clinical research in neurology. From observation to experimentation. Neurol Clin. 1996;14:451-466

50. Debette S, Seshadri S, Beiser A, Au R, Himali JJ, Palumbo C, Wolf PA, DeCarli C. Midlife vascular risk factor exposure accelerates structural brain aging and cognitive decline. Neurology. 2011;77:461-468

51. Jefferson AL. Cardiac output as a potential risk factor for abnormal brain aging. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010;20:813-821

52. Wehling M. Translational medicine: Science or wishful thinking? J Transl Med. 2008;6:31

53. Barnett K, Mercer SW, Norbury M, Watt G, Wyke S, Guthrie B. Epidemiology of multimorbidity and implications for health care, research, and medical education: A cross-sectional study. Lancet. 2012;380:37-43

54. Yankner BA, Lu T, Loerch P. The aging brain. Annu Rev Pathol. 2008;3:41-66

55. Zlokovic BV. Neurovascular pathways to neurodegeneration in alzheimer's disease and other disorders. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2011;12:723-738

56. Doody RS, Raman R, Farlow M, Iwatsubo T, Vellas B, Joffe S, Kieburtz K, He F, Sun X, Thomas RG, Aisen PS, Siemers E, Sethuraman G, Mohs R. A phase 3 trial of semagacestat for treatment of alzheimer's disease. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:341-350

Summary/Samenvatting

Summary in English

The structural and functional integrity of the brain depends on the adequate and constant supply of energy and oxygen through cerebral blood flow. Hence, factors playing role in generation, delivery and regulation of brain blood flow may contribute in the pace of aging in the brain. Accelerated brain aging presents with pathological changes which impair cognitive function. This thesis aimed to show that cardiovascular and hemodynamic factors are related to the structural and functional features of brain aging. Findings of this thesis might open new avenues in prevention and progression of the accelerated brain aging.

Chapter 1 provides a background on the demographic, biologic and cardiovascular aspects of brain aging. In **Chapter 2**, we showed that higher blood pressure is associated with lower cognitive decline in very old age. This association was more prominent in older people with higher disability in their acticities of daily living. This has brought us to the next step to test whether levels of cognitive and functional disability moderate the association between high blood pressure and stroke in very old age. The findings presented in the **Chapter 3** indicate that higher blood pressure is associated with lower risk of stroke in very old subjects with higher degrees of disability.

Chapter 4 expands our current knowledge on the association of higher visitto-visit blood pressure variability with impaired brain structure and function. Previously it has been shown that increased blood pressure variability is related to higher risk of stroke. Consistently, we showed that visit-to-visit blood pressure variability might put subjects at a higher risk for accelerated brain aging. In **Chapters 5**, **6 and 7**, we focused on the association between level of cardiac function and brain aging. We observed that a strong association exists between a graded decrease in cardiac function and lower brain volumes and cognitive performance. Furthermore, we observed that in very old age, subjects who have both low blood pressure and left ventricular dysfunction have a higher risk for cognitive decline. These findings support the hypothesis that strategies to preserve cardiac function might also prevent abnormal brain aging in older subjects.

Disturbances in cerebrovascular hemodynamics have been implicated in the pathogenesis of cognitive impairment. Several studies have investigated whether patients with dementia have a lower cerebral blood flow and higher cerebrovascular resistance. In a meta-analysis (**Chapter 8**) we demonstrated that in patients with two most common forms of dementia; Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia have profound disturbances in their cerebrovascular hemodynamics. However, the severity of disturbances was higher in patients with vascular dementia. **Chapter 9** deals with the identification of very old subject at risk for stroke using cognitive assessment. This chapter shows that in late life, conventional cardiovascular risk factors loss their predictive value while impaired cognitive function better predicts risk of stroke. This finding highlights that the assessment of cognitive function might be an easily accessible tool to recognize older subjects at risk of stroke.

In **Chapter 10**, we showed that increased serum markers of endothelial dysfunction are associated with lower levels of cerebral blood flow in older subjects at risk for cardiovascular disease. This is in line with previous lab findings indicating that endothelial cells play an important role in regulation of cerebral blood flow. Furthermore, it supports the hypothesis that cardiovascular risk factors accelerate process of brain aging, through ptomotion of the endothelial dysfunction and decrease in cerebral blood flow.

The brain is a key regulator of homeostasis. Previous studies have shown that subjects who carry a higher load of cerebrovascular damages have a shorter survival indepenet of cardiovascular risk factors and diseases. Given the significance of cerebral blood flow in the maintenance of brain structure and function, in **Chapter 11**, we showed that older subjects with lower cerebral blood flow have a shorter survival. This observation merits future studies investigating how preservation of cerebral blood flow influence health and survival in old age.

Chapter 12 reviews the key findings of this thesis and discusses them in the context of current knowledge and evidence. Based on the findings of this thesis, we suggested pathophysiological models on the contribution of cardiovascular and hemodynamic factors in development and progression of brain aging.

Samenvatting

De structurele en functionele integriteit van de hersenen is afhankelijk van een adequate en constante aanvoer van energie en zuurstof via de cerebrale bloedtoevoer. Factoren die een rol spelen in de productie, afgifte en regulatie van cerebrale bloedtoevoer kunnen derhalve bijdragen aan de snelheid van hersenveroudering. Versnelde hersenveroudering presenteert zich met pathologische veranderingen die de cognitieve functie beperken. Dit proefschrift heeft als doel om aan te tonen dat cardiovasculaire en hemodynamische factoren gerelateerd zijn aan structurele en functionele kenmerken van hersenveroudering. De bevindingen in dit proefschrift kunnen mogelijk nieuwe paden openen in de preventie van versnelde hersenveroudering.

Hoofdstuk 1 verschaft een achtergrond van de demografische, biologische en cardiovasculaire aspecten van hersenveroudering. In Hoofdstuk 2 laten we zien dat een hogere bloeddruk geassocieerd is met een lagere cognitieve achteruitgang op zeer hoge leeftijd. Deze associatie was meer uitgesproken in oudere mensen met ernstigere beperkingen in hun dagelijkse activiteiten. Dit bracht ons tot de volgende stap, waarbij we testten of het niveau van cognitieve en functionele beperkingen de associatie tussen hoge bloeddruk en beroerte op zeer hoge leeftijd beïnvloedt. De bevindingen, zoals gepresenteerd in Hoofd-stuk 3, tonen aan dat een hogere bloeddruk geassocieerd is met een lager risico op beroerte in zeer oude personen.

Hoofdstuk 4 verbreedt onze huidige kennis over de associatie tussen een hogere variabiliteit in bloeddruk, gemeten op meerdere momenten, en beschadigde hersenstructuren en functie. Eerder was reeds aangetoond dat een toegenomen bloeddrukvariabiliteit gerelateerd is aan een hoger risico op beroerte. Overeenkomstig deze bevindingen hebben wij aangetoond dat bloeddrukvariabiliteit mogelijk een groter risico geeft op versnelde hersenveroudering.

In **Hoofdstuk 5, 6 en 7** hebben we de aandacht gevestigd op de associatie tussen het niveau van cardiale functie en hersenveroudering. Onze observatie was dat er een sterke associatie bestaat tussen een graduele achteruitgang in cardiale functie en lagere hersenvolumes en slechtere cognitieve prestaties. Daarnaast vonden we dat op zeer hoge leeftijd personen met zowel een lage bloeddruk als linker ventrikel dysfunctie een hoger risico hebben op cognitieve achteruitgang. Deze bevindingen ondersteunen de hypothese dat strategieën die gericht zijn op het behoud van cardiale functie mogelijk ook preventief werken tegen abnormale hersenveroudering in oudere personen.

Verstoringen in cerebrovasculaire hemodynamiek zijn betrokken bij de pathogenese van cognitieve beperkingen. Meerdere studies hebben onderzocht of patiënten met dementie een lagere cerebrale bloedtoevoer en hogere cerebrovasculaire weerstand hebben. In een meta-analyse (**hoofdstuk 8**) laten we zien dat patiënten met de twee meest voorkomende vormen van dementie, de ziekte van Alzheimer en vasculaire dementie, uitgesproken verstoringen hebben in cerebrovasculaire hemodynamiek. Echter, de ernst van de verstoringen was meer uitgesproken in patiënten met vasculaire dementie.

Hoofdstuk 9 behandelt de identificatie van zeer oude personen met een verhoogd risico op een beroerte, door gebruik te maken van cognitieve beoordelingen. Dit hoofdstuk laat zien dat, op hogere leeftijd, conventionele cardiovasculaire risicofactoren hun voorspellende waarde verliezen, terwijl een beperkte cognitieve functie juist het risico op beroerte beter voorspelt. Deze bevinding onderstreept dat de beoordeling van cognitieve functie mogelijk een eenvoudig beschikbaar middel kan zijn om oudere personen met een verhoogd risico op beroerte te identificeren.

In **Hoofdstuk 10** laten we zien dat verhoogde serum markers van endotheel dysfunctie geassocieerd zijn met lagere niveaus van cerebrale bloedtoevoer in oudere personen met een verhoogd risico hebben op cardiovasculaire ziekte. Dit komt overeen met eerdere bevindingen uit laboratoriumonderzoek, wat aangeeft dat endotheelcellen een belangrijke rol spelen in de regulatie van cerebrale bloedtoevoer. Daarnaast ondersteunt het de hypothese dat cardiovasculaire risicofactoren het proces van hersenveroudering versnellen door het bevorderen van endotheel dyfunctie en een afname in cerebrale bloedtoevoer.

De hersenen spelen een sleutelrol in de regulatie van homeostase. Voorgaande studies hebben aangetoond dat personen met een hogere accumulatie van cerebrovasculaire schade een kortere overleving hebben, onafhankelijk van cardiovasculaire risicofactoren en ziekten. Uitgaande van de importantie van de cerebrale bloedtoevoer in het onderhoud van hersenstuctuur en functie, laten we in **Hoofdstuk 11** zien dat oudere personen met een lagere cerebrale bloedtoevoer een kortere overleving hebben. Deze observatie vraagt om toekomstige studies, waarin onderzocht wordt hoe het behoud van cerebrale bloedtoevoer van invloed kan zijn op gezondheid en overleving op hoge leeftijd.

Hoofstuk 12 vat de belangrijkste bevindingen van dit proefschrift samen en bediscussieert deze bevindingen in de context van de huidige kennis en bewijzen. Gebaseerd op de bevindingen in dit proefschrift hebben we suggesties gedaan voor pathofysiologische modellen, waarin de bijdrage van cardiovasculaire en hemodynamische factoren aan de ontwikkeling en progressie van hersenveroudering wordt geëxpliciteerd.

List of Publications

1. **Sabayan B**, van der Grond J, Westendorp RG, Jukema JW, Ford I, Buckley BM, Sattar N, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, de Craen AJ. Total cerebral blood flow and mortality in old age: A 12-year follow-up study. Neurology. 2013 26;81(22):1922-9.

2. **Sabayan B**, Westendorp RG, Grond JV, Stott DJ, Sattar N, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, de Craen AJ. Markers of endothelial dysfunction and cerebral blood flow in older adults. Neurobiol Aging. 2014 ;35(2):373-7.

3. **Sabayan B**, Wijsman L, Foster-Dingley J, Stott D, Ford I, Buckley B, Sattar N, Jukema W, van Osch M, van der Grond J, van Buchem M, Westendorp R, de Craen A, Mooijaart S. Association of visit-to-visit blood pressure variability with cognitive function in old age: A prospective cohort study. BMJ, 2013 29;347:f4600.

4. **Sabayan B**, Gussekloo J, de Ruijter W, Westendorp RG, de Craen AJ. Framingham stroke risk score and cognitive impairment for predicting first-time stroke in the oldest old. Stroke. 2013;44(7):1866-71

5. **Sabayan B**, van Vliet P, de Ruijter W, Gussekloo J, de Craen A J, Westendorp RG. High blood pressures, physical and cognitive function, and risk of stroke in the oldest-old: The Leiden 85-plus Study. Stroke. 2013;44(1):15-20

6. **Sabayan B**, Oleksik AM, Maier AB, van Buchem MA, Poortvliet RK, de Ruijter W, Gussekloo J, de Craen A J, Westendorp RG. High blood pressure and resilience to physical and cognitive decline in the oldest old: The Leiden 85-plus Study. J Am Ger Soc. 2012;60(11):2014-9.

7. **Sabayan B**, Jansen S, Oleksik AM, van Osch MJ, van Buchem MA, van Vliet P, de Craen AJ, Westendorp RG. Cerebrovascular hemodynamics in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: a meta-analysis of transcranial Doppler studies.

Ageing Res Rev. 2012; 11(2):271-7.

8. Sabayan B, Bonneux L. Dementia in Iran. Arch Iran Med. 2011 ;14(4):290-1

9. **Sabayan B**, Farshchi S, Zamiri N, Sabayan B. Can Tetrathiomolybdate be a Potential Agent against Alzheimer Disease? A Hypothesis Based on Abnormal Copper Homeostasis in Brain. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2010; 24(3):309-10.

10. **Sabayan B**, Zamiri N, Farshchizarabi S, Sabayan B. Phoshphodiesterase-5 Inhibitors: Novel weapons against Alzheimer Disease? Int J Neuroscience 2010 ;120(12):746-51

11. **Sabayan B**, Mohammad Reza Namazib, Arash Mowlac, Seyyed Alireza Monirid. Are Patients with Darier and Haily-Haily Diseases Susceptible to Alzheimers Disease? A Theory Based on Abnormal. Intraneuronal Ca2+ Homeostasis. J Alzheimer Disease. 2009;16(3):521-3.

12. Arash Mowla, Fatemeh Khosravizadegan, Abdol Ali Ebrahimi, **Sabayan B**, Azadeh Pani. Citalopram associated with complex visual hallucination, a case report. Neuro- Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry. 2009;33(3):575-6

13. **Sabayan B**, Foroughinia F, Mowla A, Borhanihaghighi A.Role of Insulin Metabolism Disturbances in the Development of Alzheimer Disease: Mini Review. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen. 2008; 23(2):192-9.

14. Borhani Haghighi A, **Sabayan B**. Can prolonged administration of valproic acid put patients with epilepsy at higher risk for development of Alzheimers disease? Epilepsy Behav. 2008;12(1):206-7.

15. Mowla A, Kianpor M, Bahtoee M, **Sabayan B**, Chohedri AH. Comparison of clinical characteristics of opium-induced and independent major depressive disorder. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. 2008; 34(4):415-21.

16. Mowla A, Ashkani H, Ghanizadeh A, Dehbozorgi GR, **Sabayan B**, Chohedri AH. Do memory complaints represent impaired memory performance in patients with major depressive disorder? Depress Anxiety. 2008;25(10):E92-6.

17. **Sabayan B**, Foroughinia F, Haghighi AB, Mowla A. Are Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome (PCOS) at Higher Risk for Development of Alzheimer Disease? Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2007; 21(3): 265-267

18. Afshin Borhanihaghighi, **Sabayan B.** Acute Axonal Poly-Radiculoneuropathy associated with partially treated Brucellosis: A Case Report. Journal of clinical neuromuscular disease. 2007; 9(1):262-4.

19. **Sabayan B**, Bagheri M, Borhani Haghighi A. Possible joint origin of restless leg syndrome (RLS) and migraine. Med Hypotheses. 2007; 69(1): 64-6.7.

20. **Sabayan B**, Zolghadrasli A. Vasculitis and rheumatologic diseases may play role in the pathogenesis of acute disseminated encephalomyelitis (ADEM). Med Hypotheses. 2007;69(2):322-4.

21. **Sabayan B**, Zolghadrasli A, Dastouri P.QT interval duration may be associated with the risk of developing migraine: a hypothesis. Headache. 2007; 47(6):932-3.

22. **Sabayan B**. Attenuation of headache during pregnancy may be caused by increase in thyroid hormone levels. Med Hypotheses. 2007; 68(6):1430-1.

23. Foroughinia F, **Sabayan B**. Ginkgo biloba extract: As a novel agent in prevention of valproic acid hepatotoxicity. Med Hypotheses. 2007; 68(4):918-9.

24. **Sabayan B**, Foroughinia F, Chohedry A. A postulated role of garlic organosulfur compounds in prevention of valproic acid hepatotoxicity. Med Hypotheses. 2007; 68(3):512-4.

25. Aminsharifi AR, Talaei T, Kumar V, **Sabayan B**, Samani S, Mohamadhoseini E. A postulated role of testosterone for prevention of cisplatin gonadal toxicity. Med Hypotheses. 2007;68(3):525-7

26. **Sabayan B**, Zolghadrasli A, Mahmoudian N. Could taking an up-elevator on the way to the delivery room be a potential novel therapy for dystocia? Med Hypotheses. 2007;68(1):227

About the author

Behnam Sabayan was born on June 13, 1984 in Shiraz, Iran. From 1998 to 2002, he attended in the Shahid Dastgheib high school affiliated to the National Organization for Development of Exceptional Talents.

In 2002, he entered the school of medicine at Shiraz University of Medical sciences. Studying medicine, he was honored as the distinguished student by the Ministry of Health and Medical Education in 2008. He also received the national award as a young researcher in the 14th Razi Festival. Between 2003 and 2009, he was as an active member and head of the student research committee at Shiraz University of Medical Sciences. Because of his interest in extracurricular activities, he volunteered in the activities of UNICEF, UNESCO and Student Organization of Iran.

In 2009, he obtained his medical degree and became researcher at the Health Policy Research Center. In August 2010 he started his PhD under supervision of Prof.Westendorp and Prof.van Buchem at Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, the Netherlands. At the same time, he studied Master of Science in Ageing and Vitality and graduated from the Leyden Academy on Ageing and Vitality in 2011. Since 2011, he is the member of executive committee of the International Society of Vascular Behavioural and Cognitive Disorders.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to all those who have supported me to complete this stage of my life and my scientific career. Doing PhD for me was not just about getting a better knowledge in a scientific field; it was also about being in touch with people who inspired me to explore my curiosities and challenge my intellectual boundaries.

Foremost, my sincere gratitude to my caring, loving, and supportive wife, Sanaz without her supports this achievement could never be possible. Sanaz, you are the meaning of a true friendship and you are a real friend who walks in when the rest of the world walks out. My lovely parents, I am truly grateful for your encouragements and supports. You helped me to follow my dreams. I would also like to take the opportunity to thank my grandmother "Azizjan", my brother and sister for their best wishes.

I had a privilege to study and work with great scientists who provided me with an excellent atmosphere for doing research. My sincere appreciation goes to Dr. A J de Craen. Dear Ton, I've learned many new things from you about clinical research and critical thinking. I really appreciate your honesty, understanding and sense of humor. I would like to thank Dr. M.J.P. van Osch, my Co-Promoter. Dear Thijs, I really enjoyed working with you not only as a supervisor but also as a friend. Your smart comments and remarks have always inspired me to think about new aspects of my research projects.

Being far from family in the last few years, now I better understand the person who said "friends are the family you choose". Ramin, Azita, Abbas, Raha, Maryam and Payam, you are wonderful friends who made joyful moments for me. Thank you so much for your friendship, support and laughs. Frouke and Peter, thanks for being my paranymphs! Frouke, it is about four years that we met for the first time in a student conference in Tehran. You are a great friend and I've always enjoyed chatting and sharing my opinions with you. Peter, I remember our first talk about doing PhD in Leiden. You have always provided me with your smart and realistic points of view and I very much enjoyed talking with you about different sort of things from scientific excellence to football matches! Besides, I appreciate you being always keen to make me more familiar with cultural, political and social aspects of life in the Netherlands.

Getting settled down in a new country can be a big challenge. Silvia, you and your family with your kind support, sympathy and understanding helped us to experience a smooth start.

Studying in the Netherlands, gave me the opportunity to become acquainted with some great friends; Moein, Akbar, Eidrees, Otto, Llywela, Kazem, Nahid, Anna, Sam, Aafke, Geranne, Koen, Amin, Pim, Maarten, David, Sylvie, Astrid, Ulrika, Shiva, Ali, Behrooz, Shima and Mahsan. Moein and Amin, I would like to express my gratitude to you for your kind assistance in preparation of this dissertation and arrangements before my PhD defense.

I would like to thank my great Shirazi friends. Abdolali (Zoli), Amin, Kasra, Nima, Hossein, Faraz, Alireza, Afshin and Omid, I still think fondly of wonderful moments we spent together.

My sincere thanks go to my friends and colleagues at the Leiden University Medical Center and Leyden Academy on Vitality and Ageing; Ania, Liselotte, Simon, Wouter, Sophie, Jasper, Xingxing, Jeroen, Diana, Stella, Iris, Karel, Steffy, Abi, Justin, Jessica, Christine, Elmi, Simin, Somayeh, Ineke, David, Jolanda, Marieke, Herbert and Julia.

My appreciation extends to all my co-authors for their great inputs and collaborations. Prof. J Gussekloo, Dr. W de Ruijter, Prof. A Maier, Prof. DJ Stott, Prof. I Ford, Prof. BM Buckley, Prof. N Sattar, Prof. JW Jukema, Dr. L Launer and Dr. A Arai, it was a great pleasure for me working with you.

Finally, as I stressed earlier in this dissertation, I am deeply grateful to all the patients and participants without whom it was not possible for me to study medicine and complete this PhD project.